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Chapter One


“Wow,
Goldie. Look at all those blueberries.” Jamie glanced over to the passenger
seat. As usual, her dog had her head hanging out the window, breathing in the
wonderful summertime scents. “They look ripe. One of these days we’ll have to
come back and pick enough for a pie.”


The
golden retriever turned and looked at her with soulful eyes and then put her
nose back out the window. Jamie loved her old Jeep YJ for this very reason; she
could open it up in the heat of the summer and let the wind blow through her
hair. Come to think of it, she and her dog had that in common.


She
was driving at her usual fast clip, but the gravel road was familiar and she
was late for a meeting. There were some new arrivals at the Lodge today and
she’d made a habit of getting together with her office manager and her chef to
review the day’s check-ins, especially when important guests were due to
arrive. It was more than half way through summer and Long Lake Fishing Lodge
was almost full, but the new arrivals were important. She needed every booking
she could get to keep the place open.


Her
favourite corner was coming up. She slowed down every time she reached it, so
she could enjoy the first sight of Long Lake glittering through the trees. It
was her home; she loved it and couldn’t imagine living anywhere else.


When
she rounded the corner she was glad she’d developed the habit of slowing. Two
vehicles sat alongside the road. A long sleek job that looked like it might be
a Jaguar had pulled up behind a silver SUV. A man sat inside the Jaguar, but
the driver’s door was open on the SUV and the driver was standing on the
passenger side between the car and the shallow ditch, adjusting his camera.


Her
heart leaped into her throat. Browsing amongst the blueberry bushes were two
grizzly cubs, but she didn’t have time to enjoy the rare sight. Their mother
stood in a threatening stance, head lowered and the hackles on her back raised.
Her fur was the colour of buckwheat honey in the late morning sun.


Jamie
pulled her vehicle up in front of the SUV, popped open the glove box and pulled
out a canister of bear spray. Without taking her eyes off the mother bear she
removed the black plastic safety lock. Goldie whined softly and hunkered down;
she knew when to be afraid. Only her eyes and the top of her head showed above
the passenger door.


“Stay.”
Jamie knew the command was unnecessary, but she was nervous. She opened the
door as quietly as possible and stepped out. She had no idea how effective the
bear spray would be against a charging mother grizzly. Not very, she thought.


She
decided to speak in a normal tone. If she didn’t shout, or show fear, perhaps
the grizzly would see her as non-threatening. She couldn’t say as much for the man
who now had his camera up, taking pictures. What was the matter with him...did
he have a death wish?


She
held the gold canister loosely at her side, her finger through the loop and her
thumb on the ‘trigger’.


“Hi
there,” she said with what she hoped was a smile in her voice. “How old are
you?”


“Huh?
What?” He turned to look at her. A pale city type who hadn’t seen the sun in a
long time, he was almost too good looking to be true. “I’m thirty-six.”


“Well”
she said, backing up a few steps, leaving room for him to retreat around the
front of his vehicle, “if you want to make it to thirty-seven, you’d better get
back in your vehicle.”


He
stared at her, uncomprehending.


“Right
now,” she said. “Unless you want to be lunch for that grizzly.”


What
little colour there was in his face drained away. He opened his mouth to speak,
but no sound came out. Then colour flooded back into his face as he realized his
predicament.


Jamie
had to admire him as he walked slowly back to his side of the vehicle. Most
people would have bolted, an action which would have caused the grizzly to
chase. She waited until she was sure he was safe then went back to the Jeep and
got in, but kept the bear spray at the ready. As she pulled out, she looked in
the rear view mirror. The man was slumped back in the driver’s seat, head on
the headrest, eyes closed.


* * *


Craig
Hansen relaxed his grip on the canister of bear spray and realized he’d been
holding his breath. He hadn’t been willing to embarrass the other man but had
been sitting with one hand on the door handle and the other on the spray. He’d never
needed it before, but it was rated at 30 feet. He fumbled for the safety clip
and snapped it back on, then shoved the canister into his back pack.


His
thoughts went to the woman. She’d been magnificent the way she strode along the
side of the road. At first he’d thought she too had stopped to take pictures
and he was beginning to wonder if everybody around here was crazy. Then he’d
spotted the dull gleam of the canister and it became clear what she was up to.
He chuckled, recalling her words. Now that he thought about her a bit more he
realized that she had to be local, driving a beat up old vehicle like that.
There was something about the women up here in Northern British Columbia. They
were nothing like the artsy types he worked with in Toronto, a fact which
pleased him. 


He
checked the time. It was too soon to check into Long Lake Lodge. The
confirmation had made it clear that check-in wasn’t until 3 o’clock and he
didn’t like to ask for special favours. He’d taken the time to study the map
when he picked up the car at Prince George airport last night and had noticed a
town nearby; might as well pass some time checking it out. You never knew where
the next great idea might come from. He checked on the grizzly who was now
shepherding her cubs back into the woods. He couldn’t blame the man for trying
to take pictures. It was a once-in-a-lifetime chance, but the danger had been
all too real. He was still sitting there with his eyes closed when Craig pulled
out.


* * *


“Sorry
I’m late but you won’t believe what happened on the way back from town.” Jamie
grabbed a bottle of water and unscrewed the top. Brooke and Leeza were seated
at the usual table; the one in the corner that had the advantage of glass on
two sides. The view out over the lake was spectacular, plus they could keep a
casual eye on the children playing by the water’s edge.


Jamie
took a long drink and set the water bottle down forcefully. A few drops of
water splashed out the top and she wiped them off the table with her arm. “Some
guy with a death wish had gotten out of his SUV, walked around to the passenger
side and was taking pictures of a mother grizzly and two cubs.” As she spoke
she walked her fingers around the water bottle, her movements stiff and angry.
“Have you ever heard of anything so ridiculous?”


Leeza
laughed but Brooke’s eyes widened. “What happened? Was he hurt?”


“I
set him straight and he got back into his vehicle.” The fingers marched back to
the driver’s side of the bottle. “That’s all we need is some tourist getting
mauled by a bear. Or worse.” She took another slug of water. “I think he was
pretty shook up when I told him it was a grizzly, though.” She gave a little
shudder. “Black bears are bad enough, but there’s something about the word
grizzly that frightens everyone.”


Leeza
checked her watch. “Shall we get on with it? We have a full house and we’re
busy doing prep work for lunch and dinner.” She pointed to the printout Brooke
had placed on the table. “Three VIPs in one day. That’s quite something.”


Jamie
studied the sheet as if she hadn’t seen it before, but she knew exactly who was
arriving.


She
looked across the table at her chef. If Leeza hadn’t been wearing a white
chef’s jacket, no one would ever guess that she worked in a kitchen, let alone
be in charge. With her diminutive stature, pale skin and black spiky hair she
looked like an escapee from a punk rock band. But in spite of Leeza’s
unconventional appearance Jamie was confident in her chef and knew that she was
as dependable as she was skilled.


“Brooke
says none of them have indicated any special dietary needs.” Leeza nodded to
herself. “Can’t say I mind that.” She tapped the list with a finger. “I see
Slick Billy is coming back again.”


“Slick
Billy?” Brooke looked down at the list and a slight frown marred her brow. “You
must mean William Talbot.”


Jamie
grinned in spite of herself. “Oh, yeah. Billy Talbot is slick all right, but of
course we only call him that behind his back.”


“Why
do I know that name?” Brooke had assumed the duties of office manager at the
beginning of the season and wasn’t yet familiar with their return customers. “I
feel as though I should know who he is.”


Jamie
paused to think for a moment. “I suppose if you don’t follow sports you may not
have heard of him. Remember how the Blue Jays were doing so well about six or
eight years ago?”


Brooke
shook her head. “Sorry.”


“That’s
okay. He played for the Blue Jays and was a terrific pitcher. He blew out his
arm and had to retire but he’s still famous. The press gave him the nickname of
Slick Billy because he was a real ladies’ man but he always managed to escape
before he got seriously involved. A love ’em and leave ’em kind of guy.”


“Oh.”
Brooke looked disappointed. “I’ve met enough of those to last a lifetime.”


“You?”
Jamie pulled back and looked at her Office Manager. “With your looks you could
have any man that walks through that door groveling at your feet. You must know
that.”


Brooke
didn’t try to deny that she was beautiful. Jamie liked that about her. “Not
interested,” she said simply. “I swear, at my last job I was hit on by almost
every man who checked in. Didn’t matter who they were with.”


Jamie
and Leeza looked at each other. “Billy will try anyway,” said Leeza. “If he
doesn’t come on to you, take his pulse; he’s probably dead.”


“He’s
not that bad, surely.” Brooke looked from one to the other.


“Trouble
is, he’s so charming.” Jamie looked at her new Office Manager with a raised
eyebrow. “I’ve watched him over the years and I think he actually falls in
love. But you could give him a taste of his own medicine.”


Leeza
sat up straighter, suddenly animated. Her dark eyes sparkled with interest.
“You could do it, you know. Hook him then let him go, same as he’s been doing
ever since he got famous.”


“Ladies!
This is one of our guests you’re talking about.” Brooke pretended to be shocked
and they all laughed.


“You’re
right.” Jamie sobered. “I don’t need any negative publicity right now. Besides,
Billy is more like family. He’s been coming here for quite a few years now.”


Brooke
looked down at the list. “I see that. This is his fifth visit.” Her finger
trailed down the list of names. “Here’s another one. Matthew Weber. Must be a
hot shot real estate agent. He’s won a prize as Salesman of the Year, and his
stay was paid for by the Valley Real Estate Board.”


Jamie
raked her fingers through her hair. “Sometimes I wish companies would find some
other destination for their prize winners.” She massaged her temples. “Don’t
get me wrong, I appreciate the booking, and the Lodge gets a lot of extra
exposure, but these people get here and don’t know anything about fishing.
Within a couple of days they’re bored.” She glanced over at the list. “He’s
alone, isn’t he? Same as Billy?”


Brooke
nodded. “Let’s just see how it goes. Maybe he’ll surprise us.”


“I
hope so.” Jamie motioned impatiently. “And the last of the VIPs was that
documentary film maker, right?”


“Yup.”
Brooke didn’t have to look at the name. “Craig Hansen. I’ve seen his work and
he’s good.” She slid a sideways glance at Jamie. “This is a big deal, him
coming here. Right?”


Jamie
nodded. “Yeah. It’s a preliminary trip, but if he decides to do a documentary
on fly fishing in the area, it could put us back in the money.” Jamie shared
everything with her two key employees. It was no secret that the Lodge had been
struggling since the economic downturn in the States and she was worried that
she might not be able to open next year. “I’m almost afraid to hope for too
much.”


Brooke
spoke thoughtfully. “Well then, let’s just treat him like we treat all the
guests. He’s probably used to people falling all over him.”


Jamie
nodded. “You’re right. His representative asked me to meet with him while he’s
here. Apparently he has the final say on decisions about locations.”


Brooke
looked out over the lake. “What more could he ask for? This is so beautiful.”


“Let’s
hope he agrees.” Jamie turned to Leeza. “Any problems in the kitchen I should
know about?”


Leeza
shook her head. “Just the usual. College kids that come for the summer and are
shocked when they find out they actually have to work.” She shrugged. “Nothing
new. But I’d better get back there now.” She rose and stretched. “See you guys
later.” She walked briskly in the direction of the kitchen.


Jamie
looked at her watch and stood up as well. “Time I put on my taxi driver hat. I
hope those two men I dropped off this morning have had some luck. They had
enough gear to catch every rainbow in the lake.”


Brooke
stood and walked over to the window. Not for the first time Jamie wondered why
the other woman hadn’t taken a more high profile job. With her experience,
looks and innate grace, she could work anywhere she chose. “Aren’t you afraid,
flying all over the north in that thing?” She was looking toward the special
dock a hundred yards away where Jamie’s favourite form of transportation rocked
gently in the wake of a passing boat.


“Not
in the least. What frightens me is driving on the highway.” Jamie motioned
toward the Beaver. “When I’m flying, I don’t have to deal with kamikaze
drivers.”


Brooke
looked at the sky to the north. “I suppose so. By the way, I checked the
weather earlier and we’re supposed to have a storm later on.”


People
had started to wander toward the dining room for lunch and Brooke looked at her
boss. “Have you eaten anything today?”


Jamie
thought for a moment. “I had a piece of toast this morning.” She headed for the
door.


Brooke
shook her head, walked to the reception desk and grabbed an apple from the
basket. “Here, take this with you at least.” She tossed it to Jamie.


“Thanks.” Jamie caught it and ran
down the steps. Goldie scrambled to her feet and followed, tail wagging in
anticipation of the flight to come. Brooke sighed and returned to her office.











Chapter Two


Craig
Hansen left the town behind and drove back toward Long Lake. He’d had a
pleasant lunch on the outside terrace of a small restaurant and spent some time
in the town’s museum, but he was ready to get settled in and relax. He chuckled
at the direction of his thoughts. When compared with his usual schedule, this
entire day so far had been one big relax.


He
turned in at the sign pointing to Long Lake Fishing Resort. A simple name, and
he liked it. Many of these places spent too much time focusing on new age
names, and not enough on their primary purpose...a comfortable bed, a good meal
and some great fishing. He’d heard good things about Long Lake and hoped he
wouldn’t be disappointed.


His
car rumbled over a cattle guard and he paused to get a sense of where he was.


By
his estimate, the main road was offset from the lake by about a quarter of a
mile, perhaps a bit more. He’d checked it out on Google Earth and had noticed
the irregular shoreline as well as several streams leading into the lake from
the east. He’d also noted that development was sparse along the shore; clusters
of buildings separated by stretches of unoccupied land.


From
here the land sloped gently toward the lake. This particular area was sparsely
treed and offered enticing glimpses of the lake in the distance. He started up
again and drove slowly. Grasshoppers jumped out of the way as he passed and in
the heat of the afternoon the pungent scent of fir trees filled the air like sweet
perfume.


He
inhaled deeply and relaxed for the first time in days. He’d been working almost
non-stop for the last two years and he needed this break. He also needed a
break from his publicist, who he had mistakenly dated about six months ago. He
couldn’t seem to make her understand that there was never going to be anything
between them; the woman was becoming a real problem.


The
Lodge buildings came into view and he slowed again, looking them over. The main
building was large and could only be described as rambling. It looked as though
it had been a large country home at one time but the original outlines of the
building were hard to discern among all of the add-ons over the years. The
irregular additions gave it a casual, comfortable feel, like an older woman
surrounded by her grandchildren.


In
front of the main building, a broad lawn sloped gently down toward the water.
Behind the lodge, tucked in among some fir trees, three small cottages occupied
higher ground. There was a permanent air about them and he wondered if the
owner lived in one of them. Directly to his left were two newer buildings. Two
story units, they were situated close enough to the main Lodge to be easily
accessible. Guests in these accommodations could enjoy the view out over the
lake and he noted that both buildings offered wide balconies with comfortable
chairs. Were there actually people who came here to look at the lake? He supposed
it was possible.


The
Lodge obviously encouraged children. A small playground was set up off to the left,
in sight of the two-story units. A string of floats marked off an area of the
beach where children could play safely away from boat traffic. Directly in
front of the lodge, a dock stretched out into the water, with several smaller
docks shooting off to the sides like branches of a tree. About a dozen boats
were tied up snugly, out of use in the heat of the afternoon when few fish
would take a fly, or any bait for that matter.


A
smaller dock sat off to the left. It was empty and his gaze went beyond, to a
stand of trees near the water’s edge. Campsites nestled in among the trees and
he found himself wishing he’d brought his camping gear. These were the most
perfectly sited campsites he’d ever seen, at least in a commercial setting. A
sprawling wooden building housed the office and a good-sized store. The front
porch was lined with flower boxes and appeared to be a spot for children to
gather and eat ice cream. A cement block addition on the rear housed laundry
and shower facilities. Memories of a happier time flooded over him, but he
pushed them down and pulled into a parking spot beside the lodge.


He
walked up a set of broad steps and paused on the verandah. It was like
something out of another time, with an eclectic mix of chairs pulled up in
conversational groupings. Maybe he’d been wrong about people passing quiet time
overlooking the water. Two men who looked like they might be father and son
were sitting quietly with a drink. Suddenly he wasn’t so eager to get to his
room and unpack.


He
walked into a large, open great room. An informal area served as reception and
he was about to ring a bell when a tall young woman appeared from a back room. “Good
afternoon sir. Welcome to Long Lake Fishing Lodge.” Her smile was warm.


“Good
afternoon. I’d like to check in please. My name is Craig Hansen.”


“Yes
Mr. Hansen, we’ve been expecting you.” She placed a registration card in front
of him and he signed. “If you’ll be dining with us tonight I’d be happy to make
a reservation for you.”


“Would
it be all right if I play that by ear? I’ve just had lunch in town.”


“Certainly
sir. You can call from your room or come back to see me and I’ll be happy to
take care of it.”


“Thank
you. You know, when I first drove in all I could think about was getting to my
room and unpacking, but I’ve changed my mind. Could you have someone bring me a
beer out on the verandah?”


She
glanced toward the outside. “Inviting, isn’t it. Any particular kind of beer?”


“I
prefer Heineken but anything would be good.” He glanced at her name tag. “Thank
you, Brooke.”


He
sauntered outside and chose a high backed rocking chair. Most of the furniture
was large and he gave silent thanks that he’d found something to accommodate
his six foot four inch frame.


A
beer was placed on the low table beside his chair. He thanked the server and
poured. Clouds threatened the sun and a breeze had kicked up but he didn’t
care; if this wasn’t heaven, it was close. He took a long, cold swallow and
thought back on what he knew about the Lodge.


There
was no lack of information about the Lodge and fishing in the area, but very
little about the people behind the operation. His assistant had researched it
for him and had learned that Jamie Nicholson inherited the Lodge at the age of
eighteen when his parents died in a train accident while travelling in Asia.
He’d managed with some administrative help until the age of twenty one and had
been running it alone ever since. Doing a good job too, until the latest
economic downturn reduced the portfolios of many of the Lodge’s regular
clients.


He
checked out the building without being too obvious. They appeared to have a
good maintenance crew and for some reason that pleased him. Too many family
businesses were falling into disrepair.


He
was taking his second swallow of beer when the sound of a small aircraft broke
into his thoughts. He rose, went to the railing and looked into the sky. It
must be circling because it was out of sight but he could hear it coming
around.


There
it was! Coming in from the south end of the lake, just over the treetops. The
pilot held the aircraft about thirty feet above the water and he sensed that he
was about to touch down when a gust of wind caught one wingtip. It dipped to
one side for a fraction of a second before the pilot regained control and
brought it down for a smooth landing in front of the Lodge.


For
the second time today he found that he’d been holding his breath. Shaken, he
went back to his chair and watched the Beaver taxi up to the small dock.


The
door opened on the pilot’s side and a figure emerged, stepped lightly down onto
the float and hopped onto the deck, one hand on the wing strut. It was the
woman from this morning; the one with the bear spray. A gust of wind caught her
long sun-streaked hair and she brushed it back from her face. He could see the
laughter in her eyes from here, and for an almost uncontrollable moment he
wanted to be down there on the deck with her, sharing her enthusiasm. A dog
followed her out of the cockpit and onto the deck, its coat a pale golden
colour in the afternoon sun.


Two
men, obviously fishermen, emerged through the passenger door. They looked
toward the two-storey buildings and held up their catch. Silvery scales
glistened in the sunlight and the men exchanged a few words with the woman,
shook her hand and then trudged off, proudly showing their catch to several
children who came running from the beach. He wondered idly if the chef would be
asked to cook fish tonight, then laughed to himself. It was probably a rarity
when the chef wasn’t asked to cook fish.


He
watched the woman tie down the Beaver. The dog had trotted to the shore and was
lapping up lake water. She patted the wing of the aircraft the way one would stroke
a favourite pet and walked toward the lodge, long legs encased in slim, faded
jeans.


He
set down the beer bottle, surprised to see that it was empty. He must have
finished it while watching her. As she ran up the steps his feet moved forward
of their own accord and he extended his hand. “Hi, that was quite a landing.” What
was he doing?


She
stopped in mid-stride and turned to look at him. Something flared behind her
eyes for a fraction of a second and he wondered if she recognized him. Another
gust of wind caught her hair and she tucked it impatiently behind her ear. She
wore no makeup and appeared to be free of artifice of any kind. Hazel eyes that
were predominantly green smiled at him and all rational thought fled from his
mind.


“Thanks.
It was a bit breezy out there.” She extended her hand. “Welcome to Long Lake.
I’m Jamie Nicholson.”


He
shook her hand. It was surprisingly small and feminine. “You’re Jamie
Nicholson?”


She
laughed. “You were expecting a man?”


He
nodded.


“Happens
a lot. And you are?”


“Craig
Hansen. I just checked in.”


Now
he could see the recognition in her eyes. “Ah, Mr. Hansen.” She gestured back
toward the Beaver. “I hope that little flying exhibition hasn’t put you off. I
can fly you into a lot of lovely spots that aren’t accessible by road.”


He
sucked in a breath of air and looked at the floatplane. “I don’t know...”


She
picked up on his ambivalence. “You don’t have to decide now, but I’ll make
myself available any time you’d like to go out.”


She
made a move toward the inside of the lodge, but he didn’t want her to go. “Do
you have time for a beer?” He motioned to the empty bottle. “I was just about
to have another one.”


“I’m
afraid I can’t.” She took a quick look inside the lodge. “Looks like all the
check-ins arrived at once today. I should help Brooke.”


“What
about dinner? Surely you take time for dinner.”


A
smile lit up her face. “That’s a great idea. Let’s meet in the dining room at
six, shall we?”


“It’s
a date.” Had he really said that? He was acting like a clumsy teenager.
Normally he ate much later and he wasn’t the slightest bit hungry but it didn’t
matter. He watched her walk into the great room of the lodge and for the first
time in two years he thought that life might be worth living after all.


* * *


Jamie
looked at Brooke as the last of the guests drifted away. “They seem like a good
bunch” she said, “although we might have to keep an eye on that older gentleman
and his wife.”


Brooke
nodded. “I thought so too. Serious drinkers, if I’m not mistaken.”


Jamie
sorted through the registration cards. “I see Billy’s here. How was he?”


“He’s
really rather sweet. Seemed almost shy.”


“Billy?
Shy?” Jamie fingered the card. “Maybe it’s a new technique.”


“Well,
he seemed happy to be here. I saw you talking to Craig Hansen.” She watched her
boss carefully. “What did you think of him?”


Jamie felt a blush
creeping up into her face. “He seems nice enough. Not sure if he’ll want to go
up in the Beaver, though.” Her stomach rumbled audibly. “But I’ll see if I can
change his mind. I’m having dinner with him tonight.”


Brooke’s
eyes widened fractionally. “Good. You need to eat.”


“He’s
kind of good looking, don’t you think?” Her gaze went to the verandah, where he
was still sitting. “In a rumpled, outdoorsy way, I mean.”


Brooke
fought to keep a straight face. Jamie never noticed men, and the lodge
attracted its share of good looking specimens. “He has nice eyes, but there’s
something about him. He seems sad.”


“You
noticed.” Jamie tore her gaze away from the verandah. “But he has a killer
smile, when he chooses to use it.” She had to stop thinking like this. She
couldn’t afford to let her personal feelings get tangled up with business.


“What
are you going to wear for dinner?” Brooke looked her boss up and down. “My
things won’t fit you thanks to my height, but I can help you accessorize.”


“I
hadn’t even thought.” Jamie tried to recall what she had that would be
suitable. “Can I get away with a plain scoop-necked top and a long skirt?”


Brooke
rolled her eyes. “What time are you getting ready?”


“About
a quarter to six. We’re eating at six.”


“That’s
when the families eat! What are you thinking? He’s from the city, Jamie. He’s
probably used to eating around eight...maybe later.”


Jamie tossed her head.
“Too late now. Besides, I’m hungry.”


“Fair
enough, but I’ll see you in your room around a quarter to.”


* * *


Brooke
appeared at Jamie’s door with an armful of accessories. Between them they
decided on a delicate fringed wrap which they tied around Jamie’s slender hips.
Folded on an angle, the point hung down, lending a gypsy feel to the outfit.
Brooke placed a delicate brass filigree necklace around her neck and stood back
to admire.


“Okay,
one more thing,” she said and pulled Jamie’s long sun-streaked hair back on one
side with a large comb. “There.” She turned her around to face the full-length
mirror. “Have a look at yourself.”


Jamie
scarcely recognized the woman in the mirror. “I look good,” she said simply.
“How did you do it?”


Brooke
laughed. “My mother used to tell me I was born to accessorize. I’ve always had
a knack for it.”


“With
your taste, you should open a store.”


Brooke
stood back to admire her creation. “Speaking of stores, I’d like to talk to you
about opening a store in the Lodge. I have a few ideas, but now isn’t the
time.”


Jamie
studied her office manager for a moment. Behind the beautiful face and figure
was a sharp mind. She’d only been with the lodge since the May long weekend and
had proven herself many times. “Okay,” she said thoughtfully. “Let’s get
together in the next day or two.”


“I’ll
remind you.” Brooke herded her out the door. “Have fun tonight.”











Chapter Three


Jamie
was glad she’d taken extra care with her outfit when she saw the look on
Craig’s face. He’d somehow managed to snag the best table in the dining room
and stood up when she entered. He waved away the server and seated her
expertly, pushing the chair firmly against the back of her legs, the way she
liked it.


“You’ve
done that a few times before,” she said, smiling at him. He’d changed into a
crisp white shirt and navy slacks.


“I
worked as a waiter in Banff for three summers while I was putting myself
through college.”


She
glanced around at the dining room, which was already filling up. “I can’t begin
to imagine the numbers they must serve in those big hotels every night.” She
gave a little shudder. “Leeza and I were talking this morning about how the
students are surprised when they’re expected to work.”


“Leeza?”


“Sorry.
Leeza is our chef. She doesn’t look like the average chef, but she’s
excellent.”


“I’d
like to meet her.” He looked up as their server appeared, then turned his
attention back to Jamie. “Are you going to have a drink?”


“I
think so.” She smiled at the server. “Hello, André. I think I’ll have a glass of
red wine. You choose something for me, please.”


The
server turned to Craig. “And for you, Sir?”


“I’d
like a Scotch, please. Chivas, if you have it.”


“Yes
Sir, we do. I’ll be right back.”


He’d
been reading the menu when she arrived but he set it aside and sat back
casually. Contrasted against the white of his shirt, his tan looked even darker
than before. Blue eyes studied her and an amused smile played around his lips.


“I
saw you this morning,” he said finally.


“You
did?” She looked around, not understanding what he meant.


“On
the road. You stopped to rescue that fellow who was about to be mauled by a
grizzly.”


She
nodded. “The car behind him. That was you.”


“That
was me.” He looked up as their drinks were delivered. “Thank you, André.” He
held up his glass and clinked it against hers. “He’s staying here, you know. I
saw him this afternoon.”


“Then
I’m doubly glad I interfered.” The words were out before she could stop them.
She clapped a hand over her mouth, unaware that he was also laughing. “I’m
sorry. That didn’t sound very gracious.”


“It
was perfect.” He was still smiling. “He really should have known better.”


“No
kidding,” she murmured. She picked up a menu, then glanced over at him. “Brooke
told me that six o’clock was ridiculously early for dinner. She said you
probably eat around eight, but I was so hungry I wasn’t thinking straight. I
hope you’ll forgive me.” She knew exactly what was on the menu, but she was
nervous. And she really was hungry.


“I’m
just happy that you agreed to join me. The time doesn’t matter. What’s good?”


“It’s
all good but I usually have a steak and salad.” She lifted her wine glass. “One
is my limit, so I make it last through dinner.”


“Then
that’s what I’ll have, too, but no wine.” He looked at his glass of Scotch.
“This and the beer I had this afternoon are more than I’ve had in a long time.”
He stared into the amber liquid. “I went a bit overboard on the drinking a
couple of years ago. Thankfully it didn’t last long, but as they say it wasn’t
pretty.”


“It
happens. We see a lot of odd behaviour here. People act differently when
they’re away from home. I’ve never understood why, but they do.” She gave her
head a quick shake. “Why are we having this depressing conversation?”


“My
fault, I guess.” He looked out over the lake and his gaze finally came to rest
on the Beaver. “Do you mind if I ask you why you learned to fly? Was it
something you always wanted to do?”


Jamie
had been told that she came alive when she talked about flying and tonight was
no exception; she found herself eager to share the reasons with the man who sat
across from her.


“I
was always pestering my Dad to go up with him when I was smaller. He promised
to let me get my license as soon as I was old enough.” He was watching her quietly
and she decided to get the hard part over with. “Mom and Dad were killed in an
accident when they were holidaying in Asia.” It was a relief to have that out
of the way. “I’d already been taking flying lessons for six months by then and I
got my license the next year. I’ve been flying ever since.”


“I’m
no expert, but the way you handled that plane today...” he shook his head. “You
look pretty good to me. Ah, here are our steaks.”


For
some reason his compliment pleased her. She knew she was a good pilot, but
coming from someone who might be afraid to fly, it meant a lot.


The
conversation turned to talk of fishing as they ate. He inquired about fly
fishermen in the area and she assured him that there were a few locals who were
regarded as experts. She hadn’t contacted any of them in case he preferred to
make his own arrangements, but she was fairly sure that they’d be delighted to
be in any film made by the famous Craig Hansen.


The
server removed their plates and inquired if they would like dessert.


“No
thanks, André.” Jamie deferred to Craig. “How about you?”


He
patted his stomach. “No thanks.” A family got up from the adjoining table and
she noticed the way his eyes kept returning to the young boy. “But what I would
like is coffee down by the lake. I noticed the chairs down by the water when I
arrived and I think the weather is co-operating. That storm that was
threatening earlier seems to have passed us by.” He turned to her. “Will you
join me?”


“Sounds
great.” She started to rise and he hurried around to pull out her chair. “I
wasn’t sure about those when I bought them this spring, but they’ve been
popular.” The brightly coloured plastic Adirondack chairs added splashes of
colour to the grounds and were easier to keep clean. “We used to have the
traditional white wooden ones, but it got so we were spending too much time
sanding and repainting them every year.” She shrugged. “It’s all labour, and
it’s getting expensive.”


Goldie
raised her head when they appeared on the verandah and her tail thumped against
the floor.


“Okay,
you can come.” Jamie shot a quick glance at Craig. “You don’t mind, do you?
You’re not allergic, or anything?”


The
dog had inserted herself between Jamie and Craig and he touched the top of the
dog’s head. “No, I like dogs. This one seems devoted to you.”


They
sauntered toward the water’s edge. “She just appeared here one day, about a
year and a half ago. She was in bad shape; skin and bones mostly. She either
got lost, or some campers put her out to fend for herself.” She looked
affectionately at the dog. “We were going to call her Lucky, but that seemed
too corny. So thanks to her breed she became Goldie and she’s been here ever
since.”


“Do
people actually do that?” He looked shocked. “Leave their dogs?”


“It
happens more often than you’d think. Especially with cats.” They arrived at a
grouping of pink and green chairs. “Don’t get me started.”


Craig
brushed a few leaves from the seat of one of the chairs and made sure she was
settled before he sat down. Andre arrived a few moments later, carrying a tray
with coffee and a few biscotti.


Craig’s
chair was angled away from the Beaver but he turned now and took a long look at
it. “I’d like to go up with you but I’m still not sure. This may not sound very
manly, but I’m terrified of flying in small aircraft.”


“You
must have flown out here from Toronto, so I’m assuming it’s just small aircraft
that bother you?”


He
pushed the hair away from his forehead. A scar about four inches long started
just beside his temple and disappeared into his hair. “I got this in a crash
two years ago.” He sat silently for a moment, then lifted his coffee cup and
looked at her over the rim. “My wife and son were killed and the pilot was
seriously injured.” His hand trembled a bit as he set his cup down. “We spun
into some trees. I was sitting up front beside the pilot and somehow I was
thrown out. Crushed a few ribs but that was nothing compared to the others.”


There
was nothing she could say that would help; she knew that from personal
experience. “I’m sorry,” she murmured.


He
gave her a smile that was full of pain. “Vicky and I were making one last
effort for our son. Jody loved anything to do with boats, with fishing. We were
taking him on the ultimate camping trip in northern Ontario.” He bit off a
chunk of biscotti then looked at it as though wondering where it came from. “It
was the ultimate trip, all right.”


Jamie
had never considered that he might be married. But then, she’d never thought
she’d be attracted to him, either. “What do you mean ‘making one last effort’?
Was your son sick?”


“Huh?
No, nothing like that. Vicky had told me a month or so previously that she
wanted a divorce. It was all over but the paper work, but we wanted to make some
memories for Jody.” His eyes glittered with unshed tears. “It was the biggest
mistake of my life.”


Jamie
dunked a biscotti and waited while it melted in her mouth. “So, the drinking,”
she said finally.


He
looked at her, dry-eyed now, and nodded. “So, the drinking.”


“Is
it as bad as they say? Survivor’s guilt?”


He
nodded. “Worse. After I sobered up, I threw myself into work, thinking it would
help me to forget. I had two films to be edited plus a book that was overdue at
the publisher’s. This past year I even went out on a couple of dates. Vicky’s
family was shocked, of course. They didn’t know we’d been planning to divorce.”
He scrubbed a hand over his face. “What a mess.”


They
sat quietly for a few minutes, each lost in their own thoughts.


A
loon warbled in the distance and he raised his head. “That’s a lovely sound,
isn’t it? Too bad everyone who makes a film even remotely connected with nature
thinks it’s necessary to put a loon’s call on the sound track.” He came forward
in his chair and smiled. “Want to hear something outrageous? A few years ago a
friend of mine bought a computerized golf game that simulates golf courses
around the world. He was showing me how it works and had chosen a course on
Maui. There was actually the sound of a loon in the background. On Maui!”


Jamie
laughed. “You’re making this up!”


He
held up a hand. “I kid you not!” He hunched forward, elbows resting on the arms
of the chair. “Thank you for listening, Jamie. You’re very relaxing to be
with.”


She
frowned. “I don’t know if that’s a compliment or not.”


“Trust
me, it’s a compliment.” Was that desire she saw in his eyes? Forget it,
said the voice in her head. You can’t afford to blow this opportunity.


Then
why did it feel so right?


He
rose and offered her his hand. “I’ve taken up enough of your time tonight.” He
pulled her up and continued to hold her hand for several moments. “Will you
show me some of the closer fishing sites tomorrow or the next day?” he smiled
down into her eyes. “I’ve decided to take a vacation after all. My office
booked the room for the full week, didn’t they?”


She
nodded and hoped that her legs would continue to support her.


“Good.”
He walked with her back to the lodge. “I don’t think I’ll bother with lining up
a fly fisherman. I can visualize the shots.”


“I
know how to fly fish.” Why had she volunteered that information? She had
absolutely no desire to be in one of his films.


“Why
am I not surprised?” His voice had turned husky. “I have a feeling you do
everything well, Jamie Nicholson.”


They
walked up the stairs together. “Goodnight,” he said softly, then headed for the
staircase leading to the first floor.


* * *


Jamie
went into the small office behind the reception area and collapsed into the
office chair. She was relieved to see that the phones had been switched over to
Brooke’s head set. All guests were informed on arrival that the phones would be
answered until ten every evening; after that time, calls were routed through
the night watchman. Brooke had introduced Jamie to technology that allowed calls
to be answered anywhere on the grounds. All key staff members could communicate
with each other; Jamie didn’t know how she’d managed to get along without it.


She
tried to check the new reservations that had come in during the day, but couldn’t
concentrate. Why hadn’t she heard about Craig Hansen’s family? She thought back
to two years ago, and knew the answer. That was when she’d made the mistake of
becoming romantically involved with a real estate agent from the neighbouring
town. She’d thought they might have a future together until she realized that
he was only trying to get close to her because of all the waterfront land she’d
inherited. It had been a painful experience and one she was determined not to
repeat.


She
sat back and sighed. Gareth hadn’t been the only one she’d talked to about the
land, but he was the only one she’d become personally involved with. The
trouble was, everyone who looked at the land envisioned the sale result...vacation
properties. Every one of them had pushed for high density development to
‘maximize her profits’. She couldn’t bring herself to do that to the lake she
loved. She’d vowed to find another way to keep the lodge operating, but it was
becoming more difficult every day.


“How
was your dinner with Craig?” Brooke appeared in the doorway.


Jamie
knew she was grinning like an idiot, but she couldn’t help it. “He’s nice.”


Brooke
raised an eyebrow. “Not what I asked, but it sounds like you enjoyed yourself.”


“I
did. I have a good feeling about this. By the way, he’s going to stay the whole
week.”


“I’m
glad you told me.” Brooke called up the reservations screen. “Look, all we have
available for the next two weeks are one night openings here and there. Lots of
families. I have a couple of extra maids lined up and I thought I’d hire that
young fellow to help with the campsite and the boat rentals.”


“Good
idea. Too bad we can’t keep it full like this all the time.” Jamie stood up
abruptly. “If everything’s okay here I think I’ll go to my cabin.” She paused
and looked at her manager. “Are you going to take some time off? I know you
said you don’t mind working extra hours, but you seem to be here a lot.”


Brooke
smiled. “I like being busy. There’ll be plenty of time to slow down in the
winter.” She glanced at her watch. “You go ahead. I’m going to take my usual
walk outside.”











Chapter Four


The
sky was faintly tinged with purple by the time Brooke went outside. It didn’t
get completely dark until ten or eleven this far north, but shapes were becoming
indistinct in the gathering dusk. She took her usual route, wandering slowly
through the RV Park and exchanging greetings with the people who recognized her
from the lodge. Families sat around campfires that were allowed in designated
areas and the occasional burst of laughter was music to her ears. At one
campsite she noticed a mother sitting at the sturdy picnic table, cradling a
young boy of around eight. He was flushed, and his sweaty hair was matted
against his head.


She
took a few steps into the site. “Is there anything I can do?”


The
woman smiled. “Thanks, but I think he’s over the worst of it. He picked up a
flu bug somewhere.” She placed a hand on the child’s forehead. “You’re feeling
better already, aren’t you Sweetie?”


The
child nodded and Brooke moved on. It was at times like this that she missed
being part of a family. She picked up her pace, determined not to let thoughts
of the past ruin her evening.


She
always saved the best for the last. On the farthest arm of the main boat dock a
small shed held the gasoline pump for boat fuel and the collection of tools
that had been amassed over the years. This was Howie Bennett’s territory in the
daytime. The pensioner had worked for the lodge since the time of Jamie’s
parents and guarded his territory fiercely, not allowing the children to
venture anywhere near the fuel. But he’d locked up and gone home hours ago, and
at the end of her busy days it was Brooke’s gift to herself to come out here
and sit on the old plastic chair Howie kept on the dock. Shielded from the
lodge by the shed, it was a quiet place to think, to make plans, and to dream.


She
stepped onto the dock and waited while it adjusted to her weight. Mooring
cleats gleamed dully in the pale light, and boats bumped softly against the
flattened tires that had been hammered into the wood of the dock. She started
to hum, savouring the thought of a few moments alone.


She
turned left toward the shed and a figure moved in the gloom. She stepped back,
startled.


“Sorry.
I didn’t mean to frighten you.”


She’d
heard the voice before but couldn’t quite place it.


“It’s
Billy.” He took a few steps toward her. “Billy Talbot. We met earlier today
when I checked in.” He extended a hand. “It’s Brooke, isn’t it?”


She
hesitated, then shook his hand. There was something intimate about shaking
hands with someone when their eyes were scarcely visible. He held her hand a
moment longer than necessary and then let it go, as though embarrassed by his
action. If this was the famous love ’em and leave ’em Billy Talbot, then he
wasn’t at all what she’d been led to believe.


“Yes,
I’m Brooke Stephens.” Why was she breathless?  Was it the unmistakable sizzle
that had passed between them when they shook hands?


“Have
I invaded your space?” He sounded genuinely apologetic.


“Not
at all.” She turned to leave.


“Please,
don’t go.” He reached out, touched her arm and then withdrew his hand. “I’d
really like you to stay.” He gestured to the chair. “You sit there. I’ll grab
another chair.” He moved past her and walked quickly down the dock before she
could reply.


“See?”
He returned holding a chair aloft. “Now we have two chairs.” He waited until
she was seated and then sat down.


“So.
Now that I’ve hijacked you, what shall we talk about?” She could see him
watching her expectantly in the dim light. He looked like a young kid who’d managed
to win a prize at the fall fair.


She
couldn’t help but smile. “I don’t know. It’s your hijacking.”


“Okay,
then. Tell me what you usually think about when you come out here at night.”
The teasing tone had disappeared from his voice; she sensed that he really
wanted to know.


“I’ll
tell you mine if you tell me yours.”


“It’s
a deal.” He smiled, teeth flashing in the darkness.


She
took a deep breath. Would it be easier to share her ideas with someone she
didn’t know? She hoped he wouldn’t laugh at her ideas.


“For
several years now, I’ve wanted to start a spa.”


“Just
women, or will men be welcome as well?”


At
first she thought he was kidding, making fun of her. Then she realized he was
serious. She thought for a moment.


“In
my dream, it was for women, but now that you mention it, men are buying spa
services these days as well.” She thought back to the job she’d held for
several years before coming here. She’d been surprised at the number of men who
had facials as well as manicures and pedicures.


“I
worked at an exclusive fishing lodge and spa on the West Coast of Vancouver
Island for a few years. The spa was famous for its atmosphere as much as their
treatments and I think I could create something just as beautiful.”


“Where?”


“Here,
on Long Lake. I only started working here in May of this year, but I think
Jamie could increase her business if she offered spa services for the women
while the men are fishing.”


“Quite
a few of the women fish as well, but you’ve seen that for yourself.”


“True.
But a top quality Spa would attract the ones who don’t come at all, plus the
men might stay longer if the women are happy.”


“What
about the men who don’t want their wives to come with them?”


She
gave a short laugh. “I’ve thought of that. They do exist, but I can’t worry
about their personal lives. I think it could be a winner. Leeza could even
offer a special menu for women who are watching what they eat.”


Billy
nodded thoughtfully. “How would you reconcile the spa concept with the
campground? They’re polar opposites, wouldn’t you say?”


He
was taking her seriously; she liked that. She looked past him, to the south.
“I’d build it on the other side of the lodge, buffered by a couple of hundred
feet of trees. There’d be winding paths through the trees leading to the
treatment rooms. Even if they didn’t need it, the clients would feel like
they’re decompressing along the way.”


Billy
was silent for a few minutes. “You’re talking about a lot of land.”


Brooke
nodded. She wasn’t sure if he could see her in the dark, but she was on a roll.
“True, but that’s not a problem. Jamie owns well over a mile of waterfront
along this side of the lake.”


He
came forward in his chair. “No fair.”


“What
do you mean?”


“I’ve
been coming here for five years and I didn’t know that.”


“I
only learned about it when we were talking about men.”


“Now
I’m really confused.”


Brooke
decided to trust him. “Some local guy made a play for her but in the end he was
only interested in her land, and if you let on I told you that, I’ll never
forgive you.”


His
voice softened. “I like Jamie too much to bring that up.” He swatted absent-mindedly
at a mosquito. “You know, I don’t like to rain on your parade, but where is the
money going to come from for this development? I’ve been associated with a few
businesses over the years and I can see Jamie’s having a hard time since the
mortgage fiasco turned everything upside down.”


“I
have money.” There, she’d said it.


“You
do?” He corrected himself quickly. “Sorry, I didn’t mean to sound surprised. I
should have known this was more than a pipe dream on your part.”


It
was completely dark now but Brooke could see the gleam of his eyes in the
silvery light from the new moon. He was easy to talk to; nothing like she’d expected.
Maybe this was part of his charm, but something told her that his interest was
genuine. He hadn’t made a move toward her, even though it might be welcome.


Where
had that come from? She continued
with her story.


“This
is the personal part,” she said. “My mother died of ovarian cancer when I was
fourteen. My father wasn’t the kind of man who could be without a woman in his
life and he married a couple of years later, when I was sixteen. The woman he
married was a lot younger than my mom.” She paused, her thoughts drifting back
to that unhappy time. “We never did get along very well. I think she saw me as
a rival for my dad’s affection when all I really wanted was someone to love me.
Those years are tough for any young girl, let alone one who’s just lost her
mother. Anyway, she wanted me out of the house and I wanted the same, so my
father gave me a big whack of money and I left home when I was eighteen.”


“Ouch.”


“Yeah,
ouch.” She thought for a moment. “My dad was a partner in one of the big
brokerage firms in Vancouver. When he gave me the money I thought about it for
a while and then asked him to buy Google shares. He wasn’t convinced but I kept
after him and he got me in early on, at close to the IPO price. I sold them all
near the end of ’07 and bought back in near the end of ’08, so I’ve done very
well with them.”


He
smiled. “Timing is everything, huh? Good for you.”


She
could almost hear the gears turning as he absorbed this information. Finally he
spoke. “What about the fact that you’d be building with your money on Jamie’s
land?”


“Well,
I haven’t even talked it over with her yet, but I don’t see that as a problem.
We’d have a lawyer draw something up that protects us both. It’s not about
taking advantage of each other; it’s about working together.”


He
slapped at another mosquito. “Let’s go in,” he said.


“Ah,
but you didn’t tell me yours.”


“I
will. The great room will be deserted. Let’s get a brandy and sit by the fire.”
He stood up and stretched his back. “I must be out of shape. Matt and I were
playing catch with some of the kids earlier and I’m feeling it.”


“Who’s
Matt?” They stepped off the dock together and he placed a hand at the small of
her back. It felt good. She’d better get her defenses up before this went much
farther.


Too
late for that; you’re already interested, and you know it.


She
tried to ignore the voice in her head, but it was difficult. Especially since the
voice was right.


“Matt
Weber. The real estate guy who won the trip.” He shot her a sideways look.
“Surely you must have noticed him. He looks like a male model.” He pulled open
the door to the lodge and they walked in together.


“Oh,
him. Yes, I noticed him but I was thinking about his run-in with the grizzly.”


Billy
chuckled. “He told me about that. Feels like an idiot.” He looked around. “See?
We have the place to ourselves. Is it okay if I help myself to a brandy? How
about you?”


Brooke
rarely drank, but the idea was too tempting to pass up. “A small one, please.”


Billy
returned moments later with two glasses. “I left a note with my signature and
room number.” He passed her a glass. “I wouldn’t want to take advantage.”


She
smiled and looked up at him. “Don’t worry, I’ll charge you.”


He
settled down and lifted his glass to her. “Not only beautiful, but smart.”


Something
must have showed on her face because he looked away, suddenly uncomfortable. She
waited for him to speak.


“That
wasn’t just a line, Brooke.” He took a small sip of brandy then placed the
glass on the table between them. “You are obviously beautiful and I think
you’re smart as well.” He looked into the fire which had died down, leaving
glowing embers crackling softly in the grate. “That’s the trouble when your
reputation precedes you. Nobody believes it when you’re sincere.” He turned
back to her. “Especially when you have a nickname like Slick Billy.”


She
gasped, surprised that he’d brought it up.


He
nodded. “Thing is, I used to deserve it.”


She
watched the play of emotions on his face. “You’re saying you don’t deserve it
anymore.” She made it a statement.


He
took another sip of brandy. “Okay, this is where I tell you mine.” He swirled
the liquid around as he stared into the glass.


“I
was what my teammates called a player. I never went out with one woman for very
long. It got to be a habit after a while. And then last fall, shortly after I
went back home after my holiday here, the last girl I’d been going out with
tried to commit suicide. Her roommate found a note that basically said it was
my fault.”


“I
don’t see how that can be true.”


A
small smile toyed with the side of his mouth but didn’t make it to his eyes.
“Thank you for saying that, but other people didn’t agree with you. I did a lot
of soul searching after that.” He looked up. “Did I actually just say ‘soul
searching’?”


She
nodded and gave him an understanding smile.


“I
went to a shrink. That was something I never thought I’d do, but I did.”


“Did
it help?”


“Yes,
surprisingly.” He looked at her with eyes that were blue-grey; the colour of
the lake on a cloudy day. “And I began to understand how our experiences
growing up can shape us when we get older.” He paused. “Similar to what
happened to you, I suppose.”


“What
happened?” She took a drink, holding his gaze.


“My
dad left us when I was small. We’d been a middle class family. I don’t recall
ever going without anything, but my mother always wanted more. She was one of
those women who had to have a man around. The female equivalent of your father,
I suppose. Anyway, she went from one man to the next to the next, always
looking for one that was better than the last, one who could give her more of
whatever it was she was seeking.” His voice lowered until it was little more
than a whisper. “She had very little time for me and I never did find out what
it was like to be part of a loving family. I always thought my father would
come back. I waited for years before I realized that wasn’t going to happen.”
He drained the brandy from his glass. “I have a few faint memories of going
fishing with him, but I can’t say that I remember him. My shrink says that’s
why I keep coming back here. I’m looking for what I had with my father. What
really gets me is that he died shortly after he left us and I didn’t even know
until a few years ago when I tried to find him.”


He
looked embarrassed. “I didn’t mean to go all emotional on you but the bottom
line is, I’m not that man any more, Brooke. I’m not Slick Billy.”


His
gaze went to her mouth and lingered there for several long moments. “I’d like
to prove it to you, if you’ll let me.”


Her
pulse started to beat a little faster and she realized that she’d enjoy having
him prove it. She opened her mouth to speak, but was interrupted when Larry the
night watchman came in the back way. He looked from Brooke to Billy, then back
to Brooke. “Sorry for the interruption.” He picked up the log book from the
reception desk and made a note. “Another quiet night out there.”


He
closed the book and took another look at Billy. “Excuse me, but are you Billy
Talbot?”


Billy
gave Brooke a resigned smile and stood up, his hand extended. “Sure am.”


“I
saw you pitch for the Blue Jays back in oh-eight. You were terrific.” He pumped
Billy’s hand. “Too bad about the arm.”


“Yeah,
too bad.” He motioned with the brandy snifter. “Brooke and I were just having a
nightcap.”


Larry
was too star struck to take the hint. He continued to talk baseball for several
minutes and Brooke finally stood up.


“Well
gentlemen, I think I’ll turn in.” She smiled at Billy and something passed
between them that was more intimate than a kiss. “Goodnight, Billy.”


He
stepped forward and brushed his lips against her cheek. “I’ll see you
tomorrow.”


She
nodded and walked slowly toward the front door. Tomorrow couldn’t come soon
enough.











Chapter Five


Leeza
was checking the coffee urn and hot food wells when Jamie breezed into the
restaurant early the next morning. Buffet breakfast was offered from seven
until ten thirty during the week; weekends were more formal, with full service.


“What
are you doing here?” Jamie wandered from table to table, idly checking the
level of salt and pepper in the shakers, something that had been her job as a
child.


“I
got a call from Marta last night. She came down with some sort of flu. I said
I’d cover for her.” Leeza moved off. “If you want to talk, come into the
kitchen.”


Jamie
was right behind her. “So how long does she think she’ll be out?” The breakfast
cook was rarely sick; Jamie couldn’t remember the last time she’d missed a day.


“She
thinks it’s a twenty-four hour bug. I imagine she’ll be back tomorrow.” Leeza
started to fill a large bowl with fruit salad. “You’re up early yourself.
Anything exciting happening today?”


Jamie’s
thoughts went to Craig. “Not sure. I’m going to take Craig on a tour of the
lake. He’s a bit leery of flying yet.”


Leeza
raised one black eyebrow. “So it’s ‘Craig’ is it? What’s he like?”


Jamie
sent a warning glance toward Leeza’s helper. “He’s nice. I had dinner with him
last night.”


“Duh.
Who do you think cooked your steak?” Leeza rolled her eyes and kept on working.


“Right.”
Jamie reached for a coffee mug. Leeza had insisted on large, sturdy mugs with
handles big enough to accommodate a man’s fingers. They’d been wildly popular.
“Shall I get out of your way?”


“That
would be good.” Leeza lifted the bowl of fruit and backed through the swinging
doors. Jamie had stopped wondering a long time ago how someone so small could
be so strong.


“Okay
then. I’ll get a coffee and go wait for him.” Jamie followed her into the
dining room and poured herself a coffee. “By the way, Brooke said something about
having an idea for a store in the Lodge. Has she said anything to you?”


Leeza
frowned. “No, but I’d like to hear about it.” She paused for a moment. “I’d
listen to anything she has to say. She’s smart.”


“Okay.
If she doesn’t mind, I’ll call you when we talk.”


Leeza
nodded and disappeared back into the kitchen. Like Jamie, she’d often wondered
why Brooke chose to respond to the job posting, but was glad she had.
Reservations and reception had improved tenfold. Even the restaurant was
functioning more smoothly since Brooke had taken over the reservations, and for
that she was grateful.


The
timer pinged and Leeza moved to take the croissants out of the oven. She’d
recently changed suppliers for frozen pastry and was delighted with the
results. All thoughts of Brooke and Jamie were pushed from her mind as they got
into the full swing of preparing the morning buffet.


* * *


“Leeza!
Can you come?” One of the senior maids stood at the entrance to the kitchen.
Leeza was strict about staff in the kitchen and they knew better than to
venture too far inside. It must be something serious for Stacy to be bothering
her. She looked at the wall clock. Eight forty-five. Where had the time gone?”


“I
suppose Jamie has already left for the day. What about Brooke? Can’t she help?”
Leeza wiped her hands on a nearby towel. “What is it, anyway?”


“It’s
one of the guests.” The maid was actually wringing her hands. “He seems awfully
sick, and I can’t find Brooke anywhere.”


Leeza
had taken the St. John’s Ambulance First Aid Course last winter, but so far she
hadn’t needed to use the knowledge. She looked over at Adrian, a question in
her eyes.


“Go,”
he said. “We can handle it.”


Stacy
led the way to one of the best rooms overlooking the lake. She knocked quickly
and then entered. “He’s in here,” she said, motioning toward the bathroom.


Leeza
hesitated. The maids were accustomed to seeing guests in various stages of
undress, but it wasn’t her idea of a good time.


“Come
on,” Stacy urged impatiently. “He’s presentable.”


The
man sat of the floor of the bathroom, head hanging between his knees. A towel was
draped around his neck, but even so, Leeza could see muscles rippling in his
arms and shoulders as he looked up, then pushed himself unsteadily to his feet.
He wore a loose pair of sweat pants and nothing else. She tried not to look at
the chest hair that tapered to a fine line and then disappeared into the
waistband of his sweats.


He
swayed a bit and she grabbed his arm. He managed to focus on her with eyes that
reminded her of the decadent brown chocolate sauce she made to go with desserts.
If he looked like this when he was sick, she couldn’t imagine what he must look
like when he was feeling well.


She
finally found her voice. “Here, let me help you.” She guided him out of the
bathroom and he looked down at her hand as though he didn’t know what it was.
“You should be sitting down.”


He
took a few hesitant steps and made it as far as the easy chair by the window.
She sat down across from him and he wiped his face with the towel. His fingers
were long and elegant; definitely not the hands of a construction worker. For
one wild moment she wondered what those hands would feel like on her body. She
gave a little shudder.


“You’re
cold.” He reached toward the open window but she stopped him before he could
get up.


“No,
I’m fine.” She looked around, but Stacy had disappeared. “Can I get you
something? Some water?”


He
nodded and she rose, glad to have something to do. She crossed to the bureau
and poured some water from the decanter that sat there. When she turned around,
he’d slumped back into the chair and was sitting with his eyes closed. He was
without doubt the most beautiful man she had ever seen. A day’s growth of beard
on his chiseled cheeks lent him a dangerous, rakish air and somewhere deep in
her belly she felt the stirrings of lust. He was pale, but instead of making
him appear anemic, it somehow gave him an edge. She couldn’t see his legs, but
she imagined them to be toned and sinewy like his torso. Even his feet were
long and elegant.


Good
Lord, she told herself. What are
you doing? This man is sick.


Faint
colour seemed to be coming back into his face. He opened his eyes and caught
her looking at him. “What’s your name?” he asked, his voice low and raspy. The
sound sent shivers of desire racing through her body.


“Leeza
Campeau.” She handed him the glass of water. “I’m the chef.”


He
took a long drink, then nodded. “I can see that.”


She
looked down at her white jacket. How could she have forgotten that she had it
on? “Who are you?” she asked. It came out a bit more harshly than she’d
intended, but he was making her nervous.


“I’m
Matt Weber. Grizzly bait and now flu catcher.” He gave her a wry grin and
motioned to the chair opposite him. “Would you like to sit down?”


“I
didn’t come here to socialize.” Why was she snapping at him like this? She
honestly had no idea. “I’m sorry. What I meant to say was that I came to see
how you are.” She sat down anyway. “Was it the flu?”


He
nodded, tried another smile. “Yes.” He waved a hand in the direction of the
bathroom. “I’m glad you didn’t have to see that.” He took another sip of water.
“Believe it or not, I’m starting to feel better already.”


She
glanced at her watch and stood. “Good. I really should get back to the
kitchen.” She started for the door, then stopped. “When did you get sick?”


“It
started sometime last night, I think.”


“Interesting.
My breakfast cook called in sick last night.”


He
narrowed his eyes. “Billy and I were playing catch with some kids out in the
field just before dinner and one of them looked pretty rough.” He was watching
her carefully. “The kid was from the campground, so don’t worry. It’s not being
spread through the kitchen.”


She
didn’t try to hide her relief. “Thank you for telling me that.”


“Let’s
just hope nobody else gets it.” 


“We
should know by noon.” She hesitated at the doorway. “Sorry but I really do have
to go. Call if you need anything.”


He
stood up and gripped the chair for support. “I’m going to have a shower and get
dressed. If I come down to the dining room, would you at least have coffee with
me?”


She
really shouldn’t. “Okay. Ask one of the servers to come and get me.”


Her
gaze was drawn to his lips when he smiled. Full and sensuous, they contrasted
with the sharp angles of his face. Leeza groaned silently to herself. She was
in so much trouble!


* * *


Leeza
kept finding excuses to check the buffet for the next hour and a half. Maybe he
wasn’t coming. She wondered how he’d respond if she knocked on his door. After
all, she worked for the hotel and he was sick and...who was she kidding? She
wanted to see him again, and the sooner the better.


She
pushed a surprised co-worker out of the way and started to load the dishwasher.
It was mindless work, and allowed her time to think.


It
had been two years since Jean Michel left abruptly after one of his famous
tirades. It was a wonder they’d been able to keep kitchen staff while he was
chef. After his departure Jamie had shown faith in her ability to take over,
and had asked the staff to support her. Within a month, the kitchen had been
transformed into a sane working environment. Leeza didn’t go along with the
current notion that all cooks were wild men. True, they were a special breed,
but she wasn’t prepared to put up with any nonsense in her kitchen, and the
staff respected her for that.


Although
she and Jean Michel had been romantically involved, it didn’t enter her head to
leave with him. The relationship had been a mistake from the start, and she
considered herself lucky to have escaped with her heart intact. But she’d shied
away from any entanglements since then. Until now, that is.


Who
are you kidding? She asked herself. You’ve
only just met him.


But
there was something about Matt Weber. Something in his eyes when he looked at
her that made her come alive again. She had to find out what his story
was...why he wasn’t here with his wife...that is, if he was married. And yet he
didn’t look married. Please! She begged silently. Please let me be
right about that one thing, at least.


“Leeza?”


She
jumped, startled, and sprayed water against the wall.


“Mr.
Weber asked me to tell you that he’s in the dining room.”


She
took a few steps toward the swinging door then stopped and looked down at her
white jacket. What did she have on underneath? Something black, no doubt.
Whatever it was, it would be better than wearing her work clothes. She ran back
to her miniscule office, tore off the jacket and searched through her drawers
for the small mirror she’d noticed a few months ago. It was nowhere to be
found. This wasn’t a date, but she wanted to look decent.


“Adrian,
how do I look?”


The
cook gave her a quick once-over and shrugged. “Okay, I guess.”


“Thanks
a lot!” She tried to see how she looked in the glass-fronted cooler but finally
gave up. She raked her fingers through her hair, took a deep breath and stepped
through the doors.


The
dining room was almost empty. He was sitting at a table by the window and rose
when she approached. Judging by the small plate pushed off to the side, he’d
made an attempt to eat some toast.


“Please,
don’t get up.” She was too late and found herself looking into eyes that were
remarkably clear. “You look good” she said, somewhat breathlessly.


He
acknowledged her greeting with a smile. “I’m feeling better.” He touched her
arm lightly and waited for her to sit before seating himself. “I’m glad you
could join me.” He wore a navy shirt with the sleeves rolled up and a pair of
faded jeans. She touched the corner of her mouth in case she was drooling.


“What
kind of fishing will you be doing? Are you a fly fisherman? We’re famous for our
fly fishing in this area.” The words kept tumbling out; she couldn’t seem to
stop.


He
raised his cup and took a deliberate sip before answering. “I’m not a
fisherman. By rights I shouldn’t even be here.”


She
was intrigued. “You don’t like fishing?”


He
looked at her for a long moment, as though deciding how much to tell her. “Not
particularly, but that isn’t what I meant.”


She
waited for him to continue.


“I
won this trip as a prize. Top salesman in my area or some such honour.” He gave
a snort of derision. “And then about a week after they’d announced the prize I
had my real estate license taken away.”


Leeza
couldn’t believe her ears. “You’re not kidding, are you.” It wasn’t a question.


“I
wish I was. No, they accused me of mortgage fraud.” His gaze drifted out over
the lake. “Whoever set me up did an excellent job. It’s incredibly involved.”
He turned to look at her and she saw pain behind his eyes. “I was too busy marketing
a new development in the Valley to keep an eye on the business end of things,
so in a way it was my own fault. Everything in the office goes out over my
signature and there were times I didn’t check what I was signing.”


“Do
you know who it was?” She watched his face change. “You do, don’t you?”


He
nodded. “My partner. And for good measure he took my wife as well.”


Someone
reached inside Leeza’s chest and squeezed her heart. So he was married. She
tilted up her chin, trying not to show how much the news had disappointed her.
“But they let you keep the prize?”


“There
was talk of awarding it to someone else, but in the end they decided it was a
good way to get rid of me for a while. My lawyer presented my side of the case
to the Board and they said they’d let me know in a week or ten days. After that
I couldn’t wait to get away.”


“So
here you are.” She touched his hand with her fingertips. Her nails were short
and serviceable, her fingers scarred from knife cuts over the years. How could
she have thought that he might be interested in someone like her? She pulled
her hand away. “So what are you going to do while you’re here?”


“I
don’t know.” He looked at her with those amazing brown eyes. “What do you
recommend?”


She
spread her hands. “Everyone comes here to fish. There isn’t much else to do.”


He
nodded. “I brought my camera and I might try some photography. It would be nice
to take pictures of something besides real estate for a change.”


“There’s
a beautiful waterfall not too far away. I’ve heard some guests saying that
first thing in the morning is the time to get the best pictures. Something
about the light.”


“They’re
right. It’s all about the light.” He looked outside again. “I met Billy
yesterday. He seems like a nice enough guy. We might hang out together.”


“He’s
been here many times before. Maybe he can show you the waterfall.”


“Maybe.”
He watched a pair of ducks spill air from their wings and land just beyond the
docks. Then he turned to her, a frown on his face. “Do people always tell you
their secrets?”


She
lifted her shoulders. “Not really. Why do you ask?”


“Because
this...” he pointed back and forth between Leeza and himself. “Because this is
the first time I’ve spoken about what happened. “I didn’t mean to spill my guts
like that.”


“I’m
flattered, I guess. But I can’t imagine how it would feel to be accused of
something you didn’t do. I’d need to tell someone, too.”


“To
quote my nephew, ‘it sucks’.” He smiled.


Leeza
looked around for a server. He was preparing the tables for lunch and she
motioned him over. “Would you bring me a coffee please Karl?” She looked at
Matt. “How about you?”


“I’m
having tea, but I’d like some more hot water.” He leaned forward. “Tell me something
about yourself, Leeza. What brought you here?”


His
request made her uncomfortable but she tried not to show it. “I grew up in
Ottawa and I came here four years ago with a man who was my boyfriend at the
time. He was Chef here but he had a terrible temper and didn’t last long. After
he left, Jamie gave me the opportunity to take over the kitchen and I’ve been
here ever since.”


He
looked up as Karl brought the coffee and tea. “Thank you, Karl.” He watched as
the young man went back to re-setting the tables. “So you were trained as a
chef but accepted a lower position to be with this man?”


She
looked at him, startled. “I guess I did, yes.”


“Hmmm.”
He poured his tea. “My sister met her husband while they were both in medical
school. She quit to support him; not exactly the same situation, but similar.
When he left her, she went back to finish her training but she said it was much
harder to do the second time.” He sat for a moment, hands cradling the cup. “I
think marriages should start out equal and stay that way.”


“In
a perfect world, maybe. But in my experience, it doesn’t often happen.
Especially when children are involved.”


He
exhaled slowly and stared into the cup. “Cassandra and I don’t have any
children. Just as well, I suppose.”


Leeza
wanted to cheer, then her euphoria turned to guilt. The man’s life was falling
apart and all she could think was that he might be available after all. She’d
do well to stay far away from Matt Weber. She made a show of looking at her
watch. “I suppose I’d better get back to the kitchen.”


He
looked at his watch as well. “I guess I should get moving, too. I told Billy
I’d look him up this morning.”


“He
was in first thing this morning but I haven’t seen him since then.” Leeza rose
and looked pointedly at the plate which held the remains of the toast. “I hope
you can eat something soon.”


“Yes,
Mom.” He grinned at her, and then sobered almost instantly. “Thank you for the
company Leeza. I enjoyed talking to you.”


She
hoped he couldn’t see the way her heart was thudding in her chest. “Me too.”
She turned and fled into the kitchen before she made a fool of herself.


* * *


He
watched her as she almost tripped over one of the chairs in her haste to get
back to her kitchen. He didn’t know why he’d asked her to have coffee with him.
It wasn’t because he was lonely; he was enjoying being alone for the first time
in ages. No, it was something else. She fascinated him with her spiky black
hair and prickly attitude. So different from Cassandra. Tall, slender Cassandra
with the sleek blonde hair, the beautiful face and the treacherous heart.


Cassandra
and Matt Weber were an attractive couple. They both knew it and had used it to
their advantage in the competitive field of real estate. Their pictures were on
business cards, in print ads, and on the side of the moving van they offered to
their clients. Looking back now, he could see that Cassie had been drifting
away from him for some time, but he’d been so busy with the massive development
on the north side of the valley that he’d missed the signs.


His
gaze went back to the kitchen doors. Billy was a nice guy, but he’d rather go
to the waterfall with Leeza. He stood up abruptly before he did something
foolish, like ask her to go with him. His life was in a mess right now and he
didn’t need any extra entanglements, even though becoming entangled with Leeza
would be pure pleasure. His body stirred at the thought and he chuckled
silently to himself. Considering he’d been so sick just a few hours ago, he’d
made a remarkable recovery. But then he sensed that Leeza was a remarkable
woman. He left the lodge with a smile on his face.


Leeza
watched him through the narrow space between the doors. She didn’t care what
the kitchen staff thought, she was compelled to see what he did after she left.
There’d been a moment there when he looked toward the kitchen and she thought
he was going to come towards her but he hesitated, then turned and left the
dining room.


She
went back to her office and slipped on her white jacket. She was acting like a
crazy person, falling for a man she’d met a couple of hours ago. A married
man who’d been accused of fraud. She caught a faint reflection of herself in
the glass. What was she thinking? A shiver of anticipation crept down her
spine. She was thinking of chocolate brown eyes, elegant hands and sensuous
lips. Lips that she ached to kiss. Hands that she wanted to feel...


“Excuse
me Chef, but we seem to be out of tomatoes.” 


She
looked at the new staff member, uncomprehending for a moment before reality
kicked in. “We have some but they’re in the other cooler.” She followed him
into the kitchen. “Come on, I’ll show you.”











Chapter Six


Craig’s
heart lifted when he saw Jamie standing in the morning sun. She was talking to
a man in an old fedora. The hat had seen better days, but Craig suspected that
he’d never willingly part with it. Jamie spotted him and waved him over.


“Craig,
I’d like you to meet Floyd Ransome, our chief caretaker. Floyd, this is Craig
Hansen. You may have seen some of his work. He did that documentary on musk
oxen in the Arctic.”


“You
a photographer, then?”


Craig
smothered a smile. “I do some still photography, yes. But my main interest is
in shooting documentaries.” He gestured back toward the lake. “It takes me to
some interesting places.”


“Glad
to have you here.” The older man stuck out his hand. “Let me know if I can be
of any help.”


“I’ll
do that.” Craig wandered back toward the lake and Jamie caught up with him a
moment later. 


“I
need that every once in a while” he said, almost to himself.


“Need
what?” She was pulling her hair back and putting it in some sort of elastic
band. He watched her with interest.


“Your
hair looked nice last night” he said, apropos of nothing. “I liked the way you
pulled it back with that big comb.” He watched a telltale blush crept into her
cheeks.


“Thank
you. But what do you mean, you need that?”


“Oh.”
He gave a short laugh. “It’s good for me when people don’t recognize my name.”
He smiled down at her. “After a while, you start to expect people to know who
you are. People like Floyd help me keep my feet on the ground.”


“You’re
just saying that,” she said with a smile. “You don’t have a conceited bone in
your body.” She stepped onto the dock and turned to see if he was following.
“Come on, we’re burning daylight.” A bubble of laughter rose in her throat.
“I’ve always wanted to say that.”


She
walked to a small runabout and Goldie appeared, quivering in anticipation of a
boat ride. “We’ll take this one. I thought we’d just explore Long Lake today,
but if you want to go farther afield, it’ll take us.” She looked at him and
frowned. “No cameras?” She slipped the line at the bow and stood there holding
it.


“Nope.
Not today.” He motioned to the aft line and she nodded. “Today is for looking.”
He untied the line and stepped into the boat. “I’m all yours.”


Had
he really said that? For one irrational moment he realized that he’d like to be
all hers. He liked the way she lived, laughed and took everything at face
value. There was something honest and refreshing about this woman, traits he
hadn’t come across in a long time. She started the motor and pulled out slowly.



She
pushed the throttle forward just as the morning mist burned off, revealing
mirror-calm water.


“It’s
almost a shame to disturb it,” she said reverently. “But I love being out here
like this. It’s like a do-over, with everything fresh and clean.”


He’d
been thinking the same thing. He sat beside her under the small canopy and
watched her movements. His earlier assessment of her had been correct; she did
everything confidently.


Craig
had been shooting documentary films for over twelve years and had travelled the
world. But he’d never become romantically involved with any of his subjects.
Was Jamie Nicholson going to be one of his subjects? If so, he had a difficult
decision to make. He would either break a long-standing rule and act on his
growing attraction for her, or he could forget about doing a documentary on the
area. It wasn’t a decision he was comfortable with. Not yet, anyway. He turned
and looked at Goldie sitting in the back of the boat. If she had an opinion,
she was keeping it to herself.


“Not
everyone is a fly fisherman, you know.” Jamie’s voice sliced into his thoughts.
She’d cut the motor and pulled into a circular bay that could scarcely be seen
from the main body of the lake. “Dad used to bring me fishing here when I was a
kid.” She smiled and pointed to the far side of the bay. “See those lily pads
over there?” Shiny leaves floated on the surface, dotted with cup-shaped yellow
flowers. “He’d say ‘I think there’s a big one right over there, under that lily
pad.’ And he’d cast out.” She made a casting motion. “The lure always landed
right where he aimed and it seemed like he got a fish every time.” Her eyes
were soft with remembrance as she thought back. “Of course he didn’t catch one
every time, it just seemed like that. I thought he was magic.”


Her
eyes were unusually bright, and he realized that she was holding back tears. He
wanted to comfort her but was afraid where that might lead. She solved his dilemma
when she started up the motor and guided the boat out of the bay. “I’m going to
take you to my favourite spot on the lake.” She managed a smile. “And it has
nothing to do with fishing.”


Once
out of the bay she accelerated. Within minutes she slowed again and approached
an island he hadn’t noticed before. He shot her a questioning look and she
understood his unasked question. “No, it’s not occupied.” She cruised around to
the far side and nosed the boat up onto a small, sandy beach.


She
scrambled out and tied the boat to some tree roots that had been exposed by the
constant lapping of the water. She climbed the low bank and sat on a broad flat
rock. Surrounded by trees on three sides, it reminded him of a stage, looking
out over the water. She sat down and patted the spot beside her. Goldie sprawled
out on her other side, head on her paws.


“I
started coming out here to this island after my parents were killed. Dad loved
this lake and everything that it represents. That’s why I’ve fought against allowing
my property to be developed.” She stared into the distance for a moment then
turned back to him dry-eyed. “I don’t know if you’re aware, but I’m having
trouble keeping the Lodge afloat.” She gnawed at her lower lip. “Business looks
great right now with all the units full, but these few weeks in the summer
aren’t enough. I need to generate interest during the off-months as well.
That’s actually when the fishing is best. In the heat of summer, the fish go
down to the cooler waters at the bottom of the lake, but the average tourist
doesn’t seem to mind. They’re just here for a break from their normal lives and
they catch enough fish to keep them happy.”


She
hesitated for a moment, then went on. “When I heard you were coming I thought
I’d play it cool and pretend that it didn’t matter if you filmed in our area or
not.” Sunlight sliced through the trees, highlighting the green of her eyes.
“But it does matter. It matters a lot.” She looked at him for a long moment.
“I’m no good at playing games, Craig. I just want you to know that.”


She
smiled at him. It was a brilliant smile, free of stress. “And now that I’ve
said that, I can relax.”


He
wanted nothing more at that moment than to take her in his arms and kiss her.
But the timing was all wrong. Especially since she’d been so brutally honest
about her situation.


He
picked at a pine cone to keep his hands occupied. “How do you do it?” he asked,
watching her carefully. She’d been stroking Goldie’s head and her hand stilled.


“Do
what?”


“You’re
so honest,” he blurted. “When I first saw you, I remember thinking that there
was no artifice about you at all.”


She
laughed. It was a genuine laugh, not at all forced like most women he knew.
“It’s one thing to be honest, and I try to be that way, but the truth is I’d
never last out there in the real world.” She made a broad gesture. “I think that’s
why I stay here.” She sobered. “I know the rules here, Craig. If you were here
long enough, you’d realize that most people who live in the north are just like
me when it comes to being honest. We need to be, or we wouldn’t survive.” She
laughed self-consciously. “Sorry, that probably sounded like some bad dialogue
in a movie but I think you know what I mean.” She stood up. “Come on, let’s go
get some lunch. I’ll take you to the marina where I get my avgas. They make
killer hamburgers and serve them outside at picnic tables on the dock.”


He
got to his feet. “Are you sure you want me to see the competition?”


She
gave him an odd look. “They’re not competition, they’re my friends.” She jumped
into the boat, followed closely by Goldie. “Just for that you get to untie and
push off.”


He
managed to untie the rope and get into the boat with only one wet foot. She
looked down with laughter in her eyes but didn’t say anything.


Craig
was quiet on the ride to the marina.  A floatplane came in and he watched it
land ahead of them but he wasn’t really seeing it. Jamie glanced over at him a
few times but left him to his thoughts.


* * *


“Jamie
Nicholson, look at you!” A large woman met them on the dock and enveloped Jamie
in a hug. “Where have you been?”


“Hi
Nettie. I’ve been working, just like you. I was here last week for gas but you
were busy.” She turned and motioned Craig forward. “I’d like you to meet Craig
Hansen. He’s staying at the Lodge. Craig, this is Nettie Blomquist.”


Nettie’s
gaze darted back and forth between them. “And you two are...” The implication
was clear.


Craig
laughed. “Delighted to meet you Nettie.” He shook hands and turned to Jamie.
“And no, we’re not...” He paused. “At least not yet.”


“Ho!”
Nettie gave Jamie an exaggerated wink. “You look out for this one my girl.” She
flicked a dragonfly away from a picnic table. “Are you here for one of my famous
hamburgers?”


“Yes,
please.” Jamie looked at Craig. “Is that okay for you?”


“Thanks,
and I’d love a coffee.”


“Help
yourself.” Nettie motioned toward a small blue shack that jutted out from the
dock. “Coffee’s over there. Just made some fresh.” She wandered off to greet
some new arrivals.


Jamie
glared at Craig. “What was that all about?” Her heart was pounding. “You can’t
go around saying things like that.”


He
looked at her steadily for several long moments and then took her face in his
hands and kissed her. It was a kiss that promised a lot more and it shook her
to her core.


“Craig!”
She couldn’t think of anything else to say.


“I’ll
be right back,” he said, guiding her to the table. “Wait here, okay?”


Dazed,
she touched her lips and sat down.


He
came back a minute later carrying two coffees. He pulled cream and sugar from
his pocket. “Didn’t know how you take it, so I brought both.” He busied himself
putting sugar into his coffee and stirring it before he spoke.


“You
know that speech you gave back there...the one about honesty?”


She
nodded; she might have said something, but she was too stunned.


“It
got me thinking. It’s time for me to be honest, too.”


Her
face fell. “You’re not going to do the documentary.” She tried unsuccessfully
to smile. “It’s okay, I understand.”


He
reached out and touched her hand, effectively silencing her. “Jamie, would you
let me talk?”


She
looked at him, confused. “I just thought...”


“I
know what you thought, and you’re wrong.” He stared into his coffee then raised
his eyes. “I have some rules when I’m out in the field. One of them is that I
don’t get romantically involved with the people I’m working with.” He made a
broad gesture. “The people who might benefit. It’s not ethical.”


Was
he saying what she thought he was saying? An orchestra should be playing in the
background right about now.


“I’m
attracted to you, Jamie. You must know that.” He looked over at Goldie, who was
drinking out of a dog dish by the burger shack. “I even like your dog.”


“You’re
interested in me?” It came out as a squeak.


“Since
the first minute I saw you with a can of bear spray in your hand.”


“Oh,”
she said. “I thought maybe it was just me who was attracted to you.”


“No.”
He looked into her eyes. “I won’t make a syrupy speech or anything, but you
make me feel like life’s worth living again.” Nettie brought their burgers and
he looked up. “I’m trying to tell Jamie that I’d like to get to know her
better, but she doesn’t seem to believe me.”


Something
unspoken passed between the two women. “She knows,” the older woman said
simply, then walked away.


Jamie
ignored her burger and leaned forward. “Are you saying I have to choose? You or
the documentary? Is that what you’re saying?”


He
was about to bite into his hamburger but paused. “You get right to the heart of
the matter, don’t you?”


She
ignored his comment. “Because if that’s what you’re saying...”


He
stilled.


“I
can get along without the documentary.”


Joy
mixed with relief flooded his face. “I was hoping you’d say that.” He finally
took a bite of his hamburger and washed it down with a swallow of coffee. “Eat
up,” he said with a smile. “Nettie told me how you usually give Goldie most of
your hamburger, so I got one for her, too.”


The
dog was wolfing down a burger. Jamie watched for a moment then tried to talk,
but her throat was clogged with emotion. When she could finally speak, her words
were barely audible. “Thank you for thinking of Goldie.”


He
gave her a tender smile. “Now eat,” he repeated. “You’ll need your strength if
you’re going to take me flying tomorrow.”


“Really?
You’ve decided to go up?” Suddenly energized, she downed the hamburger like she
hadn’t eaten for a month. “What made you change your mind?”


He
shrugged. “I was thinking back to the day I arrived at the Lodge and saw you
jump down from the Beaver. I could see how much you loved flying. If I’m going
to get to know you, I need to give it another try.”


Her
heart expanded as she listened to him. “You won’t regret it. I’ll take you
somewhere special.” She looked at her watch. “I suppose we should get back. Brooke
runs the place, but there’s always something. I haven’t helped out much the
last couple of days.”


They
rose together. Craig wrapped his arms around her waist and pulled her close.
“Are you sure you’re okay with this?” he asked.


Jamie
could feel his heart beating. “I’m more than okay,” she murmured. “But there is
something I’d like from you, please.”


He
pulled back slightly so he could look into her eyes. “What is that?”


“Another
kiss, please.”


She
raised her lips and he complied. “That’s a deposit,” he said as several people
climbed out of a boat and headed for the picnic tables. “You’ll get the main
payment later.” 











Chapter Seven


Brooke
forced herself to count to ten. Sometimes these college students just couldn’t
think for themselves! She touched the earpiece, only half listening to the
maid’s panicked inquiry. If she were honest with herself however, she’d admit
that her impatience was mostly due to the fact that she hadn’t seen Billy today.


“It’s
okay, Karen,” she said when she could get a word in edgewise. “We moved the soaps
and shampoos to the storage room at the far end of the hall. That’s why you
can’t find them.”


The
front door opened; she looked up but was disappointed. “That’s what I’m here
for,” she assured the maid and disconnected. The housekeeper’s son had broken his
leg early this morning and Brooke had been filling in while Heather took him to
the hospital for x-rays and a cast. Fortunately, most of the maids were
familiar with the Lodge’s routine and required very little supervision.


Where
was Billy? She’d bounded out of bed this morning, hoping that perhaps they’d
have breakfast together or at least coffee, but he seemed to have disappeared.
It wasn’t until about an hour ago that she’d thought to look in the parking lot
for his car and discovered that it was gone.


No
promises had been made last night, but she’d been so sure he would be here this
morning. Or had she read too much into their conversation? She didn’t think so;
there’d been unmistakable heat between them; heat that even now made her breath
catch in her throat.


She
wandered to the front of the lobby just as Jamie pulled up in the runabout.
Craig jumped out and offered Jamie his hand. Brooke smiled to herself. Jamie
was the most independent woman she’d ever met and she’d never seen her accept
help from a man. The couple stood together on the dock, looking into each
other’s eyes and a surge of envy caught her by surprise.


“They
look good together, don’t they?” Leeza had come up beside her and stood
watching the scene on the dock.


Brooke
smiled. “I was just thinking the same thing.” She looked down at the chef. “By
the way, did you see Billy this morning?”


Leeza
thought for a moment. “He came into the dining room just before we started
serving and grabbed a couple of pieces of fruit.” She gave her friend a sly smile.
“Why are you asking?”


Brooke
shrugged. “We spent some time together last night.” Her gaze drifted down to
the dock where they’d been sitting. “He’s actually very nice.”


Leeza
nodded. “You’re right and it’s about time we stopped calling him Slick Billy.
He’s always been nice to everyone here. One of our favourite guests, come to
think of it. Matt said that he and Billy were playing ball with some of the
kids last night and that they might hang out together today.”


Brooke
frowned. “Matt?”


“Matt
Weber. The guy who almost got eaten by the grizzly.” Leeza flushed bright red.


Brooke
stepped back and looked at her friend. She recalled checking Matt in yesterday.
He’d given her a professional smile that didn’t quite reach his eyes and he’d
looked around as though wondering what he was doing here. He was one of those
tall, lean types that should be modeling in GQ.


“I
remember him,” she said now. “Insanely good looking. When did you meet him?”


“This
morning. He was sick and Stacy asked me to go upstairs and check him out when
she couldn’t find you.”


“So
he’s okay now?”


“He’s
fine. I didn’t need my St. John’s Ambulance skills.” She gave a shaky laugh.
“There’s something about him, Brooke.” She considered revealing Matt’s problems
but decided to keep them to herself. “He’s going through a rough time right
now.”


“You’re
attracted to him, aren’t you!”


Leeza
nodded. “I shouldn’t be, but I am.” She watched Jamie and Craig as they walked
across the lawn. “What are the odds? All three of us at the same time.”


Brooke
exhaled slowly. “At least they’re different men.” She checked her watch. “I thought
I’d see if Jamie has time to talk. It’s about business; do you want to be part
of the conversation?”


“I’d
like that. I’ll just go check on the kitchen staff.” She looked around at the
empty lobby. “Our favourite table?”


Brooke
nodded.


“Okay,
see you in five minutes.”


* * *


Leeza
studied her two friends as she walked across the lobby a few minutes later. It
was amazing to her that the three of them had become friends, since outwardly
they appeared to have very little in common. They differed not only in
appearance, but in the way they approached life. Jamie was probably the most
straightforward person she’d ever met. She met challenges head on and was
unscrupulously honest in all her business dealings. It was unfortunate that the
Lodge was suffering as a result of the most recent world financial crisis.


Brooke
was another story altogether. Tall, beautiful and elegant, she wasn’t inclined
to reveal a lot of personal information. But there was no doubt that she was a
clever businesswoman. Leeza smiled. If anyone was a match for Billy, it was
Brooke.


And
then there was herself. People were always surprised when they found out that
she was a chef. Hell, she surprised herself sometimes. Pale and short with cropped
black hair, the woman who looked back at her from the mirror appeared closer to
eighteen than to thirty two. Thirty two and dangerously close to falling seriously
in love for the first time...but with the wrong man. She gave herself a mental
slap and joined her friends.


“Everything
okay in the kitchen?” Jamie asked out of habit.


“Everything’s
fine.” Leeza settled in. “What’s up?”


Jamie
shrugged. “I’m not sure. This is Brooke’s meeting; she has some ideas.”


Brooke
turned and pointed to a small unused space that opened onto the lobby. “For
starters, I’d like to turn that into a shop. I understand it used to be a store
of sorts but when the campground was enlarged the store was moved out there.”


Jamie
glanced across the lobby. “It really is wasted space. What were you thinking?”


“I
want to carry items that will appeal to women. The men buy all their fishing
gear and stuff in the campground store when they buy their fishing licenses,
but we don’t have anything to interest the women.” She looked at the two other
women. “Have you visited a spa recently?”


They
looked at each other and shook their heads.


“No,
well that’s okay. Spas these days make money from more than aesthetic services.
They do very well from the product lines they carry. Nail care, skin care,
facial supplies. You’d be astounded at the variety that’s available. Since
coming here I’ve watched the women who come with their husbands and a lot of
them are bored. We don’t even have fashion magazines they can buy. But if we
can make the wives happy, the men are likely to stay longer. It’s win win. The
best thing about the location is that it will take very little money to get it up
and running.”


Jamie
tried not to show her disappointment. “Sounds good, but I don’t have any money
to experiment right now. Plus it’s getting close to the end of the season.”


Brooke
nodded. “I know that. I have the money to fix up the space and buy the product.
We should look at it as product testing. We can use it as a promotional tool
for next year while we see which products sell well in this area.”


“Next
year? What happens then?” Leeza shook her head. “I can’t keep up with you.”


A
faint smile flitted across Brooke’s face. “Hear me out on this. It’s going to
sound a little far-fetched at first, but we can do it.” She took a deep breath.


“Jamie,
you own the lakefront property to the south of the lodge, right?”


Jamie
frowned. “Yes, I own about a quarter of a mile to the south and slightly over a
mile to the north. Back when my grandfather bought it everyone thought he was
crazy. This was a remote area in those times, but he was obviously a man of
vision who could see that there was only a limited amount of waterfront. Why?”


“Because
I’d like to build several spa buildings on that property.” She edged forward on
her chair. “I visualize them as being all natural wood and decorated in a soft,
muted colour scheme. They’d be connected by covered walkways so guests could
move comfortably from one treatment area to the other. That stand of trees is a
perfect buffer between the main lodge and the spa area. I see meandering paths
leading through the trees from the lodge to the spa.”


Jamie
looked at her like she’d grown an extra head. “You’re serious, aren’t you?”


“Yes.”
Brooke opened a file. “I started looking into this shortly after I arrived.
Since then I’ve been in touch with a design firm that specializes in spas, the
one that did the West Coast Spa, actually. They’ve done some preliminary
sketches and given me a rough estimate of constructions costs plus what it
would cost to equip the buildings. They even advised me on how to estimate the
cost of running services to the buildings...power, water, all that stuff. It
won’t be cheap, but I’ve allowed a generous amount.”


Jamie
frowned. “How could you begin to estimate something like that?”


Brooke
looked up quickly, then went back to the plans. “I asked the design firm how to
proceed. They pointed out that you’d eventually need permission from the
planning department, so I talked to them. They said they don’t anticipate any
problems with what I outlined, and they put me in touch with some local people
who were very helpful. By the way, they recommend upgrading our power service,
but I’ve covered all that.”


She
turned to Leeza. “If we do this right, it could be a winner. Leeza, you could
come up with a special spa menu, offering healthy selections for those people
who really get into it.”


Leeza
shot a quick glance at Jamie and then looked back at Brooke. “Do you really
have that kind of money?”


“Yes,
I do.” She looked from one to the other of her friends. “I was talking this over
with Billy last night and he asked a couple of interesting questions.” She laid
a hand on Jamie’s arm. “I hope you don’t mind that I talked to him. He’s got a
good business head.”


Jamie
shook her head, too stunned to talk. “The first thing he mentioned is that a
Spa is at odds with the concept you’ve got going here of a family resort. But I
pointed out that there’s no reason why the two things can’t co-exist, as long
as the spa is located on the south side of the Lodge. The building will act as
a barrier between the campground and the Spa.”


“The
other thing he mentioned was that I’d be putting up these buildings with my
money on your property. It’s not as if I could pick them up and take them away
if we have a disagreement. We’d have to have a lawyer draw something up of
course, but I told him that it’s doubtful we’d disagree when it comes to
important decisions. We’d make those based on what’s good for the Lodge and the
Spa.” She held up her two forefingers and danced them back and forth. “The one
supports the other, and vice versa.” She sat back in her chair. “What do you
think?”


Leeza
was staring at her. “I know it’s not polite to ask, but how in the world can
you come up with money like that?”


Brooke
paused for a moment, her thoughts far away. “I suppose you deserve to know.”
She told them about her step-mother, and the investments that had made her a
rich woman.


Jamie
couldn’t speak, but Leeza voiced her thoughts. “I don’t understand how you
managed to stay so nice.”


Brooke
smiled, but it was a sad smile. “It’s not as if he kicked me out with nothing.
Lots of people are much worse off than I.” She looked back and forth between
Jamie and Leeza. “I know you’ll need time to consider the spa, but how about
the store? I can have it ready to go and stocked in a couple of weeks. I’ve
also written a brochure on the spa and if we decide to go ahead we can start
giving it out to our guests.” She grinned. “Might as well start spreading the
word.”


Jamie
nodded. “By all means, go ahead with the store.” She looked at Brooke like
she’d never seen her before. “Off the top of my head I like the idea but are
you sure you really want to do this? The land may be mine, but the rest of it
seems awfully one-sided.”


“I’m
sure.” Brooke was as serious as Jamie had ever seen her. “As I said before, I
fell in love with this area the first time I saw it and this is a great
business opportunity.” She finally smiled. “It will be good for all of us. I’d
like to see Leeza with a share as well. I’m not saying we’ll make a fortune but
it will ease your financial pressures and we’ll have fun doing it.”


“I
might have to change my menu a bit but that’s no problem.” Leeza was thinking
aloud. “We’ll attract a different type of guest with a spa.” She brightened.
“Of course that won’t be until next year, but it will be fun to make some
changes.” She turned to Brooke. “And I like your idea of a special Spa Menu.
This is going to be exciting.”


Brooke
smiled again. “I think so too. I’m going to...”


She
stopped speaking as Billy came through the front door, plastic gasoline
container in hand. “Hi ladies.” He acknowledged Jamie and Leeza, but his smile
was for Brooke. “The lawnmower just ran out of gas and I can’t find Floyd.”


Jamie
stood. “I saw Floyd this morning and told him what you were going to do but I
didn’t think about running out of gas.” She turned to Brooke. “Can you contact
him and see where he is?”


Brooke
was already speaking quietly into her headset. Billy walked to her side with a
silly grin on his face. “Afternoon, Brooke.”


She
held up a finger. “Okay, I’ll tell him.”


Jamie
and Leeza nudged each other as a blush crept into the cheeks of the normally
calm Brooke.


“Hi,
Billy. Floyd says to tell you that he keeps a forty-five gallon drum of
gasoline in the maintenance shed. He’s at our neighbour’s place to the south,
helping him fix his water pump.” Her curiosity got the better of her. “What in
the world are you doing, anyway?”


Billy
grinned. “Matt and I are building a baseball diamond on that level piece of
land up behind the campground. We’ve been gone all day looking for equipment.”
His eyes sparkled with enthusiasm. “We decided if we’re going to do it, we’re
going to do it right. We bought out all the baseball equipment in the
surrounding area; that’s what took so long. We got bats, balls, gloves, and
caps. We got bales of hay to make the backstop.” He checked his watch. “They
said they’d deliver them right around now. We bought some of those white
sandbags for the bases, and Revvy was good enough to cut us a piece of wood for
home plate. I drew it up and they cut it.” He looked pleased with himself. “We
scaled everything down so the kids will feel comfortable playing.”


He
turned and bowed to Leeza and Jamie. “We even bought a bunch of plastic chairs
for spectators. Oh yes, and a cooler and half a dozen twenty-four-packs of
water.” He gave the gasoline can a shake. “We’ve almost finished knocking down
the weeds. A couple more passes around the outside and it’s done.”


Leeza
looked out the window. “Where’s Matt?”


Billy
waved a hand. “Oh, he’s out in the field putting chalk on the baselines.” His
gaze rested on Leeza for a moment. “He’s a cool guy.”


Leeza
nodded. “The kids must be excited. Matt said you were playing catch with them
last night.”


“No
kidding, but they haven’t left us alone since we started. We had to ask them to
give us some space or we’d never get it done.” He grinned. “I think they’re
drawing up their teams already. This is going to be so much fun.”


His
enthusiasm was catching. “What time is the game?” Brooke was already planning
the rest of her day. The three of them had been talking for over an hour and
she knew there’d be e-mails to answer, reservations to book.


“No
special time.” His voice softened. “But I hope to see you there.” He looked at
Jamie “Can you let me into the maintenance shed? Matt will be waiting.”


They
walked down the front steps. Brooke watched them go and when they passed the
window, Billy looked up and smiled.


“Earth
to Brooke.” Leeza gave her a knowing smile. “You guys really connected, didn’t
you?”


Brooke
leaned closer to the window as Billy disappeared around the corner. “Yeah, I
guess we did. That’s amazing what he and Matt did.” She grinned at the chef.
“Let’s walk over together after dinner, okay?”


Leeza
nodded. “Just try to keep me away.”











Chapter Eight


“I
thought the last diners would never leave.” Leeza checked her watch as she
hurried down the stairs with Brooke. “It’s already after nine; thanks for
waiting.” Brooke had never seen her so nervous.


“Good
thing it stays light so late. They must be having fun; I can hear them from
here.” They walked a little faster.


The
makeshift ball diamond was crowded with spectators and players when they
arrived a few minutes later. All of the plastic chairs were occupied and a
dozen or so people had brought their own folding chairs.


As
they arrived a roar of approval went up; a young boy had managed to hit a line
drive between first and second, and was called safe at first. Brooke looked
around for Billy and spotted him huddled with his ‘team’ on the far side of the
field. She didn’t see Matt at first, then recognized him behind the umpire’s
mask. She turned to Leeza, but she’d already spotted him and was moving closer.


“You
made it!” Jamie and Craig called her over. “Sorry we didn’t save you a seat,
but we got overwhelmed.” Craig was standing beside a smiling Jamie, a camera
slung around his neck. Dust hung suspended over the field, caught in the
slanting rays of the setting sun. The scene looked like something out of an old
movie; she made a mental note to ask him if she could use one of his photos on
the Lodge’s website.


She
bent over so Jamie could hear her above the cheers. “Who’s coaching the other
team?” She looked across the field. “I see Billy over there.”


Jamie
pointed to an older man with a red face. “He and his family are staying in the
campground. He’s having the time of his life. Billy and Matt seem to be
enjoying themselves as well. I wish we’d thought of this years ago.”


Brooke
shrugged. “Never mind, they’re enjoying it now. I think I’ll go over and cheer
for Billy’s team.” She walked behind the backstop made of hay bales and heard
Billy consoling one of his players.


“It
doesn’t matter that you struck out,” she heard him say. “We’re here to have
fun.” He placed a hand on the young boy’s shoulder. “You are having fun, aren’t
you?”


The
boy nodded.


“Well
that’s all that counts!” He lowered his voice. “Do you have any idea how many
times I struck out?” He gave a little shudder. “Don’t even ask.”


The
boy laughed and went back to his teammates.


Billy
turned, saw her watching him and for a long, heart-stopping moment everything
else faded into the background as they looked at each other.


“There
you are” he said finally, taking a step toward her. “I was afraid you weren’t
coming.” He reached for her hand. “I missed you today, Brooke.” He looked back
as his team called him. “Will I see you later? On the dock?”


She
nodded. He gave her hand a gentle squeeze, then went back to his coaching
duties.


* * *


Matt
lifted his mask and scanned the crowd. Where was she? Dinner service should be
over by now.


He’d
been thinking of her ever since he left the lodge this morning. He’d asked
Billy about her but the ball player had given him an odd look. It was better
this way. He couldn’t allow himself to be attracted to her. Life was too
complicated just now.


And
then he saw her and his good intentions flew out the window. She was watching
him with those dark eyes and holding out a water bottle. He walked over, accepted
it from her and took a drink without saying a word.


“Thanks,”
he said finally. “I needed that.” He took another drink. “We have to stop
meeting like this, you know.” He gestured with the water bottle. “You taking
care of me.”


“Then
don’t be so needy.” The edge of her mouth twitched, but she managed to keep a
straight face.


“Hey,
Ump! Are you going to call this game or not?” Billy walked up to the two of
them, a grin on his face.


Matt
didn’t turn. “I’ll be right there.” He stared into her eyes. “Will you be
around later?”


She
nodded.


“How
will I find you?”


She
thought for a moment. “Have you got your cell phone with you?”


He
nodded.


She
held out a hand. “Give it to me.”


He
did as she directed. She quickly entered her number.


He
finished the water and handed her the bottle in exchange for his cell. His eyes
were dark and unreadable. “Thanks. See you later.”


* * *


The
ball game continued until it was too dark to see properly. Neither team minded;
they hadn’t been keeping score.


“This
is the way it should be,” said Billy as he and Matt gathered up the equipment.
“Playing ball purely for the joy of it on a summer night.”


Matt
nodded. “That was the most fun I’ve had for a long time.” He looked down at the
cooler, now full of empty water bottles. “We’ll have to wash this out before we
use it again. I hope we can recycle these bottles.”


“Sure
can. We have a recycling bin around back.” Jamie tossed the last bottle in. She
looked from Billy to Matt. “There’s a hose back there too, where you can wash
out the cooler. But this garbage bin is pure genius.” She closed the lid. “I
never would have thought of it.” As part of their spending spree, Billy and
Matt had bought a large garbage bin on wheels to store and transport the
equipment.


She
gave each of them a quick hug. “Thank you. Both of you.”


Matt
wiped a hand on his slacks and extended it. “We haven’t formally met. I’m Matt
Weber.” He gave her a sheepish grin and then turned to Craig. “Nice to meet
you, too. I’ve seen your work.”


Craig
nodded and gestured to the garbage bin. “Do you guys need help with that?”


Matt
shook his head. “No, we’re fine.”


“Okay,
then.” He slipped his arm around Jamie’s waist. “We’re off.”


* * *


Craig
and Jamie sauntered along, each lost in thought.


“Penny
for them” she said finally, looking up at him.


He
smiled, but it was a crooked smile. “I was thinking how much Jody would have
liked tonight. Billy’s right, there’s nothing like playing baseball on a summer
evening.” He took a few more steps then stopped, swinging her around so that
she faced him. “I think about him a lot, Jamie. I hope you don’t mind if I talk
about him.”


She
pulled back, surprised. “Of course I don’t mind.” She paused for a moment.
“Actually, I’d mind if you didn’t talk about him. That wouldn’t be
healthy.”


They
continued walking. “What would you like to do?” he asked. “I’m not the least
bit tired.”


“Would
you like a cup of tea or something?” She gestured toward the cottages behind
the lodge. “My porch is screened, and we could sit out. There’s something I’d
like to talk over with you.”


He
shot her a curious look. “I’d enjoy a cup of tea.” They changed direction and
walked toward her cottage. It was a small building in the panabode style that
was popular in the 50s and 60s. Tucked under the fir trees, it looked like it
would be at home in a fairy tale.


Craig
entered her living room and gave a low whistle of approval. “Now this is cozy,”
he said, gravitating toward the north wall. A fireplace dominated the wall,
faced in soft sandstone that reached the ceiling. He ran his hand reverently
over the stone and called to her through the opening to the kitchen.


“Are
these what I think they are?”


Jamie
popped her head around the corner. “Yes. Aren’t they gorgeous? I went to summer
camp one year up near Telkwa. On one of our outings we went to the fossil beds.
They were wide open in those days.” She came closer.


“I
remember I was nervous, because we had to walk on a big log over a stream. But
once we got across, they were there for the taking. Layers of what I later
learned was sandstone. They looked like pages from a book. The adults must have
brought picks or rock hammers, because when a slab was thick, we’d give it a
tap on the edge and it would fall open, usually revealing a fossil. They were incredibly
fragile, but I brought those specimens home while Dad was finishing off the
fireplace and he set them in place.” Craig was admiring a winged insect and she
touched it with her fingertips. “That one’s my favourite. I found all of these;
there were lots of insects.” She gave her head a quick shake. “If we didn’t
like what we found, or if the fossil was too close to the edge of the chunk of
sandstone, we dropped them onto the pile and they broke.” She paused in front
of a small fern-like leaf. “When I think of it now, I realize what a waste that
was, but we didn’t really know any better.”


“How
old are they?” he asked.


“I
was afraid you were going to ask me that. I can’t give it to you in years, but
they’re from the Cretaceous period, and that came after the Jurassic era.”


He
nodded to himself. “So they’re old.” He moved aside to the bookcases flanking
the fireplace and she went back into the kitchen. “It’s not hard to tell where
your interests lie.” He pulled out a biography of Grant McConachie. “This guy
was something, wasn’t he?”


Jamie
recognized the book about the famous bush pilot turned CEO. “He’s my hero. When
people play that game of ‘who would you like to have dinner with?’ I always say
Grant McConachie.” She came out of the kitchen carrying the teapot and cups on
a tray. “Maybe you’d rather sit in here with your tea.”


He
placed the book back on the shelf. “I wouldn’t mind. It’s such a welcoming
room. Nothing like that condo I’m living in now. It’s easy to keep clean but
that’s about all I can say about those cold, stark lines.” He lowered himself
onto one of the large overstuffed chairs that faced the fireplace.


She
poured tea and handed him a mug. “Sorry I don’t have any cookies.” She shrugged.
“I don’t keep that kind of thing in the house.” She settled into the chair
facing him


He
picked up the mug and cradled it in his hands. “What did you want to talk
about?”


She
pulled up her legs and tucked them underneath her. “I got propositioned today.”


He
was about to take a sip but froze at her words. “I beg your pardon?”


She
grinned. “Just seeing if you were paying attention.” A small frown creased her
brow. “Brooke came to me today with the most amazing proposition.”


“Brooke.
That’s the woman who runs the office?”


She
nodded. “Yes. And she runs it well. She wants to open a spa in connection with
the lodge, and she’s willing to pay for the construction of the buildings.
She’s put a lot of thought into it. She’s even been to see the planning
department, for goodness sake.”


Craig
watched her carefully. “So what do you think?”


“Offhand,
I can’t see any reason why we shouldn’t do it. I thought I’d ask you for your
opinion. You’ve been around more than I have.”


His
gaze drifted to the fireplace, but his thoughts were elsewhere. “How much land
would it take, and where would you put it?”


Jamie
repeated everything Brooke had said. “And I love her idea of separate buildings
connected by walkways.”


“I
can see it working. I imagine the biggest stumbling block could be the
legalities. If you sit down and hammer out what each of you want from this
venture, and be honest about it, then it sounds like a winner.”


“What
do you mean, be honest about it?”


He
sipped his tea before replying. “I’ve seen it happen with friends. They let
their egos get in the way when it comes to decisions. What they should do is sit
down and rationally discuss what’s best for the business, but like I said their
egos get in the way and things get mired down.”


Jamie
thought for a moment. “I don’t think that would happen. Brooke even wants to
make sure Leeza gets a share. What’s the term? ‘Give her a vested interest’?”


He
nodded his head slowly. “I don’t know Brooke, but I think it’s a genius idea. I
can even see women from the campground coming over for spa treatments, or
whatever you call them.” He pulled up short. “How many rooms do you have?”


“Sixteen
in the main lodge, and thirty-two in the two outbuildings.”


He
tilted his head, as though hearing a far-off voice. “I wonder if that’s enough.
I can see you needing another building within a few years.”


Jamie
slumped back in her chair. “You see, that’s where it doesn’t feel right to me.
I feel like I’m not contributing enough.”


“You
have the Lodge, and all the goodwill you’ve built up over the years. You own
the land. I’d say that’s a fair contribution.”


She
twirled a piece of hair around her finger. “I suppose...when you put it that
way.”


He
set down his mug and steepled his fingers. “Okay. Let me play devil’s advocate.
Tell me what you don’t like about the deal.”


Jamie
thought for a moment. “Nothing.”


He
spread his hands. “Then what are you worried about? I’m not saying you should
make up your mind tonight, but unless and until you find something wrong with
the deal, you should at least give it some serious consideration.”


She
relaxed for the first time since this afternoon’s meeting. “You’re right. I’ll
sleep on it. Thanks, Craig.”


He
drained his mug and stood up. “I’d better get back and get some sleep.
Evidently there’s a hotshot pilot who’s going to take me flying tomorrow.”


She
grinned and rose. “I heard that, too.”


He
held out his hand and she took it. There was something comforting about
slipping her hand into his. What would it be like to have someone like Craig in
her life? Someone who seemed to like her just the way she was? He led her out
to the front porch and she reached for the light switch.


“Leave
it.” His husky voice sent shivers of delight skittering through her body. She
looked up to find him watching her with an intensity that took her breath away.


“I
didn’t expect to find someone like you here, Jamie.” He lifted her hair from
her neck and sifted his fingers through it. “And to think I thought you were a
man instead of a beautiful woman.”


She
was glad he couldn’t see the blush that crept up her neck. “I’m not beautiful.”


“To
me you are.” His thumb traced the line of her jaw with a delicate touch and he
brought his head down, his lips stopping inches away from hers. “You’re a
breath of fresh air.”


His
lips brushed against hers, teasing, tantalizing. A low moan of need rose in his
throat and he pulled her closer, slanting his mouth over hers, sending her
racing heart into overdrive.


His
body was long, lean and hard and for one wild moment Jamie wished she could
crawl inside him and stay there forever. In his arms she knew she was safe and secure.


He
pulled back and took a deep, shuddering breath. “I’d better go.” He dropped a
quick kiss on her lips and turned to the door. “What time will we be leaving
tomorrow?”


“Huh?”
Jamie’s head was spinning. “Oh, the flight. Let’s leave here around ten, okay?
And wear some comfortable walking shoes and bring a bathing suit.” 


He
paused, one hand on the doorknob. “You’re not going to tell me where we’re
going, are you?”


She
shook her head. “Nope. Just be ready.”


She
watched him disappear into the darkness, taking her heart with him.











Chapter Nine


Brooke
dug through her bag for the small vial of perfume she always kept there. Her
heart was beating as if she’d just run a marathon and she told herself to slow
down, but the message wasn’t getting through.


You’re
being silly, she told herself as she dabbed
on some scent and raked her fingers through her long, curly hair. Billy just
wants some company, that’s all.


So
why did every molecule in her body disagree? Why did the air seem to sizzle
between them every time their eyes met? Why had she looked up every time the
door opened today, hoping to see him? And then when he’d finally walked in, why
did everything seem all right again?


“I
believe him when he says Slick Billy doesn’t exist any more,” she murmured to herself.
She powered down her computer and set out the security log for Larry. As she
crossed the lobby her thoughts went back to earlier in the evening. She’d been
touched by the way he interacted with the young ball player.


Her
steps faltered as realization dawned. Building the baseball diamond and
creating a safe, friendly environment for the children was Billy’s way of
making up for what had been missing in his own childhood. Her heart went out to
the young confused boy who’d waited in vain for his father to come back.


Was
she any different? Did this sudden urge to develop a spa stem from being
rejected by her father? Her background was eerily similar to Billy’s, but their
goals were different. Billy was re-creating a happy childhood environment,
while she had to admit that she might be trying to prove something to her
father. Trying to prove that she could do it on her own, that she didn’t need
his approval. But her desire to succeed came with a bonus; it was about more
than just proving herself. She’d grown fond of Jamie in the short time she’d
known her, and had no doubt that the spa would boost the bottom line of the
Lodge. That was the real goal.


She
looked ahead into the gathering darkness and started walking again. Even if the
spa didn’t get off the ground, she’d enjoyed every minute of dreaming about it,
planning for it. Not only that, talking things over with Billy had allowed her
an insight into his character that she might not otherwise have seen. She
hurried across the narrow beach and stepped onto the dock.


“Brooke.”
His tone was more assured tonight. He was waiting for her at the corner of the
dock, a small light in his hand. It gave off a soft golden glow and he led her
to where he’d set up the two chairs. He placed the light on a table between the
chairs and she noticed two brandy snifters and a small bottle on the table.


He
saw her look at the bottle and his shoulders lifted slightly. “I thought maybe
you’d like a drink after your busy day.” He took her hand and gave her a light
kiss on the cheek.


She
settled into her chair. “It’s peaceful out here,” she said as she watched him
pour. “And you’re right. It has been a busy day.” She accepted the glass
and looked out over the water.


Billy
sat quietly beside her. She liked that about him; he didn’t need to be talking
constantly, like some men.


“What
you did today, that was nice,” she said finally. She swirled the liquid around
in the glass. “It must have cost quite a bit of money.”


He
shrugged again. “It was worth every penny to see those kids enjoy themselves.
Besides, Matt chipped in.” He turned thoughtful. “I was thinking that if it
becomes a permanent fixture near the campground, I should have a sign made.”


“What
would that be? The Billy Talbot Field?” She was teasing him, and he knew it.


He
laughed. “No. It would be the rules. Then nobody could argue.”


She
didn’t understand. “The rules?”


“Yes.
A sign stating that there are no rules. I’m sure you’ve heard stories about
parents taking over and ruining it for kids. I’d rather they didn’t play at
all.”


She’d
heard the stories. “So that really happens?”


He
nodded. “Big time. I get riled up every time I hear about it.”


She
took a sip of brandy. “Well, tonight was absolutely perfect. There wasn’t a
child or an adult there who didn’t enjoy himself.”


“I
thought so too.” His eyes gleamed in the golden light. “Thanks for coming. Now
enough about me. Did you talk to Jamie about your idea?”


She
filled him in on the informal meeting. “She needs to think about it of course,
but hopefully she won’t take too long. She’s agreed to let me stock that little
area in the lobby with stuff.”


“Like
what?”


“I’m
going to bring in items that women could use on their own in their rooms.
Facials, depilatories, nail care, foot care, hair treatments, things like that.
And then I’ll stock a few pieces of locally made jewellery and some fashion
magazines. That’s about all I have room for, but it’s a start.”


“I
just thought of something when you said hair treatment. Will you have a hair
salon as part of the spa?”


She
thought for a moment. “They take up a fair amount of space, but I’ve allowed
for one. I know if I were one of the women in the campground, I’d enjoy having
my hair done as a special treat. Some of them stay for several weeks.” She
leaned forward. “It sounds like you’ve been thinking about this.”


She
wasn’t sure, but she thought he coloured. “I’ve been thinking about you,
Brooke.” His voice turned husky. “I haven’t thought about much else since last
night, to tell you the truth.”


So
she was right; the connection was there. It wasn’t until that moment that she
realized how much she was attracted to him. “I thought about you, too. I was
been hoping to have breakfast with you this morning but you were a no-show.”


He
chuckled. It was a deep, sexy sound that curled her toes. “I was avoiding you.”


“Why?”


“Because
I was afraid that no matter what I’d told you, you still believed the rumours
about me. You see, in my twisted mind I reasoned that as long as you hadn’t
told me to back off, there was a chance that you might be interested.”


She
didn’t hesitate. “I’m interested.” She paused, wondering if her next words
might turn him off, but they had to be said. “I might not be ready to jump into
bed with you just yet, but I’m definitely interested.”


He
stood up and held out a hand. “I can wait.” There was nothing tentative about
his answer.


She
rose and placed her hand in his. His gaze held hers with an intensity that was
almost frightening. Then he gave her a gentle tug and she went into his arms. He
hesitated for only a moment and then lowered his head, kissing her with a
passion that took her breath away. Contentment seeped into every part of her
body; wrapped in his arms she knew she’d finally found a man to love.


When
he finally raised his head his face was mostly in darkness, but his voice was
thick with emotion. “I’ve wanted to do that from the first moment I saw you.
You were surrounded by guests checking in, and I wanted to send them all away
and have you to myself.” He picked her up and swung her around, then put her
back down. “So if this spa goes through, you’ll be living here?” He punctuated
his question with a quick kiss, but she could tell his mind was somewhere else.


“I’d
pretty well have to, don’t you think?”


“Uh-huh.
So I guess that means I have to find a place near here.”


She
smiled at him. “Aren’t you getting ahead of yourself? We’ve only just met.”


“True,
but if I’m going to convince you that I’m the man for you, I have to be
around.” He grinned the boyish grin that had attracted her on the first day.
“Brooke Stephens, I’m putting you on notice. I won’t rest until you tell me you
love me.”


He
kissed her again. She didn’t tell him that it was too late; he’d already
captured her heart.


* * *


Leeza
took one last look around the kitchen. It wasn’t her job to do the evening
clean-up but she was a stickler for cleanliness and when she became chef, she had
adopted the habit of doing a final evening check. The equipment was clean and
ready for breakfast. At least Marta would be back tomorrow. The breakfast cook
was unflappable; a valuable trait at any time of the day, but especially at
breakfast.


She
pushed through the doors and walked into the dining room. Had it been just this
morning that she’d sat there with Matt, listening to his story? It seemed like
such a long time ago, and yet she remembered every word, every inflection of
his voice.


Her
cell phone sounded, cutting off her reverie. She looked at the call display and
her heart started to pound. She tried a couple of quick, calming breaths but it
didn’t work. She answered breathlessly. “Hello?”


“Leeza.”
Just that single word made her weak with desire. How did he manage to do that? “Where
are you?”


“I’m
in the Lodge. Where are you?”


“Have
you finished for the day?”


What
was he up to? “Yes, but you didn’t answer. Where are you?”


“Go
out the front door.”


Something
propelled her feet out the door.


“Go
down the stairs and turn left. Go back toward your cottage.”


“But
where are you?” He was toying with her and she couldn’t decide whether to be
angry or delighted. Playfulness wasn’t one of her traits, but with Matt, she
could learn to like it.


“I’m
watching one of the most spectacular sights on the planet.” He was silent for a
moment. “Kind of reminds me of you.” He disconnected.


She
followed the landscaping lights that dotted the path to the cottages. She,
Jamie and Brooke each had a cottage to themselves; it was a generous side
benefit of working at the Lodge.


Where
was he? She pulled up even with her cottage and watched for movement in the
darkness. To her right was the road leading out of the resort and beyond that,
the new baseball diamond. Instinct told her he wasn’t there.


She
went forward another few feet. The level area where they’d built the baseball
diamond extended to this side of the road, but she could see nothing there.


“Okay,
that’s enough,” she called into the darkness, trying to sound serious. “You’re
starting to try my patience.” Her eyes were adjusted to the dark now. She was
turning to go and search the area around her cottage when a light caught her
eye. It was at ground level, waving back and forth.


“Matt?”
She walked toward the light. “What in the world...” She stopped. It was the
light from his cell phone and he was lying flat on his back on the ground.


“Come
join me.” He patted the space beside him and she realized that he’d spread out
some sleeping bags. This was the last thing she’d expected.


“Are
you drunk?” She sat down beside him. He didn’t seem drunk.


“Nope.”
He was looking at the sky. “At least not with alcohol. Come on, lie down.”


She
did as he asked and was immediately rewarded with the sight of several meteors
streaking across the sky.


“Wow.
That’s beautiful.” She watched as a single meteor followed. “What is it?”


“It’s
the Perseid meteor shower. Happens every year at this time.” He turned to her
and there was something about him that hadn’t been there this morning. His face
looked softer, happy almost. He’d been appealing this morning, but this new
Matt was someone against whom she had no defenses. She smiled at him in the
darkness, and then went back to watching.


“This
is the best I’ve ever seen it,” he said, his tone almost reverent. “In the
city, the ambient light gets in the way.” He waved an arm in an arc across the
sky. “Nothing here to interfere with the brightness of the stars either.”


“I’ve
noticed that too,” she said. “When I first got here I wasn’t sure if I could
adjust to life away from the city but it’s been surprisingly easy.”


He
turned toward her, his head supported by an arm. “This would be a great place
to raise kids, wouldn’t it?”


She
looked at him, startled. “I suppose so. I hadn’t really thought about it.”


“You
don’t want kids?”


She
laughed. “I’d like to get married first.”


“Details,
details.” He chuckled, then went silent for a moment before he spoke again.
“I’m of two minds about it. I’d love to have children, but in a way I’m glad we
didn’t. Especially now, with everything that’s happened.”


“I
can understand that.” She turned her head so that she could look at him. “You
were great with the kids today.”


“We
had fun.” He searched her eyes. “How did Jamie like it?”


“I
haven’t had much time to talk to her, but I think she was delighted.” She
thought for a moment; with his experience in real estate his opinion could be
helpful. She decided to tell him about Brooke’s proposal.


“Jamie
has a lot on her mind right now. Brooke came up with the most amazing concept
today.” She told him what Brooke had in mind. “It would be fun for me, too. I’d
get to do a new menu that caters to women who are watching what they eat. Not bean
sprouts and tofu like some of the places I’ve heard about, but healthy.” She
was having a difficult time judging his reaction. “What do you think?”


He
lay back down and stared up into the sky.


“My
first thought was that it doesn’t fit with the fishing lodge concept, but
that’s not necessarily true. Wow! Look at that one.” He went silent for a few
moments and she waited until he was ready to speak again. “These days people
are thinking outside the box when it comes to developments. I hate that
overused expression, but in this case it fits. For example, some of the
residential developments on the lower mainland are incorporating businesses and
services you’d never have imagined twenty years ago. It’s exciting.” He turned
to look at her again. “I think her idea could work.”


He
sat up and turned toward her, the sky forgotten for a moment. “I’d like to ask
you something. If you don’t feel comfortable answering, I’ll understand. Has
Jamie been having financial problems?”


Leeza
sat up as well and took a deep breath. “Jamie told us earlier this year that
it’s touch and go financially. All of the fishing resorts are having the same
money problems. The high rollers who used to fly in on private jets aren’t
coming in the same numbers as they did ten years ago. The staff are still
getting paid of course, but I don’t think there’s much left over. Thank
goodness for Brooke, that’s all I can say. Jamie is great at what she does, but
Brooke has more business experience. She’s made sure we maximize our web
presence.” She gave a little laugh. “At least I think that’s the way she says
it. She’s smart; that’s why I feel good about the potential of this spa thing.”


He
toyed with his cell phone, deep in thought. “But it won’t start paying off
until at least next year. Possibly longer if there are delays.”


Leeza
nodded thoughtfully. “There is the other land, of course but Jamie has held out
against the people who wanted to develop it. I think she’d do it if it meant
saving the Resort, but it would break her heart.”


His
head came up. “What other land?”


She
pointed behind him, to the north. “She owns the land between the road and the
lake for about a mile in that direction. As she likes to say, her grandfather
had vision.”


He
frowned. “I’m trying to remember what that land looks like. Billy and I drove
in that direction today when we went into town. What sort of development did
these people propose?”


Leeza
lifted her shoulders. “You’d have to ask her, but I think there was some talk
of high density. Jamie is stubborn and has been holding out against that.” Her
tone softened. “She grew up right here and hates the idea of anything that
would spoil the lake.”


“I
don’t blame her. Do you think she’d mind if I took a look at it?”


“I
can’t speak for her, but I think she’d welcome your input as long as you’re not
talking about jamming in a bunch of vacation homes.”


“I’ll
look it over tomorrow.” He was silent for a few moments and Leeza studied what
she could see of his face. A sliver of moon had crept up behind the trees on
the far side of the lake, bathing them in silvery light. His cheekbones and
jawline were sharply defined, in striking contrast to his generous mouth. She
looked at his mouth and swallowed involuntarily. She was drawn to this man like
a moth to a flame. A fitting image, when she considered how she’d get burned if
she got involved with him. The rational part of her mind told her that, but she
wasn’t listening. She wanted this man with a fierceness that must be obvious to
anyone who looked at her.


He
spoke, breaking into her thoughts. “Listen to me going on about property. I
asked you out here to see the meteor shower and I end up talking business.”


“That’s
okay. The meteors were spectacular.” She looked into the sky, afraid to let him
see the longing in her eyes. “Thanks for inviting me to see them.”


“That
was purely selfish. I enjoy your company.” He looked at her for a moment and
seemed to be debating with himself. “Would you like to have breakfast together
tomorrow, or do you have to work?”


“No!”
She was rewarded by a look of disappointment in his eyes. “I mean no, I don’t
have to work.”


“That’s
great.” He stood up, and pulled her to her feet. For a moment she thought he
was going to kiss her, but then he dropped her hand at the last minute.
“Somewhere around nine? Is that okay with you?”


“Perfect.”
She bent to pick up the sleeping bag.


“No
leave it. I’ll get it later.”


“Later?”
She looked around. The place wasn’t exactly a hive of activity.


“I
mean after I walk you to your place.” He pretended to shudder. “Who knows what
kind of critters are out there?”


She
laughed. “My cottage is just over there.” She pointed downhill to the back of
her cottage.


The
walk was far too short; they were there in moments. Two steps led up to the
small screened porch. They stopped, neither knowing what to say.


“Well,
I guess I’ll say goodnight,” she said at last. “See you in the morning.”


“Right.
Goodnight then.” He waited until she’d gone inside and then turned away.


Leeza
watched him through the window until he rounded the corner. Matt Weber was a
hard one to figure out. At one point she’d thought he might be interested in
her, but now she wasn’t so sure. If he was interested, he was keeping it to
himself. 


Who
are you kidding? she said to herself,
not for the first time. He’s married and in all sorts of trouble. She
was setting herself up for a fall and she knew it. Trouble was, she was willing
to accept the consequences in order to find out.


* * *


Matt
walked toward the sleeping bags. Thankfully he could see them in the thin moonlight.


He
picked up the first one and started to fold it but Leeza’s scent lingered in
the fabric. He brought the soft flannel to his nose and inhaled.


What
was he going to do about his growing attraction for her? It couldn’t have come
at a worse time in his life. She had everything going for her here, and with
the new spa development, she had a bright future ahead of her.


He
couldn’t say why he was attracted to her; he just was. Maybe it was because she
was the polar opposite of Cassandra. He thought of his wife; tall, blonde and
undeniably elegant, they had been working together in the business for just
under six years. He shook the sleeping bag and started to fold it, still
thinking of Cassandra.


They
had been in love when they were married...hadn’t they? They’d met at a training
seminar when they were both in the process of getting their real estate
licenses. They made a striking couple; everyone said so. It had seemed only
natural when they started dating, and none of their friends or business
acquaintances had been surprised when they announced their engagement.


He’d
wanted kids but he hadn’t pushed very hard. Cassandra had been intent on
chasing the brass ring and they were young...children could wait. 


He
shook the second sleeping bag a little more vehemently than necessary; dust and
grit flew into his eyes. Served him right. He’d been just as guilty as Cassie
when it came to fighting his way to the top. He should have slowed down,
insisted that they at least try for children. But no, the moment he’d seen the
preliminary plans for the latest development, he knew he wanted to be the
exclusive agent for it. Even if it meant putting his plans for a family on hold
again.


His
name was golden now in real estate circles. Or at least his name had been
golden. Right up until those fraudulent charges had been leveled against him. 


Acid
flooded his stomach at the thought of what he faced. He had to believe that he
would be exonerated, but in the meantime, his reputation had been shredded. It
was hard to shake off the effects of a character assassination such as he’d
endured. He tucked both sleeping bags under his arm, walked to the parking lot
and shoved them into the back of his SUV. Tonight was the first time they’d
been used; he wondered if he’d ever use them again.


He
paused and leaned against his vehicle, deep in thought. Had Cassie been in on
the mortgage fraud? He hated to think that he might have misjudged her all
these years. They were doing well. Actually they were doing more than well; he
couldn’t imagine that she needed more money. But then he couldn’t have imagined
that she’d leave him for Cole either. 


His
thoughts drifted to his partner. Cole Jackson didn’t need that kind of money
either...did he? Matt had heard rumours about Cole’s gambling and had even
asked him about it once, but his partner had assured him that that’s all they were...rumours.
It had pained him to inform his lawyer about the whispered comments, but he was
in a fight for his business life, and everything had to be considered, even the
fact that Cassandra might have been implicated.


His
thoughts went back to Leeza and he found himself smiling. Leeza would never do
anything like that. He knew it as surely as he knew the sun would rise
tomorrow.


And
how do you know that? asked a voice
in his head. You scarcely know the woman.


And
yet he did know her. He couldn’t explain how or why, but he felt that he could
see inside Leeza’s soul. What he saw wasn’t sleek and elegant; it was
straightforward and honest...if a bit prickly. He liked that about her.


He
pushed away from the car. Liking her was as far as it could go. He enjoyed her
company and her unique take on life, but there could be nothing else. Not if he
knew what was good for him.


Leeza’s
good for you whispered the little
voice.


“I
know that,” he murmured to himself. “And that’s even more reason to keep my distance.”


So
why was it becoming more difficult all the time?











Chapter Ten


Craig
was getting up from the table when Brooke entered the dining room the next
morning.


“Hi!”
she greeted him. “What are you up to today?”


He
clutched his stomach. “Don’t say ‘up’.”


Brooke
empathized with him. She wasn’t fond of small aircraft either. “You’ll enjoy
it, Craig. You really will. Besides, Jamie’s the best pilot around, and I’m not
saying that because she’s my boss.” She looked out the window. “Look, it’s
beautiful weather. Perfect conditions.”


“Hi
Craig.” Billy appeared out of nowhere. His words were directed toward the film
maker, but had eyes only for Brooke. “Finished already? I thought maybe we
could all have breakfast together.”


Craig
looked longingly at the chair he’d just deserted. “I’d like that, but I
promised Jamie I’d go up with her.”


“Too
bad. Why don’t we all get together tonight, then?”


Craig
nodded. “Sounds good.” He looked out at the Beaver and spoke in an undertone.
“If I’m still alive that is.”


Brooke
laid a hand on his arm. “You don’t have to go, you know. Jamie would
understand.”


At
the mention of Jamie he brightened. “No, I have to try. Flying is everything to
her and I promised her I’d give it a shot.” He gave them each an unconvincing
smile. “See you later.”


Brooke
turned to Billy. He looked right at home today in jeans and a stylish plaid
shirt. “Looks like we’re having breakfast together. Was that what you had in
mind?”


“It
sure is. He looked up as Matt entered the dining room and looked around. “Here’s
Matt.” He gestured him over. “Come and join us.” He pulled out a chair and
Brooke sat.


Matt
paused. “I’m supposed to be meeting Leeza. Have you seen her?”


Brooke
nodded. “I got some coffee from the kitchen this morning and she was buzzing
around in there.”


Billy
stopped in the act of sitting down. “You’ve been here for a while?”


She
lifted her shoulders. “I worked for about an hour. It’s a good time to get
things done.”


Billy
smiled his approval. “That’s my girl.” He settled in.


Matt
looked back and forth between them. “I didn’t know you two...” His words
tapered off as Leeza appeared. His dark eyes lit up and it was Brooke and
Billy’s turn to exchange knowing glances.


“Morning
everyone.” Leeza had taken care with her appearance this morning. Soft slate
eye shadow enhanced her dark eyes, and Brooke thought she detected a hint of
blusher on the chef’s cheeks. Matt was looking at her as if he’d never seen her
before. She sat down and their server was at their table immediately. They
ordered a carafe of coffee and a pot of tea and re-hashed last night’s baseball
game.


“Let’s
talk about the elephant in the room.” Billy placed his hands flat on the table.
“We all want to.”


The
other three smiled and relaxed.


“You
mean Brooke’s idea,” said Matt, glancing toward the Office Manager. “Leeza told
me about it.”


Billy
leaned forward eagerly. “So what do you think Matt? What’s your professional opinion?”


“Well
at first I thought it sounded like a bad fit with the resort, but now I don’t
think so.” He flashed a questioning look at Brooke. “You’re not worried about
putting up your money when the economy is in such turmoil?”


Brooke
smiled. “Billy said the same thing about the bad fit, but like you he thought
about it and changed his mind. As for the money, it’s the perfect time. My bank
accounts are earning very little interest right now and this is a perfect time
to talk to the Municipal Planning Department. They’re eager to increase their
tax base which means they’ll be easy to work with.”


Matt
pulled back, a smile of admiration on his face. “Remind me not to go up against
you in a business deal.” He took a sip of tea and turned thoughtful. “I don’t
think your money is in any danger. I was just playing devil’s advocate.” He
turned to Leeza, who had been quietly watching the exchange. “Leeza and I were
talking last night and she told me that Jamie owns more land to the north. I’m
going to go back and check it out this morning. Get the lay of the land, as it
were.”


A
soft blush stained Leeza’s cheeks.


Matt
continued. “Does anyone know if there’s a marker where Jamie’s property ends?”


Leeza
spoke. “There’s an old gate about a mile up the road. It has a padlock on it
and you can tell that it hasn’t been used for a long time. That’s the property
line, I think.”


“Would
you like some company? Billy glanced over at the buffet. “After breakfast, I
mean?”


“Yes,
I would.” Matt looked from Billy to Brooke and took a deep breath. “But before
we go any farther I have something to tell you. “I’m being investigated for
mortgage fraud.”


“You’re
what?” Billy almost shouted, then lowered his voice when he realized that other
diners were looking toward them. “Say again?”


Matt
told them the story. Brooke listened silently, then shook her head. “You’re not
guilty of course.”


Matt
exhaled slowly. “Thank you for saying that. No, I’m not. My lawyer is trying to
unravel everything and he said it would be better if I wasn’t around; that’s
why I’m here. I can only hope he comes up with something.” He looked at Leeza
and his eyes softened. “It’s been a rough time.”


Brooke
was smoothing the already flat tablecloth. “When will you know?”


“They
said about a week. Could be any day now.”


“Then
a scouting trip is probably just what you need.” She smiled confidently. “It’ll
take your mind off your problems. In the meantime, I have a busy day. First
thing I have to do is type out a notice for the bulletin board at the
campground store. People need to know how to borrow the baseball equipment, and
where to return it.”


“Good
idea.” Billy smiled at her as if she’d just discovered the cure for cancer.


“I’d
better get busy too.” Leeza shoved back her chair but remained seated. “We have
extra people coming for lunch. One of those small tour buses with a group of
Japanese.” She lowered her voice and spoke to Matt and Billy. “It’s going to
get busy in here; you might want to eat lunch out.”


Matt
raised his eyebrows. “Then I won’t see you until later?”


She
gave him a cocky smile. “I’ll be here. You’re the one who’s going out.”


“Let’s
have a campfire tonight.” Billy looked to Leeza for confirmation. “Remember
last year, when we had campfires at night down by the water? It was fun.”


Leeza
nodded. “That’s right. I’d forgotten about that.” She looked at Billy. “Can you
make sure we have some firewood? Maybe check with Floyd? That’s his department.”


“Sure.
And if Floyd doesn’t have any, I’ll pick some up in town.”


The
two women rose reluctantly, and the men scrambled to their feet as well.


“I’ll
find you,” murmured Matt, running a hand down Leeza’s arm until his fingers
were linked with hers. 


She
couldn’t have spoken to save her life. She nodded and turned toward the
kitchen.


“Okay,
Darlin’. Have a great day.” Billy kissed Brooke lightly on the cheek.


“Billy!”
she admonished, but made no move to pull back. “You have a good day, too.”


* * *


Craig
stood on the dock clutching a small tote bag. The lake reflected the blue of
the sky and for a moment he forgot to be nervous. Goldie came bounding onto the
deck and ran to his side, tail wagging.


“Hello
there,” he said, reaching down to caress her head. He looked up to see Jamie
striding down the lawn, hair flying loose behind her. Goldie barked softly then
ran back up the dock to greet her mistress.


Jamie
stopped part way down the dock and waved to Howie, who was fussing around his
little shed on the adjacent dock. “Hi, Howie. I’m flying some people out this
afternoon but I’m going on a short run now. If they show up before I’m back
make sure they know I haven’t forgotten, okay?”


Howie
smiled and waved. He’d been dealing with eager anglers longer than Jamie.


She
continued down the dock, stopped inches away from Craig and gave him that
frank, open smile that had first captured his heart. “You’re nervous, aren’t
you.” It wasn’t a question.


“No.”


She
was staring at his hands and he looked down. His knuckles were white where he
clutched his bag. “Okay, maybe a bit.”


She
laid a hand on his and her strength flowed into him. “We don’t have to go,
Craig. You don’t have to prove anything to me.”


Those
words confirmed for him what he already suspected; he was falling in love with
her. “I want to do this. Come on, let’s go.”


She
got him settled in the co-pilot’s seat with a set of earphones, then untied the
aircraft and pushed off into deeper water.


She
adjusted her mike and smiled at him. “You’ll feel vibration when we take off,
but that’s only for a few moments. She spoke as she did her pre-flight checks.
“It’s natural to be a little nervous after what you’ve been through, but I have
a feeling you’re going to enjoy it.”


And
she was right. Jamie took off into the slight wind and the moment they were
airborne he forgot his fear. She handled the controls as competently as he’d
known she would and within seconds he’d stopped watching her and started to see
the landscape through the eyes of a film-maker.


“There’s
your island,” he said, as they gained altitude and headed in a south-easterly
direction. “I can see the shallow water between it and the land.” She acknowledged
his enthusiastic comment with a nod of her head and banked the aircraft in an
easterly direction. A broad expanse of rolling hills lay ahead, dotted with
cattle. He raised his eyebrows in question.


“We
have some of the largest ranches in the world in this area,” she said. The
pride in her voice was obvious. “Look at all the young.” Calves lay sleeping
near their mothers, ears twitching in the sun. “Should be a good year.”


She
took him over hills carpeted with stands of timber and long narrow lakes in the
valley bottoms. “Most of these lakes have excellent fishing,” she informed him.
“I keep boats at two of them.


“Don’t
they get stolen?”


She
shook her head. “No, but then we don’t leave the motors on them. We bring
electric motors and oars when I fly the fishermen in. Every once in a while
someone borrows them but as long as they put them back, no harm is done.”


He
watched the landscape unroll below them. “Somehow I didn’t realize that the
terrain was so varied.” They rose slightly to clear a sparsely treed hill. “There
are a lot of small lakes back in here; no wonder the fishing is so good.”


They’d
only been flying about ten minutes when she started to descend. “Our
destination is just over that hill.” She pointed to a long narrow hill just
ahead and to the left.


He
looked down. “How can you tell? After a while it all looks the same.”


“I’ve
been here before.” She grinned and tapped one of her instruments. “GPS.”


He
laughed and looked back out the window. “You could have told me anything. I’d
have believed you.”


“I’ll
remember that,” she said as they crested a hill.


A
dark green lake lay below them, a gem surrounded by tall trees. The water was
perfectly calm and mirrored the trees.


“See
that old seat cushion just behind me?” Jamie motioned behind her seat. “Grab
that will you?”


Craig
did as he was told.


“Okay,
now I’m going to make a pass and I want you to throw it out.” She tugged on his
seat belt. “You’re safe. Just open the door and toss it out when I say. When
it’s calm like this it’s hard to judge where the surface of the water is.”


He
nodded his understanding and toss out the pillow on her command.” It floated
down and landed with a small splash, a bright spot of colour against the dark
green of the water.


She
pulled up, turned and touched down just ahead of the seat cushion.


“The
propeller wash will push it to shore. We’ll pick it up later.” The aircraft
slowed. She turned and headed toward a small narrow beach beside a stream. The
water was so clear he could see the sandy bottom. She killed the engine and
their momentum took them to within a few feet of the shoreline.


“Grab
our bags while I tie her off, will you?” Jamie jumped out. “We’re going on a
little hike.”


She
pulled a machete from her tote bag, unsheathed it and started walking up a
narrow trail. “Looks like nobody has been here for a while,” she said, hacking
at the growth that threatened to crowd out the trail. She turned to make sure
he was following. “You can clear on the way back. That’ll make it easier on the
next people who come up here.” The recently sharpened edge of the machete glinted
as she swung it at the encroaching greenery. Craig had never used one of the
long blades and he studied her technique as he scrambled to keep up.


They
walked without speaking for a few minutes. Water burbled somewhere nearby. “We
seem to be following a creek,” he said. “Are we hiking to another lake?”


“No,
but where we’re going is connected to the creek.” She pointed ahead to a spot
of brilliant sunshine in the middle of the woods. “We’re headed for that
clearing.”


Craig
followed eagerly and almost bumped into her when they stepped from the trail
into the clearing. It was like stepping into the glare of a spotlight and he
blinked, trying to take it in. The scent of sulphur hung in the air and he
realized that they were at a hot springs. On the far side of the clearing, the
stream tumbled down a gentle incline, falling from one pool to the next as it
made its way into the clearing. Around the perimeter of the pool, ferns and
other succulents sparkled in the sunshine, droplets of mist on their leaves.


“It’s
a fairyland,” he said, stepping carefully between the lush plants.


“You
brought your bathing suit, didn’t you?” She put the machete away and started to
take off her jeans.


“I’ve
got it on.”


“Good.”
She pulled off her T-Shirt and piled her hair on top of her head. “You’re going
to love this.”


Craig
estimated that the bathing pool was somewhere around twelve feet across.
Someone had created a stairway of flat stones leading into the pool, and flat
stones had been strategically fitted into the edge of the pool to act as seats.
Smaller flat stones rimmed the edge of the pool and tiny ferns grew between
them, their delicate leaves dripping with mist. 


“It
looks like a movie set,” he said, then turned to look at her. She wore a simple
navy one piece suit, cut high at the thighs. On her it looked sexier than any
skimpy bikini he’d ever seen.


“You
look beautiful,” he said and quickly removed his jeans and shirt, hanging them
on a branch beside her clothes.


She
stepped into the water with a soft sigh. Fingers of steam curled up from the
water, silvery in the sunlight. She turned to find him watching her. “Come on,”
she said softly, indicating where she wanted him to sit. “I’ve wanted to bring
you here since I first met you.”


“You
have?” He gasped at the heat of the water, but soon adjusted to it and sank
down. “Why?”


She
sat at a slight angle to him, where she could see his face. “Because you looked
like you need to relax. I knew right away I had to bring you here.”


He
sank down until the water was over his shoulders and closed his eyes. “This
feels so good.” He opened his eyes again. “Who knew there were hot springs in
the middle of British Columbia?”


She
tucked up a strand of hair that had come loose. “Fortunately, this one is
remote but there are probably others the same. There are at least three I can
think of in the southern part of the province that have been developed.” She
gave him a curious look. “You’re the globe-trotter. Surely you’ve heard of the
Ring of Fire?”


He
nodded. “Yeah. I did some research on it when I went to New Zealand once. I’ve
heard it called the Rim of Fire, as in Pacific Rim and I’ve also heard it
called the Ring of Fire. I think both are acceptable, but most of the talk is
about the big splashy volcanoes, not these amazing small places. His eyes took
on a distant look. “It would make a great documentary.” Her eyes widened in
alarm and he held up a hand. “Don’t worry, I wouldn’t film this place, it’s too
private.”


She
settled back down. “I’ve never been south of the equator. What am I saying? I’ve
never even been to Hawaii.”


He
looked at her speculatively. “Where would you like to go?”


“Oh,
wow. I’ve never given it serious thought; it’s always been more of a dream.”
She tilted her head back, looked up into the trees. “I’ve heard of the Cook
Islands. I think that might be nice. Either that or Tonga, although I might
just be in love with the name.”


“I’ll
take you to the Cooks some day. One of the islands is called Aitutaki. Have you
ever snorkeled?”


She
shook her head. “Not really.”


“I’ll
teach you. I’ll take you to Aitutaki and we’ll snorkel every day.” A shaft of
sunlight slanted down through the trees, turning her eyes a brilliant shade of
green.


“Okay,”
she said softly. “I’d like that.”


For
a long time he just looked at her. This trusting woman who didn’t ask anything
of anyone had re-kindled his desire to live, to enjoy life. He was ready to
begin again, and he wanted her by his side, wanted to make her dreams come
true. He opened his mouth to speak, but she beat him to it.


“I’ve
made up my mind,” she said tentatively. “I’ve given Brooke’s idea a lot of
thought and I can’t see anything wrong with it. I’m going to tell her to go
ahead. And I’ve decided to sell the land to the north of the resort, so I can
contribute something.” She watched his reaction as she spoke. “I’ll feel better
if I do that; things always end up costing more than you estimate. I’ve
certainly learned that over the years. The money from the sale of the property
will give us more of a cushion.”


He
nodded. “I think that’s a good decision. To go ahead with the development, I
mean. As to selling the land, you have to do what feels right.”


“It
feels right.” She stood up. “We’d better get out of here. It’s pretty hot.”


They
climbed out and she stood on the edge of the pond. “Do you want to have a swim
in the lake? We could walk down in our bathing suits.”


He
hesitated. “I’m supposed to do the machete thing.”


“You
can. I’ll carry your clothes.”


A
few minutes later they were on the shore of the lake. “That’s harder work than
I realized.” Craig cleaned off the machete and grabbed the leather sheath. “I’ll
have to come back soon so we can keep the trail clear.”


Her
head came up and she looked at him sharply to see if he was sending her a
message, but his back was to her as he placed the machete back in her bag. How
could she have forgotten that he would be leaving in a few days? All that talk
about going to the Cook Islands was probably just that...talk. She ran across
the narrow beach and immersed herself in the cold lake water.


Craig
followed. “That feels good,” he said. “But it’s almost a pity to cool down.”


You
can say that again, she thought to
herself. “Move over there,” she said, pointing to where the stream spilled into
the lake. “It’s quite warm still.”


Craig
did as she suggested and a smile of delight transformed his face. “The best of
both worlds,” he said, then made his way to the shore and grabbed his towel.
She watched him. He was tall, lean and lightly muscled. He was everything she’d
ever wanted in a man. Why did he have to live on the other side of the country?


She
came out of the water and he slung his own towel around his neck then reached
for hers, holding it until she walked up to him.


“Thank
you for today” he said, draping her towel around her shoulders. “You were
right, I enjoyed the flight.” He gazed into her eyes and pulled her closer. “I
enjoyed everything.”


“Me,
too” she said softly.


Her
towel fell on the sand as he took her in his arms.


She
should tell him to stop. Remind him that he’d be leaving to go back to Toronto
in a few days. But she couldn’t. She wanted him to kiss her again. She raised
her face and the desire in his eyes left her breathless.


His
mouth covered hers and she closed her eyes, drowning in sensation. His hands
slid up into her hair, and it came free, spilling down her back.


“You
have the most amazing hair,” he said, running his fingers through the silky
strands.


She
closed her eyes, trusting him completely.


“And
beautiful eyes.” He kissed her eyes, his lips feather-light against her skin.
And then he switched his attention back to her mouth, probing between her lips
with his tongue, igniting fire in her veins that raced through her body.


A
squirrel chattered in a nearby tree, startling them both. Craig pulled back and
looked around, as though he’d forgotten where he was. And then he focused on
her and his eyes softened. “Are you sure you have to fly some people out this
afternoon?” An Osprey flew overhead and he looked up. “We could stay here and
commune with nature.” His smile turned seductive. “And each other.”


She
pretended to be shocked at his suggestion. “Why Mr. Hansen. Whatever are you
suggesting?” She knew perfectly well what he was suggesting and it was taking
all of her will power not to give in. She had been attracted to Craig from the
first moment she saw him and knew instinctively that making love with him would
be something she would remember forever. But that was the problem...she didn’t
want just the memory.


“You’re
right” he said, touching her briefly on the cheek. He sucked in a couple of
ragged breaths, trying to calm himself. “It’s just that...” his voice trailed
off.


Jamie
wanted to scream. This all felt so wrong, and yet she knew it was right. Craig
had said he wanted to get to know her and that was fine, but she wanted more.
She wanted more than the memory of lovemaking. She wanted him; she wanted the
happily ever after.


“I’d
better go get that cushion,” she said, her voice shaky. She checked her watch.
If they took off now, they’d be back at the Lodge with half an hour to spare.
After years of experience, she knew that the customers would be there waiting
at least a quarter of an hour early.


“I’ll
get it.” Craig was already walking down the shoreline. The cushion was bobbing
in the reeds about a hundred yards away. She watched him walk away and wondered
if she’d just made the biggest mistake of her life.


Jamie
pointed out a few landmarks on the way back, but they were mostly silent. They
pulled up at the dock with half an hour to spare and the customers were already
there, eager for their next fishing experience.


Craig
took off his headset, hung it on the hook and turned to her as the propeller
slowed. “I didn’t handle that very well,” he said, angling his head back to
indicate where they’d come from. “I’d like to see you later, if that’s okay.”


She
wanted to tell him to stay away, to just go home, but she couldn’t. She looked
at him and her insides melted. “I’d like that,” she said. She tapped her watch,
calculating when she’d be back. “I should be back around two thirty, two
forty-five, and I don’t have any commitments after that.”


“It’s
a date.” He pointed to the dock. “I’ll be right here waiting for you.”











Chapter Eleven


Matt
pulled into the disused driveway that marked the northern boundary of Jamie’s
property. He got out and breathed in the sweet air. There was something about
the air up here in the heat of summer. It was redolent of fir and pine. Closer
to the water, aspens huddled together in random clumps, their leaves rustling
in the slight wind. Shards of light reflected off the lake, a perfect
background for what Matt envisioned.


He
grabbed the old metal gate, but it was padlocked. It would be easy enough to
get over the three-wire fence but that wasn’t necessary. The land sloped gently
toward the water here in much the same way as it did on the Lodge property.


He
spotted something to the right of the driveway and went over to look. “Here,
look at this” he called to Billy. “Someone has done a survey.” He looked back
at the triangular marker. “It looks to have been done in the past ten years or
so.”


Billy
came over to look.


“See
those letters on the sign? IP? That means iron pipe. When they survey, they
hammer an iron pipe into the ground. This wooden triangular post just marks the
location of the pipe.”


Billy
raised his eyebrows. “I didn’t know that.” He clapped Matt on the back. “You’re
a good guy to have around.”


Matt
made a wry face. “I hope so.” He looked back toward the water. “How far do you
reckon it is to the water?”


Billy
squinted into the sunshine. “I don’t know. Quarter of a mile, maybe less?”


Matt
nodded. “That’s about what I think. You know, this land could be divided into
some estate-sized lots.” He shook his head slowly. “With each one having water
frontage, they’d be sold faster than you could put them on the market.”


“I
know one that wouldn’t go on the market.”


Matt
frowned. “What do you mean?”


“Me.
I’d buy one like that.” Billy snapped his fingers.


Matt
looked at the man who had become his friend. “You and Brooke?”


Billy
grinned. “I’m trying to convince her that I’m serious, and I think I’m starting
to get through.”


Matt
stuck out his hand. “I hope it works out for you. You’re a lucky man.”


“Don’t
I know it!” Billy turned back to face the water. “Individual lots, right? None
of this common land stuff.”


Matt
turned thoughtful. “That’s what I’d propose. I suppose adjacent lots could
share a driveway up to a certain point. It would make snow clearance a lot
easier in the winter.” He gave his head a shake. “But that’s all down the road
somewhere. I just wanted to get a feel of the land in case Jamie asks me for my
opinion.”


Billy’s
gaze roamed over the landscape. “I don’t think she can afford to hold onto this
land forever.”


“That’s
the impression I got as well.” Matt took one last look and then headed back to
his vehicle. “Want to grab some lunch in town? I’m buying.”


* * *


Craig
was on the dock at two fifteen, waiting for Jamie to return. Howie glanced his
way every once in a while, keeping an eye on him, but so far hadn’t said
anything. Craig paced back and forth, planning what he would say. He’d really
blown it earlier, coming on to her like that. But she’d looked so beautiful,
and felt so good in his arms. And yes, he admitted it, he’d been alone for too
long, except for that one foolish encounter earlier in the year.


Jamie
was different. He’d known it from the first moment she stepped out of that old
Jeep, can of bear spray in her hand. He smiled at the memory. Everything about
her was real, and it was time he put things right and told her how he felt
about her.


He
heard the Beaver before he saw it. He knew she’d land into the wind and when
she came into sight, he marveled at the way she leveled out over the water,
holding it until she was at the precise spot where they’d touched down earlier.
And then she set it down like a butterfly. Okay, a noisy butterfly that churned
up the water, but it was still a sweet landing. He tried to restrain himself
from waving, and then changed his mind. Today he didn’t care how he looked. He
raised a hand and was about to wave when he heard his name being called behind
him.


He
swung around and spotted her walking down the lawn toward him. What was she
doing here? He strode angrily back up the dock and met her before she reached
the shore.


“Darling!”
she trilled, red hair flashing in the sunshine. “I’ve come to surprise you.”
She threw her arms around his neck. “Happy to see me?”


* * *


Jamie
spotted him as soon as she turned toward shore. He was leaning on the low gate
that held customers back until the propeller had stopped. He smiled at her,
raised a hand and her heart did a little happy dance in her chest.


Then
he turned away, spotted someone on the shore and ran toward her. It was a tall,
slender woman dressed in city clothes, red hair twisted up in some sort of
elegant swirl on top of her head.


Jamie
stared through the windshield. The woman threw her arms around Craig’s neck.
Her laughter floated on the summer breeze, cutting into Jamie’s heart like a
knife.


Jamie
didn’t remember tying up the Beaver and dashing across to the other dock. “I’m
taking the runabout,” she called to Howie. She jumped in and pulled away from
the dock, forcing herself not to accelerate until she was well outside of the
buoys.


Tears
blurred her vision as she headed south. She tried to ban the image from her mind,
but kept on seeing the woman in Craig’s arms. Whoever she was, she was close
enough to him that she knew where to find him. It was almost too much to take
in, but Jamie knew what she’d seen, and it had broken her already fragile
heart.


She
was travelling at top speed and throttled back, looking around to get her
bearings. She was headed for the solitude of her island and she’d almost passed
it without realizing how far she’d come. She slowed, went around behind the
island and stepped out, wishing she could turn back time to the days when Craig
Hansen was only a name on a piece of film. But that wasn’t possible. She
climbed up onto her rock, brought her knees up to her chin and held on, trying
to hold herself together.


* * *


Craig
removed his former publicist’s arms from around his neck. “Donna, what are you
doing here?”


The
woman pouted, touched him on the chest. “I thought you’d be happy to see me.”


He
backed up a couple of steps, putting some distance between them. “No, I’m not
happy to see you.” He knew better than to yell at her; she’d only make a scene.
“I’ve told you before, Donna. What happened between us was a mistake and I’m
sorry, but there is no ‘us’.”


Her
eyes glittered and he began to wonder just how stable she was. “Come on, Craig.
You can’t mean that.”


“I
do mean it.” He glanced around and saw Jamie running to the other dock. He
pointed to her. “You see that woman?”


Donna
looked at Jamie and frowned. “Whoever she is, she has no fashion sense. Who is
she?”


Oddly
enough, her comment made it easier. “That’s Jamie Nicholson, and she means
everything to me. That’s who she is.”


Jamie
jumped into the runabout and pulled out. Craig gritted his teeth in
frustration. “I can’t imagine what she’s thinking right now, but I’m going to
follow her and set things straight.”


Donna
looked at him oddly. “You mean that, don’t you? Even after I came all this way.”


He
exhaled slowly, tried to gentle his voice. “I didn’t ask you to come and yes, I
mean it. I’m in love with her.”


“Oh.”
She glanced up at the Lodge, and her cool gaze took in the other buildings and
the campsite. “Can’t say I think much of the place.”


Craig
shook his head. “No, you wouldn’t.” He was smiling now. “You wouldn’t
understand it at all.”


She
raised an eyebrow. “Well then, I’ll be on my way. Goodbye, Craig.”


“Goodbye,
Donna.” He stood in the middle of the lawn, watching as she walked toward her
rental car. When it disappeared from sight he let out a sigh of relief and strode
quickly toward the dock.


Craig
walked up to the older man. “Hello, Howie. Do you have a boat I can take out?”
He looked up the lake and thought he spotted the runabout disappearing behind
the island.


Howie
noted the direction of his gaze and pointed to an outboard. “That’s the fastest
I have, but it’ll get you there. It has a 40HP motor.”


Craig
smiled. “Then it will have to do.”


“Do
you know how to start it?”


Craig
looked at the motor. “It’s been a while.”


The
older man took him through the steps and the motor fired on the first pull.
Craig smiled his thanks and pulled away from the dock.


* * *


Jamie
heard him coming. She hadn’t changed position and still sat with her chin
resting on her knees. She watched him run the outboard up on the sand beside
the runabout and climb out. He didn’t seem to mind that he’d landed with both
feet in the water. He tied the rope to the tree root and stood there, looking
at her for what seemed like the longest time.


“May
I come up there?” He waited for her to respond, but she just shrugged.


“I’ll
take that as a yes.” He climbed up, sat down beside her and took a deep breath.


“That
was Donna,” he said, speaking slowly. “She was my publicist and I made the
mistake of going out with her earlier this year.”


Jamie
watched him closely.


He
turned and looked into her eyes. “It was a mistake. I told her that, but she
wouldn’t listen.” He raised his hands in a helpless gesture. “I couldn’t seem
to get rid of her. She kept calling me, pestering me. I finally had to get a
new publicist.” He picked up a small pinecone and started tearing it apart. “I
thought I was rid of her, but she obviously decided to try one more time.”


She
gave him a crooked smile. “You don’t have to explain,” she said.


Something
flared in his eyes. “But I do,” he said. He pried her hands away from her knees
and took one in his hand, stroking it with his thumb. “I messed up earlier
today. I know that, and I’m sorry. Maybe I should have insisted that we stay up
at that lake for a few more minutes so I could tell you how I feel.”


Her
heart started to beat faster. “What do you mean?”


“I’m
falling in love with you, Jamie.” His eyes searched her face. “I thought you
knew.”


“But...”
she paused to collect her thoughts. “You said you were leaving.”


He
stared at her. “No I didn’t. When did I say that?”


His
words were indelibly stamped on her mind. “We were talking about using the
machete to keep the trail clear. You said you’d have to come back to keep the
trail clear.”


“And
I will. As soon as you fly us back in again...” his words trailed off as he
realized what she was saying. “You thought I meant come back from Toronto? No,
I meant come back to the lake.” He edged closer and put an arm around her
shoulders. “It’s no wonder you took off when you saw Donna. Here I’ve been making
all these plans in my head without talking them over with you. I just assumed
you knew how I felt.”


She
looked up at him. “Plans, what plans?”


“I’ll
tell you in a minute.” He tipped up her face and kissed her thoroughly. She
sighed and leaned into him. “I’ve been thinking that I can set up a studio here
to work on my documentaries. And I can travel from anywhere. What if I moved
here so we can really get to know each other?”


She
only had to consider his words for a moment. “I’d like that,” she said simply.
“Because I’m falling in love with you, too.” She jumped up and pulled him to
his feet. “Come on, let’s go home.”


* * *


Brooke
and Leeza were having a quiet coffee break in the lobby when Jamie and Craig
pulled up in the runabout, the outboard trailing behind.


“I
wonder what that’s all about,” said Leeza, eyeing them over the rim of her mug.
“Two boats.”


“I
don’t know, but I saw Craig earlier with some woman. They seemed to be having
an argument and then she left and he ran down to the dock and took off.” Brooke
smiled as Craig and Jamie walked down the dock, their arms around each other’s
waist. “Whatever it was, it looks as though they’ve sorted it out.”


Leeza
sighed. “You and Billy. Jamie and Craig. I had to fall for the married one.”


Brooke
turned to her friend. “You really like him, huh?”


Leeza
nodded. “He takes my breath away. I just have to look at him and I get turned
on.” She set down her mug. “I know there’s no future, but I’ve never known
anyone else who made me feel like this.”


“Wow.
I don’t know what to say.”


“Better
not say anything,” she murmured, watching Craig and Jamie as they headed for
the Lodge, seemingly oblivious to the rest of the world. “I might cry.”


“Oh,
Hi.” Jamie noticed them sitting in the corner. “Is this a good time to talk?”
She let go of Craig’s hand and walked toward them.


Brooke
and Leeza exchanged looks. “Sure,” they said together.


Jamie
turned back to Craig. “See you later, then.”


He
nodded and headed for the stairs.


Jamie
sat down. “I’ve been thinking, and I’d like to go ahead with the spa idea. Her
eyes sparkled more than usual and she glanced toward where Craig had
disappeared up the stairs. “Both Craig and I think it’s a wonderful fit with
the Lodge.” She turned back to her friends. “I’m confident we can all do well
with it.”


“That’s
great.” Brooke rubbed her hand together. “Now the real work starts. I can’t
wait.”


Jamie
smiled at her enthusiasm. “I’ve also decided to sell the remaining property. I
haven’t quite decided how yet, but I’ll feel better if I contribute something.”


Brooke
nodded. “That’s fine. We’ll work out the details.”


Leeza
spoke up. “Interesting that you’ve decided to sell. Matt went to look at that
land. He might have some ideas for you tonight.”


“Tonight?”
Jamie looked at the chef.


“The
guys were talking about a bonfire tonight.” She made a circle motion with her
finger. “A small one, after dinner; just the six of us.”


“Good.
I’ll look forward to hearing what Matt thinks about the land.”


Brooke
stood up. “I’m off to work. There’s no time like the present to get things
started.”


“Me
too, I guess.” Jamie rose reluctantly. “I have to fly down to Nettie’s and get
some avgas. See you guys later.”


* * *


It
was late in the evening by the time everyone gathered around the campfire.
Billy and Matt had outdone themselves again, purchasing a couple of bottles of
champagne in town, and had kept it on ice since early afternoon.


Billy
stood as Leeza and Brooke crossed the lawn, the last to join the party. He
thrust glasses of champagne in their hands and raised his own.


“Here’s
to the Spa at Long Lake!” The six friends raised their glasses.


“I
like it,” said Brooke. “We could use that for a name. The Spa at Long Lake.”
She turned to Jamie. “What do you think?”


Jamie
leaned into Craig. “Sounds good to me.” She took another sip of champagne and
put her glass down. “I don’t know how many of you have heard, but since we’re
making announcements, I’m going to sell off the land to the north of the
campground.” She looked over at Matt. “Did you get a chance to look at it
today?”


Matt
nodded. “I did. The bottom line is that you can do anything you want with that
land and it will sell. It’s a beautiful piece of property and I can see why you
don’t want to cover it with high density housing.”


“I
wish I could afford to give it to the government for a park or something, but
that’s not in the cards. The ideal solution is to sell it off so that it has
the least impact on the lake.” She stared into the fire. “Come to think of it,
turning it into a park would increase the number of people using the lake.
Maybe that wasn’t such a good idea after all.”


Matt
listened quietly before he spoke. “What if you broke it up into large lots that
stretch from the road down to the water? Slice it up like a loaf of bread; all
you have to decide is how thick the slices will be. These days most waterfront
lots are small. If you did things differently and made these a generous size I
think you’d find people coming out of the woodwork to buy them.”


“Like
me!” Billy spoke up immediately. “I get to choose the first one.” He glanced
over at Craig. “Or is that the second one?”


“I’ve
been thinking.” Craig smiled down at Jamie before addressing the whole group.
“I can make my headquarters anywhere. I’d like one, too.”


All
eyes turned to Matt, and he shifted uncomfortably. “You can make the lots as
wide or as narrow as you like. If I were you, I’d get together with a realtor
and work out what’s best. Ask him to present you with several layouts and what
he estimates the lots will sell for. You could even offer some smaller lots
back beside the road and give them lake access through the Lodge property.
There are lots of ways you can configure this.”


Jamie
leaned forward and spoke in her usual forthright manner. “Would you do it for
me? Could you at least set it up, or be my consultant?”


Leeza
wasn’t sure, but she thought she saw tears in his eyes. “If things work out
with my license, I’d be honoured.”


“Good,
that’s settled.” Jamie raised her glass again. “Here’s to an exciting new start
next year.”


The
three couples chatted quietly as the fire burned down. There was a lot to
discuss with respect to the upcoming year; plans began to take shape as ideas
and suggestions flowed.


Craig
and Jamie were the first to stand up. “Sorry, guys, but it’s been a long day.” Brooke
and Billy soon followed, leaving Leeza and Matt sitting by the fire.


A
small log exploded, sending a shower of sparks into the air. Leeza watched them
flare and burn out. She couldn’t help but compare them with this thing she felt
for Matt. Hot and explosive one minute, gone the next.


“They
liked your idea,” she said eventually. “About the big lots. Do you think Jamie
will get a decent amount of money that way?”


He
shrugged. “It depends on what she calls decent, but we can work it out several
ways.” He tilted his head to one side and looked at her, his eyes black in the
light from the fire. “I have a feeling she’s not into money.”


“You’re
right about that. With her, it’s her way of life that matters.”


He
poked at the fire, releasing a fresh shower of sparks. “She and Craig seem to
be getting on well.”


Leeza
nodded. “And I’m happy for her. They seem perfect together.”


He
stood up abruptly. “I thought so, too.” He looked around for the large cans
Billy had cadged from the kitchen earlier. “Let’s douse this fire and I’ll walk
you home.”


“Are
you off tomorrow morning?” he said finally as they neared her cottage.
Landscaping lights cast soft pools of light in the flower beds on either side
of her door.


“I
start at noon.”


He
paused. “Would you like to show me the waterfall?”


Silly
question. “We’d need to leave early. It’s about an hour away, and there’s about
a half hour walk to get into the falls when we get there.”


He
smiled, softening the sharp angles of his face. “I’m good with that. How about
seven? We could pick up coffee and something to eat on the way, couldn’t we?”


“Yes,
we could.” Leeza was already counting the hours.


“All
right, then.” His eyes were barely visible in the reduced light. He touched her
cheek with his fingertips and trailed them along under her chin. His thumb
brushed against her lips and she thought her legs might give way. “Good night,
Leeza.”


She
couldn’t speak, so nodded her head. That seemed to suffice. He smiled, turned
and disappeared into the darkness.











Chapter Twelve


A
fine mist hung over the lake when Leeza and Matt pulled out the next morning.
Matt slipped on mirrored sunglasses and looked over at her as they reached the
main road. “Is it always like this in the morning? The mist, I mean?”


He
looked so good this morning. A loose shirt over a T-shirt and faded jeans; it
was all she could do not to rip them off him. She forced herself to look away.
“When it’s going to be a nice day, it’s usually like this.” She glanced at her
watch. “It’ll burn off soon.”


“Good.”
He drove quickly and competently. She hadn’t expected anything else.


There
was very little traffic on the road and they arrived in town earlier than Leeza
had anticipated.


“Let’s
stop for our coffee,” she said. “I’m not crazy about drinking it in the car.”


They
sat down at an outside table and Matt raised his face to the sun. “I could get
to like this. I spend far too much time inside.” He broke off the top of his
muffin and started to eat it. “Seems to me I’m either in the office or in my
vehicle, getting from place to place.”


She
was having a hard time tearing her eyes away from his hands. His fingers were
long and elegant and she remembered how they made her feel every time he
touched her. “Are you nervous about possibly losing your license?” she asked.
“I don’t see how you can be otherwise.”


He
thought about her question for a moment. “I’m a lot of things right now. Sure,
I’m nervous about my future but I’m also angry. At my partner and at my wife,
but mostly I’m angry at myself.”


“Why?
Why would you be angry with yourself? You didn’t know that any of this stuff
was going on.”


He
shoved the uneaten part of the muffin in the bag, crushed it in one hand and
sat staring at it. “That’s just it. I should have been more aware. I was too
busy chasing the dream.”


She
had to ask. “Do you think you would have found it?”


His
head came up slowly. “No, I don’t think so. At least not my version of the
dream.” He inhaled deeply. “How did we get on this subject?” The expression in
his eyes softened. “I don’t know what it is about you Leeza Campeau, but you
make me spill my guts every time.”


“I’m
sorry.”


He
slid his hand across the table, picked up her hand and interlocked his fingers
with hers. “Don’t be sorry. I like it.”


She
looked down at their hands. “So do I.”


He
brushed his lips against her fingers and then released her hand. “Come on,
let’s go. I want to see this famous waterfall.”


They
pulled into the gravel parking lot half an hour later and Leeza was delighted
to see that there were no other cars. She jumped out and studied the
information board while Matt pulled out his camera bag. The well used trail led
into the gloom of the forest and a few steps in Matt paused to listen.


“It
can’t be far,” he said. “I can hear the waterfall from here.”


 It
was a short walk into the falls and they soon found themselves on a secure
lookout. Water spilled over the edge of a precipice, falling a hundred feet
below into a narrow canyon. Mist rose, eerily beautiful in the morning light.


“Is
there any way down there?” Matt turned back toward a side trail.


“Yes.
According to the information board there is a trail that leads down. They say
it’s not for novices, but I don’t mind trying it.”


He
looked as though he’d been handed a precious gift. “All right! Let’s go.”


The
trail snaked through the forest, supported in some places by cedar logs to hold
the soil in place. After several switchbacks, they found themselves in the
bottom of the canyon looking up. As they were catching their breath, the sun
crested the trees, illuminating the spray and splintering into multi coloured
diamonds.


“Careful!
Those rocks are slippery.” Matt had ventured farther downstream to catch a
different angle. He looked back at her and laughed, his face free from the
worry and stress that had plagued him the last few days. In that moment, Leeza
knew that she was in love with him. It was one of the sweetest and yet saddest
moments of her life.


He
raised his camera and took a picture of her, then put it away and hopped back
over the rocks to where she was standing.


“What?”
he said, coming dangerously close. “You had a look on your face back there.” He
brushed a stray piece of hair from her forehead. “What were you thinking?”


She
was thankful for the mist on her eyelashes. Otherwise he might be able to see
she was crying.


“My
God, Leeza, don’t cry.” His voice rumbled in his chest as he pulled her close.
“Please don’t cry.” He tilted up her chin. “I can’t stand to see you unhappy.”


He
closed the distance between them and stared into her eyes for what seemed like
forever. Then, with a groan of frustration, he brought his lips down over hers.
His mouth was soft and sensuous, and he plundered her mouth with a passion that
made her forget to breathe.


He
pulled back. “I’m sorry” he murmured, but the smile on his face said otherwise.


“Don’t
be sorry.” She slipped her arms around his neck and pulled him down for another
kiss. It would have gone on forever if it hadn’t been for the two young
children that came running down the path and stopped to stare at them.


He
closed his eyes and she couldn’t tell if he was relieved or frustrated. The
children ran down to the water and he pulled her aside. “It’s not working,
Leeza.”


She
couldn’t believe her ears. “What’s not working?”


He
shook his head. “I’ve been trying so hard not to be attracted to you.” Those
long, sensitive fingers slipped into her hair and he kissed her again. “I’ve
wanted to do this ever since we met.”


The
childrens’ parents appeared on the trail and gave them a curious look. “See
what I mean?” he said with a devilish grin. “Bad timing.” He grabbed her hand.
“Come on, let’s get out of here.”


“Where
are we going?” Leeza didn’t really care. She just wanted to be with him.


“I
don’t know. Somewhere private. We’ll figure it out when we get there.”


They
practically ran up the path to the parking lot. He tossed his camera bag into
the back, opened her door and then climbed into the driver’s seat. He reached
across and took her hand. “Leeza, before this goes any farther, I want to make
sure...”


His
ringtone sounded. He rolled his eyes impatiently and gave her a quick kiss
before taking it out of his pocket. When he saw the display, his demeanor
changed and he sat up straight. A cold chill of apprehension slithered down
Leeza’s spine.


“Yes?”
He stared ahead through the windshield as he listened. She watched his face for
clues, but he’d turned impassive.


“Do
you know what they’ve decided?” He’d changed in a matter of moments from
laughing and relaxed to tense and businesslike.


“No,
I suppose not.” He glanced at his watch. “Yes, of course I want to be there.
It’s my future we’re talking about; it’s our future.”


He
rubbed his free hand across his eyes as he listened, nodding. “Yes, I
understand. I’ll be there. Nine o’clock.”


He
ended the call and collapsed back against the seat, eyes focused on some
distant point.


“That
was Cassie” he said, still looking out the window. “They’ve come to a decision
and want me there tomorrow morning.”


He
turned to her, his expression bleak. “I’m sorry, Leeza.”


She
wished she could come up with something clever to say. Some light, airy remark
to show that she wasn’t dying inside. Instead she just nodded, and willed
herself not to cry.


He
stared at his watch, tapping it with a finger as he calculated. “If I leave
right away I should get in just before midnight.” He was talking to himself.
“My lawyer wants to huddle with me before we go in front of the board.” He raised
an eyebrow. “I might even get a couple of hours of sleep.”


How
could he be discussing such mundane things when her world was shattering? She
looked across at him and wanted to hate him, but she couldn’t. He’d been
transformed in a matter of moments, exchanging laughter for tension, but she
still loved him and wanted him so fiercely she thought she might self-combust.


He
turned to her as though becoming aware of her presence. “I didn’t think I’d
hear this soon,” he said, his expression gentle. He touched her face, his
fingers lingering there for a moment before he dropped his hand. “It couldn’t
have come at a worse time.”


She
forced a smile. “Maybe it’s just as well.”


A
frown marred his brow. “Do you really mean that?” He leaned closer. “Leeza?”


She
lifted her chin and looked him right in the eye. “We should get going. You’ll
have to pack and check out.” She leaned over and checked the gas gauge. “Maybe
get some gas.” If she kept thinking of practicalities, she might not break into
in a million pieces.


He
stared at her for a moment, nodded at her words and pulled out of the parking
lot.


They
were silent on the way back to the Lodge. What was there to talk about? How
they’d almost done something they’d both regret? It had been a close call, she
told herself. She was lucky it had turned out this way.


She
watched him out of the corner of her eye. He hadn’t really changed. He was
still the same outrageously appealing man she’d fallen in love with. But he was
married to someone else, and he was leaving. It was better that he’d been called
away now, before she drowned in those chocolate eyes. Better in every way.


Then
why did she feel as though someone had reached into her chest and yanked out her
heart?


* * *


Leeza
jumped out of Matt’s vehicle the moment he pulled into the Lodge parking lot.
He climbed out slowly, feeling like a failure and followed her into the Lodge.


Brooke
looked up as he entered the great room.


“Hi,”
she said. “How was the waterfall?”


Matt
had almost forgotten. “Beautiful” he said, his tone flat. “I’m on my way up to
my room to pack. I have to check out.”


“Is
there something wrong?” Brooke searched his face for a clue.


He
shook his head and made the universal telephone sign with his right hand. “I
got called back to the Valley. They’re going to give me the results of the
hearing tomorrow.”


She
brightened. “Why that’s good, isn’t it?”


He
seemed surprised at her question. “I suppose so. I just wasn’t expecting to
hear so soon, that’s all.”


Brooke
wondered if his odd behaviour had anything to do with the way Leeza had practically
run past her a moment ago. “I was just about to head over to the campsite
office, so perhaps you could leave the key in the room. There’s no bill to be
paid, so if I don’t see you when you leave, good luck.”


“Thank
you.” He moved toward the staircase.


“But
I’ll see you later, right? When you help Jamie with the development.”


He
paused for a moment. “I see the Beaver is gone. Maybe you could tell her I’ll
call her when everything’s settled.” He shot a quick look toward the kitchen
and then headed up the stairs.


* * *


“Excuse
me, but is Leeza here?” Matt stuck his head into the kitchen a few minutes
later.


The
sous chef looked around as though she might pop up from behind the counter.
“No, she just left. Sorry.”


“Right.”
Matt’s gaze swept the room then he backed out. She was avoiding him and he
couldn’t blame her. But he couldn’t afford to hang around any longer. He went
outside and tossed his suitcase in the back of his SUV beside his camera bag.
The waterfall seemed like a long time ago.


He
slammed the hatchback and stood with one hand braced on the back of the
vehicle, surveying the lake. Leeza was right; it had turned into a beautiful
day. Small children played at the water’s edge, watched over by their mothers.
Off to his left, the sound of a bat striking a ball echoed sweetly across the
compound.


Odd,
he thought, how the place had become so familiar in the few days since he’d
arrived. He wasn’t sure how a city boy with limited outdoor experience had so
quickly become attuned to life up here. He cleared his head with a quick shake
and climbed into the driver’s seat. He had a long drive ahead of him.


* * *


“And
he left? Just like that?” Leeza had just filled Jamie in. The three women were
sitting in the dining room after lunch was finished. Leeza had tried to eat a
salad, but the uneaten food remained on the plate.


Leeza
shrugged. “He did come to look for me, but I just couldn’t face him. There
wasn’t much left to say; I was right beside him when he was talking to his
wife. He said he wanted to be there because it was about their future.” She
made a grim face. “That’s pretty clear if you ask me.”


Brooke
was looking thoughtful. “Not necessarily” she said in her usual deliberate
manner. “After all, the call came as a surprise and he hadn’t had much time to
think about it.” She narrowed her eyes. “It might not mean anything at all.”


Leeza
gave a wry smile. “I’d like to think that, but I refuse to grasp at straws.”


Jamie
was watching her curiously. “What happened with you two this morning?”


Leeza
flushed and Jamie pounced. “Aha!” She turned to Brooke. “There’s more to this
than meets the eye, evidently.”


“Nothing
happened...yet.” Leeza took in a few shuddering breaths. “We were looking for
somewhere private to go when the phone call came.”


Jamie
and Brooke exchanged glances.


“So
you see? It’s just as well he left.” Tears spilled down Leeza’s cheeks and she
ran from the room.


* * *


“I
wish I’d had a chance to say goodbye to Matt.” Billy watched the condensation
roll down the side of the cold beer glass. “He’s a good guy.”


Craig
looked out over the water. He never tired of watching Jamie land; he was
waiting for her to bring back some guests from a distant lake. “I didn’t talk
to him that much, but I liked what I saw.” He glanced into the Lodge and
lowered his voice. “Jamie says that Leeza is taking it hard.”


“I
heard that too. Brooke says she barely slept last night.” He looked at his
watch. “Matt was supposed to get the results of the hearing today. I wonder if
we’ll hear from him.”


Brooke
hurried across the great room and motioned them to a grouping of chairs in
front on a TV set. “I have the news on in the office and they’re going to do a
report on Matt in the next segment.” She rushed off. “I have to find Leeza.”


She
came back a moment later with the chef in tow. Dark smudges under Leeza’s eyes
were evidence of her inner turmoil.


The
commercial came to a close and Brooke pointed the remote to raise the sound.


“And
in the Fraser Valley today, respected real estate entrepreneur Matthew Weber
was found blameless in a recent mortgage fraud case.” The camera cut to a shot
of Matt in front of a low building, his arm protecting a sleek blonde woman
from the jostling crowds. Reporters were shoving microphones in his face and he
was answering them with practiced ease. The newscaster continued. “Weber had
been accused of wrongdoing by his former partner, Cole Jackson.” A photo popped
up of a forty-ish man with tousled sandy hair and a pasted-on smile. “In a
bizarre turn of events, Jackson himself has now been charged with mortgage
fraud, and stands to spend up to ten years in jail if convicted.” The newscast
cut back to the picture of Matt and his wife. She looked up at him with adoring
eyes as he responded to another question. “And this is Tracy Kane, reporting
from the Fraser Valley.”


A
low moan broke the silence in the room and Leeza realized it had come from her.
She turned without a word and went back into the kitchen


Brooke
watched her go then turned to Billy. “I might not see you tonight,” she said
quietly. “I have a feeling she’s going to need me.”


Billy
gazed at her adoringly. “That’s why I love you, my sweet. You do what you need
to do.” He brushed his lips against her cheek then turned to Craig. “Come on,
let’s go watch for your lady.”


* * *


“That
went well, wouldn’t you say?” Cassandra followed Matt to the parking lot. “I
wasn’t even sure if you’d get here. Where did you stay last night?”


Matt
paused, one hand on the door of his SUV. “What do you want, Cassandra?”


She
moved closer and trailed a finger suggestively down his arm. “I missed you,
Matt, and I’m sorry about what happened.”


Her
scent was almost overpowering. He wondered how he’d ever been able to stand it.
“You’re sorry?”


She
gave him that helpless look that he used to find so appealing. “You know. That
business with Cole. It was all a mistake.”


He
stared at her in disbelief. “A mistake.” He knew he was repeating her words,
but he couldn’t think straight. Did she actually think they were going to get
back together? He dropped his hand and turned to face her straight on. It was
important that there be no misunderstanding about what he was going to say.


“It’s
over between us Cassandra. Infidelity is not something you can brush aside as
though it didn’t happen.” He stared into her eyes. “Besides, I’m still not
convinced that you weren’t somehow involved in that mortgage fraud business.”
He pulled open the vehicle door. “But that’s up to the Board to determine.” He
got in and rolled down his window. “I’ll be filing for divorce right away.” He
pulled out and didn’t even notice her in his rear view mirror. He was looking
ahead now.


* * *


Matt
walked into his office the next morning and was greeted with cheers from the
assembled agents.


“No
speech,” he said, holding up a hand. “I’m all talked out.” He looked at them
with fresh eyes. They were a good bunch, and had worked hard to make his
company the top real estate office on the lower mainland, no small feat. But he
didn’t know them. Not really. His faith in his fellow man had been shaken this
past month or so. Never again would he take things for granted.


He
walked into his luxurious office and looked around. At least Cassie hadn’t
moved his things out. He’d half expected that she might have taken over his
desk. He sat down and opened his e-mail. He’d sent himself a picture of Leeza
at the waterfall. She looked like a small woodland sprite against the sparkling
mist. He set her as his background picture and leaned back to survey his
office. 


Awards
and photographs lined the walls, each one silent testament to his steady rise
up the ladder of success. He stared at them for a moment. What did they mean,
when it came right down to it? He’d gained more satisfaction from setting up
the ball diamond at the lake than any ten deals for condos, strip mall
developments, or entirely new communities. He’d seen what touched people’s
lives and it wasn’t this. He sat down and picked up the phone. Time to make
some calls.











Chapter Thirteen


“I’m
worried about her.” Jamie and Brooke huddled at their usual table, waiting for
Leeza. “Her heart’s just not in it.” Brooke watched the kitchen door.


Jamie
frowned. “It’s been ten days. I thought maybe she’d have come out of it by
now.”


Brooke
toyed with the papers on the table. “It must be hard for her, seeing the both
of us so happy. I know it would bother me.”


“Do
you think she needs a day off?” Jamie looked around helplessly. “I don’t know
if that would help, but maybe we should ask.”


“Where
would she go? Unless...”


“Unless
what?” Jamie leaned forward eagerly.


“Well,
she keeps talking about the waterfall. Maybe she’d like a day off to go there.”


“Go
where?” They hadn’t noticed Leeza come up behind them. “Who are you talking
about?”


“We
were talking about you, actually.” Brooke winced when she saw her friend.
Leeza’s hair was clean, but unstyled, and she still had dark circles under her
eyes. “We were thinking that you need a day off and maybe you’d like to go back
to the waterfall.”


Something
shifted in Leeza’s eyes. “The waterfall,” she said softly. “Yes, I’d like
that.”


A
sudden thought struck Brooke. “You’re not going to do anything foolish, are
you?”


It
took a moment for the question to register. “No, you don’t need to worry. I may
have a broken heart, but I’m not suicidal.” She looked at her two friends. “I’d
love to have a day off though. When can I go?”


“How
about tomorrow?”


Leeza
smiled for the first time in days. It was a small smile, but it was a start.
“Okay.”


* * *


Leeza
woke up slowly and looked at the clock. There was something different about
today but she couldn’t remember what it was.


Oh
yes. She had the day off. She stretched luxuriously and thought about going back
to sleep, but it was already ten o’clock. Last night was the best sleep she’d
had for ages. Maybe things were starting to turn around.


She
swung her feet onto the floor and raked her fingers through her spiky hair. It
was time to start living again. She stood under the shower until the water
turned cold, then looked at her reflection in the mirror. She’d always had pale
skin, but this was going too far. And those bruised smudges below her eyes.
What was up with that? She leaned closer and silently challenged herself to shape
up.


Billy
was re-chalking the lines on the ball diamond when she drove by. She waved at
him and he waved back. He was unfailingly cheerful and it was obvious that he
adored Brooke.  It had been hard to watch the love fest going on between Brooke
and Billy and Jamie and Craig, but she was happy for them. She really was.


She
drove past the land that would eventually be divided into lots and sold off.
She hadn’t been able to bring herself to talk to Jamie about it, because to do
that she’d have to ask about Matt.


There!
She’d thought about him without tears. That was progress, wasn’t it?


The
time was getting on toward lunch, but she didn’t care. She wanted to retrace
her steps from that day with Matt and decided to stop for coffee and a muffin.
She sat at the same table and allowed the memories to flood in, even though it
was painful.


He’d
teased her about her ability to get him to spill his guts. Even now she could
recall every word. But that closeness hadn’t been enough. In the end, he’d gone
back to his wife. Back to his job as the...what had that newscaster called him?
Oh yes, a respected real estate entrepreneur.


Had
she ever really known him? She stared into her coffee. Yes, she knew him. They
had connected on some level far beyond anything she’d ever experienced before.
It had happened the first time they met, and they’d both recognized it. He’d
been like one of those meteors they’d watched together; a bright shooting star
in her life, but he was gone now. She would never forget him, but in spite of
her heartbreak, the future looked promising. She was looking forward to the
changes that would come when the Spa opened. Brooke was already deep into the
plans, huddling with the designer and consulting with the contractor. As soon
as the Labour Day weekend was over they’d start working on the footings for the
new buildings which would be completed over the winter months. Yes, she was
confident that the Lodge would be back on a sound financial footing after the
Spa was established. If only she could feel the same about herself.


She
tossed her cup into the garbage can, returned to her car and headed for the
falls. Hopefully it wouldn’t be too crowded at this time of day.


* * *


It
was two in the morning when Matt climbed into his car. He’d caught a couple of
hours of sleep in preparation for the long drive. He’d been working flat out
all week and this afternoon had signed the final batch of papers transferring
ownership of his company.


Under
normal conditions, the sale of his company would have taken much longer. He had
his top salesmen to thank for getting him out from under so quickly. They had
seen the writing on the wall and had put together an amazing offer and now he
was on his way. He’d packed lightly. Just a few suits and he wasn’t even sure
if he’d need those.


The
highway would be relatively free of traffic. Mainly truckers at this time of
night. Perhaps a few cars as well, but it should be an easy trip. He shoved his
bags in the back of the SUV and looked up. The moon was full now. It seemed
like only yesterday when he and Leeza had commented on the pale light thrown by
the new moon. And yet in other ways it was a lifetime ago.


He
paused for a moment and considered what he was about to do. Was he doing the
right thing? Absolutely. He’d never been surer of anything in his life. He got
behind the wheel, drove through the quiet streets toward the freeway and headed
toward his future.


* * *


“Hey
Matt!” Billy greeted him with his usual broad smile when he pulled into the
parking lot. “Good to see you, man!” He stuck his hand through the open window
and the men shook.


Matt
got out, stretched his legs and looked around. “Is she here?”


“Who?”


Matt’s
head snapped around; it took him a moment to realize that Billy was joking.


“You
can check with Brooke. She’s inside, but I think Leeza took the day off.”


Matt’s
shoulders fell. “I guess I didn’t time that very well, did I?” He looked up to
see Brooke standing on the verandah.


“Hello
Matt, is that you?” Her welcoming smile was encouraging. “I suppose you’re
looking for Leeza.”


He
was almost overcome with emotion. It felt so good to be back here among these
people. “Yes,” he said simply. “Can you tell me where she is?”


“She’s
gone to the waterfall.” She looked down at him as though trying to read his
intentions. “I think you know the way.”


“Sure
do.” He turned to Billy. “Gotta go.”


“Matt.”
Brooke leaned out over the railing. “Will you be staying? Jamie’s ready to move
on selling that property.”


He
grinned up at her. “I certainly hope so.” He gave her a jaunty salute then got
back in his car.


* * *


There
were two cars in the parking lot when he pulled in about an hour later. He
recognized Leeza’s and his heart started to race.


He
walked the short trail to the lookout point. As he approached, a couple came up
from below and stopped to catch their breath.


“It’s
beautiful down there,” they said together. Matt smiled and walked to the
guardrail that rimmed the lookout. Mist boiled up and he didn’t see her at
first. He leaned over and spotted her perched on a rock, very close to the spot
she’d been standing when he took her picture. He couldn’t see the expression on
her face but she appeared to be gazing into the distance, lost in thought.


He
made his way down the trail, checking every once in a while to make sure she
was still there. When he finally made it to the bottom he stood looking at her
for a few moments, drinking in the sight of her. It had only been ten days but
she looked thinner somehow. He hoped she hadn’t been sick. He opened his mouth
to call to her, then realized that the sound of the waterfall would drown out
his voice.


He
pulled out his cell phone. He’d kept her number on there, his touchstone while
he was sorting out his former life.


He
pressed the dial symbol and waited.


* * *


Leeza
had been thinking about Matt and was momentarily startled at the sound. She
didn’t receive very many calls, and had to pat her pockets to locate the phone.
She pulled it out and answered without checking the call display. “Hello?”


“Turn
around.”


Her
mind must be tricking her because she thought she heard his voice. She crushed
the phone against her ear.


“Turn
around Leeza.”


She
rose reluctantly. Was she dreaming? If so, she didn’t want to wake up. She
turned slowly.


He’d
stepped out onto one of the large flat rocks lining the shore. Mist swirled
around him and she looked again. He was still there.


“Matt?”
she mouthed.


He
put his phone to his ear and she did the same. “Matt?” she repeated. “What are
you doing here?”


“I’m
here because you’re here.” His beautiful mouth curved in a grin. “I love you
Leeza.”


She
ran across the rocks and skidded to a halt in front of him. He needed a shave
and he looked tired, but there was something different about him. He looked
confident and relaxed and he was everything she’d ever wanted. “You look
tired,” she said, touching the stubble on his cheeks. Desire raced through her
veins like wildfire.


“You
too” he said, cupping her face in his hands. “But we can fix that.” He kissed
her, gently at first and then with all the pent-up passion he’d been saving up
since the first day he saw her.


When
they finally broke apart she looked into his eyes and saw her future. “Come
on,” she said, and held out her hand. “Let’s go home.”











Epilogue


Ten
months later


“I
didn’t know there would be this many cameras.” Brooke spoke to Craig in an
undertone. “Although I suppose there’s no such thing as too much publicity.”


Between
Craig and Billy, the opening of The Spa at Long Lake would have more than its
share of news coverage. Billy, who still actively endorsed several products,
had a lot of connections with media, and had cashed in on them. One of Craig’s
friends had been fascinated by the story of the three women partners, and had chosen
to make his own documentary featuring both the fishing lodge and the spa.


Jamie,
Brooke and Leeza had cut the ribbon earlier, accompanied by cheers. Friends,
neighbours, former guests, tradesmen, even Nettie...they were all there to help
the three couples celebrate their new endeavour and to wish Jamie and Craig
well. They had been married the previous month and honeymooned in the Cook
Islands. Jamie was still tanned; she’d never looked happier.


* * *


A
car pulled into the parking lot and Billy broke away from Brooke’s side. He
didn’t recognize the man behind the wheel. “Hello there, may I help you?” he
asked, scanning the vehicle for more passengers. The man was alone.


He
climbed out and looked around. “Am I too late?” 


Billy’s
eyes narrowed. “Too late for what? I’m afraid this is a private function.”


“Too
late for the Grand Opening.” He pulled himself up to his full height. “I’m Brad
Stephens. Brooke’s father.”


Billy
swallowed his surprise. “I’m afraid you are, sir. But Brooke is here.” He
looked up and she was walking toward them, her expression unreadable. She
slipped her arm through Billy’s. “Hello, Father.”


The
man looked nervous and Billy felt a jolt of pity for him, but this was Brooke’s
show.


“I’ve
been hearing about this place and I wanted to come and congratulate you.” His
eyes showed his appreciation for the refinished exterior of the Lodge and the
beautifully landscaped grounds leading to the Spa. “I hear you’re a born
entrepreneur.”


“I’ve
had help.” She squeezed Billy’s arm. “Where did you hear all this?”


Brad
Stephens gave a sad smile. “I’ve been following your career ever since you left
home.” He swallowed. “I’m proud of you, Brooke; your mother would have loved
this place.”


Brooke
relaxed. “Thank you...Dad.” She released Billy’s arm and started leading her
father toward the Spa. “Come on, I’ll show you around.”


Billy
watched them go; the woman he loved and the father who had unwittingly shaped
her into the woman she had become.


Brad
leaned over and murmured to his daughter. “Isn’t that Billy Talbot? I think
they call him Slick Billy.”


Brooke
glanced over her shoulder, her eyes full of love. “No, that’s not Slick Billy.
That’s Billy Talbot, the man I’m going to marry.”


* * *


“I’ve
got bad news and I’ve got good news.” Matt walked into the kitchen, where Leeza
insisted on overseeing the food preparations personally.


She
looked up, dark eyes flashing. “Let’s have the bad news.”


“The
bad news is, your hors d’oeuvres are all gone.”


“And
the good news?”


“The
good news is, they want more.”


“Of
course they do.” She handed him another tray. “Here, take these out.”


He
looked around. “Don’t you have staff to do this?”


She
pretended glare at him. “Matt Weber, are you getting all uppity on me? Just
because you sold every one of those lots in six weeks doesn’t mean you can sass
me, you know.”


“I
know.” He slid the tray onto a rack, suddenly serious. “Actually, the good news
is something else.”


She
looked up. There was something in his tone...


“Yes?”
she said breathlessly.


“My
divorce finally came through.” He fumbled in his pocket and brought out a small
box.


“Will
you marry me, Leeza Campeau?” He opened the box and took out a square cut
diamond in a platinum setting. “Marry me, Leeza so we can make lots of babies.”


She
met him half way across the kitchen and he slipped the ring on her finger while
she smiled up at him through tears of happiness. “I can’t think of anything I’d
like better.”


 


* * *   The End   * * *
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Chapter One


“I’m not taking no for an answer
and that’s that!” Zoey was shouting to be heard over the background noise.
“Listen, I know sports bars aren’t your favourite thing, but you have to get
out.”


Claire knew it was a waste of
time to fight with her friend when she was in one of her moods. She’d just keep
calling until she caved. “Oh, all right. I’ll be there in about half an hour.”
She disconnected and tossed her cell onto her bed. She knew she’d probably
regret giving in, but Zoey was right, she did need to get out. Even though it
was Saturday, she’d spent the day working on a project. That was the trouble
with being a freelance graphic designer...the work was always there...waiting. 


She flicked through the clothes
in her closet and grabbed the first thing she saw. A black turtle-neck sweater
and black slacks. She changed quickly and looked at herself in the mirrored
closet door. “Great,” she muttered aloud. “I look like a piece of licorice.”
Her cap of flaming red hair was the only colourful thing about her. “To be more
specific” she said, a wry smile on her lips, “a licorice cigar. The kind with
the little red sprinkles on the end.”


Claire paused at the door to the
bar. The sound was almost deafening but she was here now, and she’d promised.
She fought her way through the crowd. Zoey and Tony always sat in the same
spot. Her friend was there now, seated at one of the many long bar-height
tables facing the massive screens. The table was littered with beer jugs,
glasses, nacho baskets and the remains of an order of hot wings. She
miraculously found a stool on the opposite side of the table and cleared a
space. “Where’s Tony?” she asked, looking around.


“Gone to the head.” Zoey had
taken to dropping nautical terms into her conversation ever since taking a
party cruise a few weeks ago. Claire knew it would pass; it was one of the
quirky things she loved about her friend. Zoey lowered her voice a couple of
notches. “Listen, I just spotted a guy I want you to meet. He’s hot, hot hot.
We see him in here all the time, and he’s hardly ever with a woman.”


Hardly ever. Yeah, right. Claire
knew what that meant. “No thanks, Zo. I’m not interested right now.” When would
her friend learn that jocks didn’t interest her? She ordered a white wine
spritzer from the server and climbed up on the stool. 


“Well too bad, ‘cause he’s on
his way over here right now.” Zoey raised a hand. “Hey Kyle, I want you to meet
my friend Claire.”


“Well, hello Claire!” He braced
an elbow against the bar and gave her his full attention. She’d be willing to
take bets that he rehearsed the move at home. 


“Hello, Kyle.” She stuck out her
hand. He looked at it for a moment as though unsure what to do with it. Claire
managed to suppress a smile. “Nice to meet you.”


He recovered nicely and brought
her hand to his lips. “The pleasure is all mine.”


She almost groaned aloud at the
corny line but was distracted by the arrival of her drink.


“Let me get that,” he offered,
reaching for his wallet.


She already had her money out.
“Thanks for the offer, but I like to buy my own drinks.”


“Fair enough.” He gestured to
her glass. “What are you drinking?”


“It’s a white wine spritzer.”


He made a face. “Nobody drinks
those any more.”


She gave him her sweetest smile.
“They do if they have to work tomorrow.”


A roar went up from the crowd
and Kyle turned around. “What did I miss?” he asked Zoey over his shoulder.


“Vancouver scored!” Zoey was
bouncing up and down, the oversized Canucks shirt flapping at the arms.


Claire watched the delirious
crowd as they relived the goal through several replays. All over the province
the same scene would be playing out...in bars, in homes, and those unfortunate
enough to be working would be listening on the radio. She sometimes wished that
she could be more enthusiastic about the great national pastime, but that
wasn’t going to happen. Not in this lifetime, anyway.


“You’re not watching!” Kyle’s
eyes were lit with excitement. “That was a classic goal.”


“She never watches.” Zoey had
settled back down and took a drink from her beer glass.


“You don’t like hockey?” Kyle
looked at her as though she’d grown horns. “Why not?”


She didn’t really want to
explain, but the disbelief in his tone compelled her to speak. “I grew up with
hockey. My father is obsessed with the sport and he had my brother on skates as
soon as he could stand up. It was all anyone ever talked about in our house,
and to be honest I just got to the point where I started to tune out.”


Looking back now, she had to
admire her father’s dedication. The early morning practices, the endless
purchasing of equipment, the unfailing support. Hockey in her home had been a
family affair. She couldn’t begin to count the number of games she’d been to when
Cam was just starting out; sitting cold and miserable on the benches in an
unheated rink. Fortunately for Cameron, his hard work had paid off and he was
now playing in the minor leagues, with dreams of NHL stardom.


She loved her twin; there would
always be that unbreakable twin bond, but she didn’t have to be overly
enthusiastic about his sport. Her one concession was Cameron’s games. She’d
attended every one since he started in the minor leagues, cheering him on along
with her parents and his current girlfriend.


The latter was subject to change
without notice; it seemed that hockey players had their pick of willing women
and her brother was no exception.


“So.....” Kyle was struggling to
come up with something to say. His gaze darted around the bar, resting briefly
on each of the screens, some of which actually showed sports other than hockey.
“Do you like any sports?”


Claire pretended to think. She
didn’t want to be difficult, but she had nothing in common with this man. “I
like tennis,” she said finally.


That blank look came over his
face again and she took pity on him. “I started watching Rafa Nadal when he was
seventeen and I’ve followed his career ever since.”


He opened his mouth and she
thought he was going to prolong the conversation, but he’d spotted Tony
returning to the table and relief flooded his face. “Hey, man!” he said. “You
missed a great goal.” They fell into a discussion and Claire turned back to
Zoey.


“Why do I bother?” her friend
asked, shaking her head. “What’s wrong with this one?”


Claire gave a small shrug.
“Nothing. He’s actually quite good looking.”


Zoey leaned across the table
even though there was no danger of their conversation being overheard in the
cacophony of the bar. “Listen, my friend. You had a bad experience with
Harrison, but that’s over now.”


Her friend was right, but it
didn’t make the hurt any less. “I’m just not ready, you know?” She met Zoey’s
eyes.


“Okay, but promise me you won’t
bury yourself in work to the exclusion of everything else. What’s that all
about, anyway?”


“I’ve got this crazy idea that I
might take some time off and go to Hawaii. I’ve looked online and there are
some fantastic places to rent, right on the beach.”


“You’re kidding! You, Claire
Collins, actually taking time off? Pull the other one.”


“I’m serious, Zoey.”


“And when were you going to
discuss it with me, your best friend?”


“I just started thinking about
it. Remember last week when it rained for three days in a row?” She gave a
small laugh. “That was enough to make anyone think about sunshine.”


Zoey nodded. “Ain’t that the
truth.” She waved a hand. “Ignore me; I’m just jealous that I can’t go with
you. Tony’s parents are having a big do for their thirtieth wedding anniversary
in May and we’ve promised to go to Toronto.” She groaned. “Not exactly a
tropical destination.”


“Never mind, it’ll be fun.”
Claire motioned toward Zoey’s engagement ring. “And it’ll be a great way to get
to know them before you and Tony get married.”


“Yeah, there is that.” Her eyes
took on a faraway look. Claire waited for her to come back from wherever she’d
gone.


“Have you ever thought about
doing a blog?” she asked, apropos of nothing.


“Like I have so much extra
time.” Claire frowned. “Besides, I don’t have anything I want to blog about.”
She paused. “Why do you ask?”


“It’s the newspaper. The owner
thinks we should have a series of bloggers. Anonymous of course to keep it
interesting.”


Claire snorted. “Anonymous so
they can get away with saying outrageous things, is more like it.”


Zoey grinned. “That, too.”


Claire thought for a moment. “It
might not be such a bad idea. Those new owners are clever, I’ll give them that.
For one thing, they hired you to oversee production; that proves they’re a
smart bunch of guys. When you told me about the group of people willing to buy
an old web press and start a new, hip newspaper I thought they were crazy.
Especially with traditional newspapers closing all over the place.”


Zoey nodded. “They know their
market.” She glanced at Kyle, who was still deep in conversation with Tony.
“Who knew there were so many people our age who still want to read newspapers?”


“And with their online presence
they cover all the bases.” Claire tilted up her glass, surprised to see that it
was empty. “If I think of anyone, I’ll let you know, okay?”


“Yeah, sure.” Zoey’s attention
was back on the screen behind Claire. When that happened it was a clear signal
that it was time to go.


“I’ll call you in a few days,
okay?” Claire winced as the sound went up several decibels. “Maybe we can meet
for lunch. Somewhere we can hear ourselves think.”


“Okay.” Zoey was tugging at
Tony’s shirt, pointing to the screen.


Claire left the bar and stood
outside, hesitating. Cab or bus? If she was even going to think about a
holiday, she’d better get more serious about conserving cash. Besides, it was a
short run on the bus straight down Robson Street and there was the bus now. She
hopped on, got off a few minutes later on the corner of Denman and walked the
block and a half to her apartment.


A fine mist was falling, but she
was lost in thought and scarcely noticed it. Zoey was right, of course. She
couldn’t automatically assume that every man she met was going to break her
heart. She opened the front door, walked into the generic lobby and pushed the
button for the elevator. In those quiet, introspective moments that seemed to
come more often these days, she had to admit that she was angry at herself as
much as at Harrison. Angry because she’d been completely taken in by his charm,
his good looks, and most of all, his ability to spin a picture of the future
that she’d bought...hook, line and sinker!


It was such an old, clichéd
situation. Married man in an unhappy marriage. Divorce pending. ‘I love you
Babe.’ Everything a girl longed to hear. Back then, in that first flush of what
she’d thought was love, she’d heard only what she wanted to hear.


She would have been a lot
farther ahead if she’d listened to Zoey. Her uncompromising friend always saw
things in black and white. But of course that would have been too easy. The
truth was, she hadn’t wanted to push Harrison, in spite of her growing
uneasiness. And then one day she’d seen him with his wife, watched the obvious
closeness between them. It had been one of the worst days of her life. Even
now, thinking about it, her breath caught in her throat. She wouldn’t be fooled
again.


She let herself into her
apartment, kicked off her shoes and wandered over to the full length window. It
overlooked the harbour, and in the daytime she could see parts of Stanley Park.
She raised her eyes to the lights of the North Shore. Off to the left in West
Vancouver, her parents were no doubt watching the late news before retiring for
the night.


She pulled the drapes and
wandered into her office. The rough layout of her latest project was taped to
her drafting board and she turned on the light, studied it for a moment. She
liked to sketch out her ideas before turning to the computer. She found it
easier to adjust her thinking at this point, rather than after she’d put in
several hours on the computer. She was setting up a major commercial website
and wasn’t sure if she liked what she’d done so far, but something told her to
leave it alone tonight and tackle it in the morning.











Chapter Two


She should have known it was
going to be a bad day when the cream curdled in her coffee. She bit back a
curse word, poured it out and settled for a cup of herbal tea. She slumped down
at her drafting board and eyed the new project. She hated to waste precious
time, but what lay before her wasn’t anything like the vision she had in her head.
It almost looked as though someone had come in overnight and changed
everything. Before she could change her mind she ripped the paper off the board
and taped up a new sheet.


The rest of the day was equally
disastrous. Nothing was working and she finally gave up in mid-afternoon and
made a quick trip to the store. With fresh cream, perhaps tomorrow would start
out on a more positive note.


She heard the ringtone the
moment she came back in. She recognized her parents’ number and hesitated for a
moment before picking it up.


“Claire, dear, are you coming
for dinner?” Her mother was always unfailingly cheerful.


“I hadn’t planned on it, no.”


A startled gasp preceded her
mother’s next words. “But dear, Cam has a hockey game tonight.”


Claire glanced at the calendar
and groaned silently. It was there all right. Cameron’s team was playing
Spokane tonight. She couldn’t quite remember when they’d slipped into the habit
of having dinner together before going to the rink to watch her twin play. Of
course now that Cam was in the minors, the team had their game-day routine, so
it was just the three of them.


“Mom, I don’t think I can make
it tonight. I’ve had a really bad day and I just...” Her voice trailed off.


Silence from her mother. “Are
you sick, dear?”


She’d have to be sick indeed to
miss one of her brother’s games. She counted slowly to three. “I’m sorry, Mom.
I just don’t feel like going tonight. Cam won’t even know I’m not there.”


“But what will I tell your
father?” She knew how Claire hated to disappoint her father.


“Tell him I’m just not up to
it.” She considered explaining further, but dug her heels in. “Please, Mom. You
know how to say it so he won’t be too disappointed.”


“Are you sure you’re all right?”
Her mother sounded concerned. “You don’t sound like yourself.”


The tension that had been
building all day suddenly drained from her body. It wasn’t her mother’s fault
that her project hadn’t gelled. “Don’t worry, Mom. It’s just been one of those
days.” She touched the calendar. “I’ll be there for his next game on Thursday,
okay?”


“You take care of yourself.” She
still sounded doubtful. “We’ll miss you.”


Claire disconnected,
wandered into her bedroom and lay down on her bed. Her back ached from bending
over the drafting board. She’d just rest for a few minutes.


* * *


The phone rang, jolting her
awake. The room was dark; she must have fallen asleep.


“Claire?” Her father’s voice was
unnaturally shaky. “Cam’s been taken to the hospital. We’re on our way there
now.”


She swung her feet out of bed
and looked at the clock. By her quick calculations, the second period of Cam’s
game should be starting any time. “What happened?” she asked.


“We don’t know yet. He’s
unconscious. He was boarded and his head hit one of the stanchions.” Her father
took a quick breath. “They’re taking him to the General. We’ll meet you in
Emergency.” He disconnected without further discussion and she sat staring at
the phone in her hand. Whoever said that twins could sense each other’s
injuries were wrong this time. She’d slept through the whole thing.


* * *


Her hands trembled as the paid
the taxi driver and climbed out of the car. She knew that hockey was a rough
sport...some might even call it violent, but she’d never considered that
violence would touch Cam. How ridiculous was that?


The doors of Emergency whooshed
open and she entered, looked around and spotted her parents. Her mother seemed
to have aged ten years and her father looked like he might never smile again.


“Have you heard anything?” she
asked, acknowledging her father and taking her mother’s hands in her own.


Her father stood up and started
pacing. “The Doctor was here a minute ago. They’ve taken Cam for an MRI. He’s
still unconscious.” His voice wavered. “He’d chased the puck into the corner
and passed it off already when this big bruiser slammed him into the boards.”
He closed his eyes as though to block out the image. “Cam just crumpled onto
the ice.” His opened his eyes again and looked around the waiting room as
though wondering what he was doing there. “He was so still.”


Claire nodded. There was nothing
she could say to ease the pain. They’d all seen Cam hurt before, but nothing
like this. She gave her mother’s hands a gentle squeeze. “Can I get you
anything, Mom? A cup of tea?” She looked up at her father. “Dad?”


He nodded. “Yes, tea would be
good.” He touched Claire’s mother on the shoulder. “Grace? Would you like a cup
of tea?”


She nodded, gave her daughter a
weak smile. “Thank you dear; that would be nice.”


Claire brought back three cups
of tea and the vigil began. Her father paced, frustration leaking from every
pore in his body. Her mother sat quietly, lost in thought. The Doctor came back
shortly before eleven and informed them that Cam had been taken to a room. He
was still unconscious, but the results of the MRI were excellent.


“We have him sedated,” the
doctor reported. “You might as well go home and get some sleep. In cases like
this we like to keep them immobilized.”


They left reluctantly, and
Claire’s parents dropped her off at her apartment before going over the bridge.
“We’ll pick you up in the morning,” her father informed her. “That way we can
all be there when he wakes up.” He was speaking for her mother’s benefit;
Claire knew that, but she clung to his words. “Okay, Dad,” she said, raising
her cheek for the familiar kiss. “And I’m sorry I wasn’t there.”


He looked startled, angry
perhaps. “I don’t want to hear any more of that kind of talk. I know what
you’re thinking but there’s nothing you could have done to prevent it, so don’t
go blaming yourself.” He looked into her eyes. “We need to concentrate all our
energies on Cam. On helping him recover.”


She nodded tearfully and watched
them drive away. No matter what he said, she still felt guilty for not being
there.


* * *


Cam woke up the next afternoon
while their parents were taking a walk in the hospital corridors. He saw Claire
and smiled. Then he pointed to the water glass and she held the straw to his
lips.


“Just a couple of sips,” she
said, when he tried to take more. “I asked the nurse and she was quite adamant
about that.” She grinned at him. “I think she has a crush on you by the way.”


He turned his head and winced in
pain. “I feel like I’ve been hit by a bus,” he said hoarsely.


“Do you remember what happened?”
She held her breath. Please don’t let him have lost his memory.


“Oh, yeah. It was a late hit.”
He tried moving again. “Are Mom and Dad okay?”


“They’re right outside. I’ll go
get them.”


She found them opposite the
nurses’ station, speaking with the doctor.


“...that will be my
recommendation,” he was saying, then looked up at her approach. “Hello, Miss
Collins. I was telling your parents that Cameron has suffered a concussion and
that I’ll be wanting to keep a close eye on him for the next couple of months.”


She saw the disappointment in
her father’s eyes.


“But he’ll be all right, won’t
he?” she asked.


“I believe so. Eventually. But
even minor concussions are serious injuries. Not only in their own right, but
because of the cumulative effects in the event of another concussion. We call
it second-impact syndrome.” He looked at her father. “I’ve already consulted
with the team doctor, and we both agree. Cameron won’t be playing hockey for
the rest of the season.”


Claire’s father started to walk
away and the doctor called after him. “Look at it this way, Mr. Collins. Your
son is one of the lucky ones.”


“Oh my goodness, I forgot. I
came out to tell you he’s awake.”


They all walked briskly down the
hall. The doctor gave Cam a cursory examination, and then straightened up.
“You’re a lucky young man, Cameron. You’ve had a minor concussion, but as far
as we can tell, there’s no long-term damage.”


Cam looked from the doctor to
his father. “When can I go back?”


Donald Collins cleared his
throat. “Well, son, that’s up to the Coach, but you might have to sit out the
rest of the season.”


Some of the sparkle went out of
Cam’s eyes but he soon recovered. “I kind of expected that, to tell you the
truth. They’re being so much more careful these days.”


Claire watched her twin absorb
the news. She knew him well enough to know that he was devastated, but trying
to hide it for his father’s sake. It was difficult to take solace from the fact
that he’d probably come back next year - especially since he’d been leading his
team in points. A setback like this could cost him his dream of playing in the
NHL. Was it any wonder she’d turned away from hockey? At least in tennis they
didn’t try to injure one another.


* * *


“Zoey?” Claire called her friend
the next morning.


“Claire! I heard about Cam, but
didn’t want to bother you until later. How is he?”


“He’ll recover, but it looks
like he’ll be out for the rest of the year.”


“It’s just not right. Don’t get
me started.”


“I hear you. Listen, Zo. Are you
still looking for someone to write a few blogs?”


“Why? Did you find someone?”


“I was thinking about me.”


“But you told me you don’t have
anything to say.”


“I didn’t the last time we
talked, but I do now.”


“I’m not following you.”


“I’d like to write about
violence in hockey, and how it’s getting out of hand.” She paused. “It would be
controversial, if nothing else. I mean, everyone has an opinion on the
subject.”


“That’s for sure. A blog like
that would have everyone split right down the middle.” Claire could hear the
enthusiasm building in her friend’s voice. “I think it’s a great idea. Are you
okay with making it anonymous?”


“For sure. As a matter of fact,
I’d like anonymity written into any agreement we make. For example, if I write
about Cam’s situation, I’d like to blog about it as if I don’t even know him.
It would be much more effective that way.” She had a sudden idea. “I could use
the thread of Cam’s story to tie in with any future blogs. It wouldn’t always
be about him of course, but I could report on his progress now and then. It
could make the issues seem more personal to the reader. You know, want them to
come back and follow the story.”


Zoey laughed. “You sound like a
blogger already. Are you sure you haven’t done anything like this before?”


“Quite sure. I have no idea how
I’ll find the time, but I’d like to do it.”


“Hey, look on the bright side.
There’ll be some extra money for that trip you’d like to take.”


“Call me crazy, but I hadn’t
even thought about the money aspect.”


“You’re crazy all right. Listen,
I’ll talk to the editor and get back to you.”











Chapter Three


The week that followed passed in
a blur. Between visiting Cam, work, and meeting with the newspaper about the
blog, Claire could scarcely remember what day it was. She’d hammered out a
loose agreement with the newspaper, aiming for one blog per week.


She sat down at her computer and
stared at the screen. She’d heard of writers not being able to come up with
anything, but her problem was the opposite. She’d read a lot about hockey
violence over the past few days and those facts combined with Cam’s story made
it difficult to choose where to start.


It was important that she get it
right because the newspaper had surprised her, informing her that if there was
as much interest in the blog as they anticipated, they might hire someone to
write from the opposing side.


“That’s all I need,” she
muttered to herself. “Some macho idiot whose idea of a good time is going to a
fight to see if a hockey game will break out.” But she acknowledged that a well
crafted opposing view would bring more attention to the issue.


Her opening salvo was critical.
She may not be an experienced writer, but she knew that she had to grab the
reader’s attention with her first sentence. With a groan of frustration she got
up and walked to the window. The sun had burned off the morning mist and the
ocean glittered with reflected sunshine. Maybe what she needed was a walk to
clear her head. Just a short walk along the seawall and then she’d come back
inspired and make a fresh start.


It was sunny but cool. She
pulled on a turtle neck sweater, a pair of sweats and a fleece jacket. Her
oldest, most comfortable walkers completed the outfit.


It seemed as though half the
population of the West End had decided on a walk, but that didn’t surprise her.
Vancouverites knew enough to take advantage of days like this.  Who knew when
the next one would come around? The constant hum of traffic faded into the
background as she made her way along the seawall, past the yacht basin.
Seagulls swirled overhead, their cries blending with the clink of rigging
against metal masts. She smiled and walked closer to the railing. If Zoey were
here, she’d be on her case for checking out the boats instead of the men
jogging past. She glanced out of the corner of her eye. Especially that one.
She couldn’t see his face very well, hidden as it was by a hoodie, but he was
tall, broad-shouldered, and moved like an athlete.


Forget it, she told
herself as he jogged past. I’m not interested in him or any other man.


So why had her heart ratcheted
up at the sight of him?


You’re pathetic she told
herself and pushed away from the railing to continue her walk.


She didn’t see it
coming...literally. One moment she was walking along, trying to focus on the
blog and the next she was sprawled on the pavement.


The biker stopped, but remained
on his bike. “Hey, you should watch where you’re going,” he said angrily.


“Me? Look who’s talking. You’re
not supposed to be riding a bike along here.” She pulled herself up into a
sitting position. “There are bike lanes for people like you.”


“Get a life, bitch.” He pushed
off and rode away.


Claire shook her head in
disbelief. “Stupid ass,” she muttered.


“May I offer you a hand, or
would that make me a stupid ass too?”


She looked up to see the man in
the black hoodie. He had his hand out but it was his face she was drawn to. How
could someone be so appealing when their nose had obviously been broken? His
smile was dazzling. “Come on” he said, wiggling his fingers. “At least let me
help you up.”


She placed her hand in his and a
jolt of electricity zinged through her body. The sensation was so unexpected
she didn’t even notice the pain in her ankle. That is, until she put her weight
on it and almost collapsed. He caught her in his arms and looked down into her
eyes, his expression a mixture of surprise and concern.


“You’re hurt,” he said, still
holding her.


Claire wanted to tell him that
if he kissed her, she was pretty sure the pain would disappear. Instead, she
pulled back and put her weight on her good foot. “I must have fallen on it” she
said, somewhat breathlessly, “but it’s not all that bad.” She looked back
toward her apartment building; she could see a slice of it between the other
buildings. “I can put my weight on it if I try.”


“Let me take you home,” he said,
supporting her easily. “My car is over there in the parking lot.”


She frowned. “Isn’t that a
private lot?”


He grinned. “Yes. Lucky for us,
huh?” He kept an arm around her waist and they made their way to his SUV, where
he fussed over her, settling her in the passenger seat.


He’d pushed back the hood of his
sweatshirt and when he walked in front of the vehicle, the sun caught his hair.
So black it was almost blue, it covered his head in curls and her fingers
tensed as she imagined herself touching it. He looked up as though he knew
she’d been studying him and their gazes met though the windshield. Rough
stubble covered his cheeks and she discovered that his eyes, which she’d
originally thought were black, were a dark blue. She didn’t think she’d ever
seen anyone with eyes that colour. 


He got into the vehicle and
turned to her. “Do you have to go right home?”


“No, I thought I’d go dancing.”
The words were out before she could stop them. What was the matter with her?
“Sorry,” she muttered. “I don’t know what made me say that.”


He didn’t seem to mind. “I’m
just relieved that we don’t have to go dancing,” he said with a wry smile. “But
if your ankle really isn’t too bad I thought maybe we could go for a coffee.”
He looked into her eyes and her stomach did a little flip. “Or a tea, perhaps.
We could drive up to Prospect Point and grab some takeout then continue around
the park.”


Was he crazy to think she’d go
off with him? She couldn’t possibly.


“Okay,” she said. “I’d like
that.”


He smiled and pulled out.
Traffic through the park was busy as usual and they were swept along. A few minutes
later he pulled into the parking lot at Prospect Point. “What can I get you?”
he asked.


“A tea, I think. Two milk, no
sugar. And something to nibble on if they have anything small. Chocolate chip
cookie or something like that.” She dug in her purse. “I’d like to pay, if you
don’t mind.”


He gave her an odd look. “No
way.”


She gave in gracefully. “Shall I
limp over to one of those tables?”


He glanced at the outdoor
tables. “I’d rather stop farther along. There are a couple of picnic tables
overlooking the water.” He lifted his shoulders. “If you don’t mind, that is.”


“I guess that’s okay.” She
studied him as he made his way to the counter. The line-up moved quickly, and
she noticed him chatting to several people as he waited. One woman seemed to be
taking his picture with her husband, and then he took their picture. And then
another couple got in on the act. Pictures were being taken all around. He came
back bearing a cardboard tray with two cups and a couple of snacks.


“Were those people taking your
picture?” she asked.


He coloured. “You saw that, did
you? I offered to take one of them together and then everybody was taking
everyone else. They were Swedes, I think. They’re polite people.” He handed her
the tray. “No cookies, I’m afraid. But I got you a Rice Krispie square and a
package of Twinkies.”


“My favourites,” she said. “Do I
have to share?”


“Not really” he said, “although
I am rather partial to Twinkies and there are two in the package.”


Claire fell silent as they drove
around the knob of land that was Stanley Park. His actions were vaguely
reminiscent of Harrison’s. He’d never wanted to go where there were crowds of
people. It wasn’t until later that she’d realized that he didn’t want to be
seen by anyone who knew his wife.


“Penny for your thoughts.”


Startled out of her reverie, she
turned to face him. She couldn’t ask him point blank...could she?


“I was just wondering if you’re
married.” Might as well get it over with.


“Me?” A horrified look spread
over his face. “Definitely not!”


The reply was so emphatic it had
to be the truth. She smiled to herself. “I apologize for asking such a personal
question, but when you said you didn’t want to stay at Prospect Point it
reminded me of someone.” She lowered her head. “Wow, I’ve really dug myself a
hole, haven’t I?”


She could feel him looking at
her but he remained silent.


“I had a bad experience with a
married man. He never wanted to go anywhere if he thought he might run into
people.” She looked out the window. “I can’t believe I just told you that.”


He nodded. “I can see how
something like that would make you cautious, but no, I can assure you I’m not
married.” He pulled off into a small parking lot. “See that picnic table over
there?” He pointed to a table sheltered by a thick hedge, but with a view of the
ocean. “Do you think you can make it that far? I’ll carry the drinks over and
come back for you.” He didn’t wait for her reply but took the tray from her and
walked it over to the table.


“Okay now, we’ll take this part
nice and easy.” He helped her from the vehicle and they made their way to the
table. “Sit sideways and put your leg up on the bench,” he commanded. “I want
to take a look at that ankle.”


Claire was mortified by the
condition of her old shoes, but she raised her leg.


“Can’t see much,” he muttered.
“Do you mind if I take off your shoe?”


She went to pull back, but he
had a firm hold on her calf. “I really should have a look.”


She watched his hands as he
rotated her foot gently back and forth. They were large as befitted a man of
his size. And yet they were gentle as he prodded around her ankle. “Sore?”


“A bit, but not as bad as it
was.”


He slipped her shoe back on,
pulled up her sock and tied her shoe laces. His hair shone in the sunshine and
she wanted to reach out and touch it.


His hand lingered for a moment.
“Do you have to stand up when you work?”


“No, I’m a graphic designer. I
work from home.”


His eyes lit up. “My kid
sister’s a graphic designer. She works for a magazine in Toronto.” He got up
from the bench and moved around to the other side of the table. “My name’s
John, by the way.” He popped the lid on his tea and took a sip, watching her
over the rim.


“I’m Claire.”


He’d positioned her so that she
looked out over the ocean. Container ships dotted the horizon. “I don’t know
what it is about the ocean, but I love it.”


“Me, too.” He turned and looked
out, then turned back to her. “I grew up in Saskatchewan, so living out here is
a real treat.”


“The way you were talking with
all those people at the coffee place I thought maybe you’d grown up around
here.”


He retreated into himself for a
moment and then shrugged. “Just friendly chit chat.”


There was something about the
way he spoke, but she couldn’t quite put her finger on it. “Here,” she said,
pushing the Twinkies across the table. “You have the Twinkies and I’ll have the
Rice Krispie square. That is unless you’d like to share.”


His eyes danced. “Sharing’s
good.”


She tore the sticky treat in
half and accepted one of the Twinkies. “So, John. What made you move from
Saskatchewan to Vancouver?”


“Work.” He took a large bite of
Twinkie.


“What kind of work?”


He swallowed, and washed it down
with a gulp of tea. “I sell sporting equipment.”


“Do you like it?”


“I do, except for all the
travel.”


“So you travel a lot?” She
stopped abruptly. “You know, I’m beginning to sound like I’m at one of those
speed dating things.”


“Is that what this is?” He
raised an eyebrow in challenge. “A date?”


“No, not at all.” Now she was
getting flustered. “Listen, I’m not usually this nosy, trust me. Do you think I
could blame it on the ankle?”


There was that smile again. “You
could try.” He raised his cup and took a smaller sip this time. “How about you?
Are you from around here?”


“Oh yeah. I’m a Vancouver girl.
Grew up in West Vancouver.”


“Family?”


“I have a twin brother.” Her
thoughts turned to Cam, who’d been discharged from hospital yesterday. He’d
agreed to spend a week with their parents but she knew he wouldn’t last much
longer than that. He’d been living on his own too long and was set in his
bachelor ways.


“A twin. Wow. Is it true what
they say? Do you like the same things?”


She thought for a moment before
replying. “We have the same quirky sense of humour, and we’re both a little
stubborn, but I don’t share his main passion.”


“And what’s that?”


“Hockey.”


He pulled back as though
personally offended. “You don’t like hockey?”


“You see?” She edged forward on
the bench. “That’s exactly what I’ve been up against my whole life. My brother
was skating as soon as he could walk and my Dad was one of those hockey parents
who supported him every inch of the way. He loves the sport. It’s the main
topic of conversation in our house all year round.”


She was coming dangerously close
to spilling the beans about Cam, and his injury. But she couldn’t risk anyone
connecting her with the blog...not if she was to maintain her anonymity.


“So you hate the game? Do you
ever watch?”


“I didn’t say I hate it. I’m
just up to here with it.” She tapped herself under the chin. “Although I have
been known to go to sports bars once in a while. With my girlfriend and her
fiancé, not on my own.” She paused. “But even then, I don’t watch. Do you ever
go to sports bars?”


He looked amused. “No.” It came
out slowly.


She leaned forward again. “Did
you know that even the women dress up in those ridiculous Canucks shirts? As a
matter of fact I’ve heard that they sell as many to women as they do to the
men.”


He seemed to be trying not to
smile. “Yes, I’ve heard that too.”


They were both silent for a few
moments. It felt comfortable, sitting here with him in the sunshine. She wished
it could go on forever.


Claire was the first to break
the silence. “Could I ask you something?”


He nodded. She liked the fact
that he didn’t always need to speak.


“Do you think there’s too much
violence in hockey?”


Something shifted behind his
eyes. “That’s a hot topic right now.” He looked into his cup, tossed out the
remaining liquid and crumpled it in one large hand. “Unfortunately, I don’t
think there’s one clear-cut answer. To lump every situation together under the
umbrella of violence doesn’t do justice to the individual cases.”


She snorted. “That sounds like
some sort of a slick, prepared statement.”


Was that a flash of anger in his
eyes? He placed both forearms on the table. “I will admit I’ve thought a lot
about it. After all, I am closely connected with the industry.” His gaze held
hers. “I’ll tell you what’s violent. A little over a week ago, a young player
from the minor leagues suffered a late hit. The latest news is that he’ll be
out for the rest of the year. Now I call that violent.”


Claire sucked in a breath of air
but he didn’t seem to notice. He was on a roll.


“Hockey is a physical game;
that’s all there is to it. There are body checks, and there is fighting. The
players egg each other on with what they call ‘trash talk’ and fights are
inevitable, sometimes even planned. If you’d watch a game you’d see the fans
come alive when there’s a fight. Even the players seem to approve. During a
fight you’ll see both teams standing up pounding their sticks against the
boards.” He sat back, seemed to deflate a little. “That’s the reality of the
game. I’m not saying I approve, but that’s the way it is.”


“But not all of the players
fight. Tony was saying the other night that Daniel and Henrik hardly ever
fight. Why is that?”


He looked exasperated. “Because
the Sedins are too valuable. We... The Canucks, that is, can’t afford to have
them out of the line-up. That’s why teams hire defencemen with muscle. There’s
always at least one ‘enforcer’ on a hockey team. Hit our top scorers, we’ll hit
you back harder. That sort of thing.”


Claire considered his words. “I
suppose I knew that, but it’s never been explained to me quite that well. Not
that you’ve changed my mind about the fighting. I still don’t like that part of
the game.”


“Who’s Tony?” He was toying with
the scrunched-up cup.


“Huh?” the abrupt change of
topic startled her. “Oh, Tony. That’s Zoey’s fiancé.”


He nodded. “And Zoey is your
friend?” One side of his mouth hiked up. “I like to keep the line-up straight
in my head.”


“Yes, she’s my friend.” Claire
was relieved to see him smile. “So how did you get that broken nose?”


He fingered the break. “You’re
going to love this. Hockey.” He held up a hand before she could say anything.
“I ran into my best buddy’s stick.” He touched it again and he smiled, reliving
the moment. “I can still hear the sound it made. Anyway, my parents were away
and I insisted that it wasn’t too bad, that I could tape it up myself.” He
grinned. “Well, you can see what a great job I did.”


Claire tilted her head to one
side. “I dunno. I kind of like it.”


“Sure you do.”


“Yeah, I do,” she said, suddenly
breathless. She made a show of looking at her watch. “Guess I’d better get
home. I have work to do. I just went out for a quick walk to clear my head.”
She was babbling, but couldn’t seem to stop.


“Before we leave could I ask you
a question?” He grinned. “Since we’re telling our life stories.”


“Is that what we’re doing?” She
wished he wasn’t so damned good looking; he had her at a disadvantage. “You can
ask. I’m not sure if I’ll answer.”


He acknowledged by raising his
eyebrows. “I was wondering about that married man.”


She looked at him for a long
time before she decided to answer. She’d brought it up, after all.


“It’s embarrassing.” She
couldn’t meet his eyes. “I didn’t know he was married when I first met him. He
told me a couple of weeks later, but he also told me a pack of lies.”


“Seems to me he’s the one who
should be embarrassed, not you.”


She shot him a quick glance, and
then looked away again. “No, I’m embarrassed because I believed him when he
told me he was getting a divorce. It’s only the oldest line in the world, but I
swallowed it.” She ran her fingernail up and down the Styrofoam cup, making a
pattern of ridges. “When I saw him with his wife and realized that they were
still very much together I thought I’d never be able to trust a man again.” She
looked into his eyes. “It’s been hard.”


“So, are you still in love with
him?”


“What?” She reared back.
“Heavens, no. Just wary when it comes to getting involved again.”


“There’s nothing wrong with
that.” His tone was gentle. “Thank you for trusting me enough to have tea.”


She nodded, remained silent.


He gathered up their litter and
took it to the trash bin before helping her back to the car.


“I enjoyed this,” he said as
they drove the rest of the way around the park. “Even if you are a bit feisty
and argumentative.”


“Am not!” She heard herself and
laughed. “Okay, maybe a bit.”


“I take it you live in the West
End?” they were approaching the densely populated area.


“Yeah, on Robson Street. Right
at the end. Where do you live?”


“I have a place on Bayshore
Drive.”


She was tempted to comment that
selling sporting equipment must pay well, but managed to bite her tongue.
“We’re almost neighbours.”


They pulled up in front of her apartment
building and he jumped out and ran around to her side. “Here, let me help you,”
he said, offering his hand.


She tested her ankle by putting
weight on it. “Not too bad,” she said.


He walked her to the front door
and she fumbled for her keys. “They’re here somewhere,” she said, checking her
pockets.


He pretended to study the
intercom. “We could buzz you, but then you’re not in, are you?”


She laughed. “Gotcha! That’s a
line out of one of the Bourne movies. But we could try.” She pressed 803. “No,
I’m not home.” She finally found the keys and turned to him. “Thank you for
everything, John. I enjoyed myself in spite of getting run over.”


He leaned over and brushed his
lips against her cheek. “Me, too. ‘Bye.”


She closed her eyes to savour
the moment. When she opened them he was already at his car but his cologne
lingered. He waved and drove off. She stared after him, wondering if she’d ever
see him again.


 


 


End of excerpt


This book is
available from Amazon.com:


http://www.amazon.com/dp/B009LAHAQ2
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